INSECTICIDAL ACTIVITY AND MECHANISM OF ACTION OF PHENYLPROPANOIDS ISOLATED FROM *Piper sarmentosum* AGAINST STORAGE INSECT PESTS AND MOSQUITO VECTORS

ARSHIA HEMATPOOR

THESIS SUBMITTED IN FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

INSTITUTE OF BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES FACULTY OF SCIENCE UNIVERSITY OF MALAYSIA KUALA LUMPUR

2017

ABSTRACT

The phytochemical and biological studies were carried out on medicinal and adible plant known as *Piper sarmentosum* L. (Piperaceae). Bioassay guided study of the active hexane and methanol extracts from aerial parts and roots of P. sarmentosum L. lead to isolation of four phenylpropanoids namely, asaricin 1, isoasarone 2, trans-asarone 3 and asaraldehyde 4. Their insecticidal activity and mechanism of action was investigated against storage pests (Sitophilus oryzae, Rhizopertha dominica and Plodia interpunctella) and mosquito vectors (Aedes albopictus, Aedes aegypti and Culex quinquefasciatus). Potent insecticidal activity against both species was produced by 1 and 2. Compounds 1 and 2 were highly toxic to S. oryzae with LC₅₀ value of 4.7 and 5.6 respectively. R. dominica was slightly more resistance, P. interpunctella had highest resistant to 1 and 2 with LC₅₀ value of $\leq 17.37 \ \mu g/ml$ and LC₉₅ $\leq 37.7 \ \mu g/ml$. asaricin 1 and isoasarone 2 exhibited high repellent activity against S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. *interpunctella* at 10 µg/ml. during the residual toxicity test it was observed that 1 and 2 had consistent activity within 30 days and their activity declined after that but compound 3 activity was consistent with 60 days of experiment. Likewise, 1 and 2 had potent larvicidal activity against Ae. albopictus, Ae. aegypti and Cx. quinquefasciatus. 1 and 2 similarly were highly potent against Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. *quinquefasciatus* larvae with $LC_{50} \le 8.9 \ \mu g/ml$ and $LC_{95} \le 15.1 \ \mu g/ml$. The ovicidal activity of 1, 2 and 3 were evaluated through egg hatching. 1 and 2 showed potent ovicidal activity. Ovicidal activity for both compounds was up to 90% at 25µg/ml. However repellent and adulticide activities of 1 and 2 against tested female mosquito was moderate. In all insecticidal tests compound 3 had moderate insecticidal activity and compound 4 did not have any insecticidal property. Biochemical investigation revealed that 1, 2 and 3 inhibit the acetylcholinesterase (AChE). Although 1 and 2

inhibition was stronger than **3** but correlation study showed that the toxicity of all three compounds was significantly related with their AChE inhibition activity. Further investigation for insect esterase activity showed that all insects had high GST activity and the level of GST was significantly higher in P. interpunchitela which had the highest resistance against 1, 2 and 3. The levels of non-specific esterases and oxidases activities were not significant between the tested insets. Further the docking studies were done to investigate the binding mode of interaction of 1, 2 and 3 with AChE and GST enzyme using Autodock/Vina. Between three active sites peripheral anionic site (PAS), catalytic and anionic in AChE, 1, 2 and 3 interact with more residues within 3 Å using a lower energy at anionic site. Compound 1 was interacted with TYR 370 pocket while 2 and 3 were more stable in THR 154, GLY 155, SER 156, TYR 162 at very low and stable energy level. Docking study on GST interactions with 1, 2 and 3 suggested that PRO11. GLU64 and TYR105 are more essential residues in GST for 1, 2 and 3 binding besides known active residues SER65 and ARG66. This can explain the high toxicity of 1 and 2. Biochemical and docking clearly showed the GST activity role in binding and detoxifying the 1, 2 and 3. Our result suggested that 1 and 2 were highly toxic to tested insects by inhibiting AChE enzyme and computation work supported and clarified the binding mode of interaction. Although compound 3 activity was not as significant as 1 and 2 but there is possibility of its usage in mixture as formulation in future study since it is more stable in the environment. On the other hand understanding the role of GST enzyme helped to develop knowledge on insects response to 1, 2 and 3. Further studies will warrant possible applications of 1, 2 and 3 as potential natural insecticide for the control of storage pests and mosquito vectors populations.

ABSTRAK

Kajian fitokimia dan biologi telah dijalankan ke atas Piper sarmentosum L. (Piperaceae). Kajian bioasai berpandu ke atas ekstrak aktif heksana dan metanol daripada bahagian pucuk dan akar P. sarmentosum L. membawa kepada pengasingan empat fenilpropanoidal iaitu asaricin 1, isoasarone 2, trans-asarone 3 dan Arsin 4. Sebatian 1 dan 2 menunjukkan aktiviti yang kuat terhadap tiga perosak serangga penyimpanan; S. oryzae dan R. dominica dengan nilai $LC_{50} \le 10.6 \ \mu g/ml$ dan $LC_{95} \le$ 10.6 µg/ml. P. interpunctella adalah lebih rintang dengan nilai $LC_{50} \le 17.37$ µg/ml dan $LC_{95} \le 37.7 \ \mu g/ml$. Kedua-dua sebatian ini menunjukkan aktiviti penghalau yang tinggi terhadap S. oryzae, R. dominica dan P. interpunctella pada 10 µg/ml. Begitu juga dengan sebatian 1 dan 2 mempunyai aktiviti larvasidal yang kuat terhadap Aedes albopictus, Aedes aegypti dan Culex quinquefasciatus. 1 dan 2 menunjukkan aktiviti yang sama kuat terhadap larva Aedes aegypti, Aedes albopictus dan Culex quinquefasciatus dengan $LC_{50} \le 8.9 \ \mu g/ml$ dan $LC_{95} \le 15.1 \ \mu g/ml$. Dalam kedua-dua kajian aktiviti serangga sebatian 3 terhadap perosak di atas adalah sederhana manakala sebatian 4 adalah tidak toksik. Walau bagaimanapun, sebatian ini menunjukkan aktiviti penghalau dan adulticidal yang rendah apabila diuji terhadap nyamuk vektor di atas. Kajian biokimia pada acetilkolinesterase (AChE) menunjukkan bahawa 1 dan 2 mempunyai aktiviti perencatan yang tinggi manakala 3 mempunyai aktiviti yang sederhana. Analisis statistik mengesahkan hubungan bermakna antara perencatan AChE dan ketoksikan 1, 2 dan 3 yang mana ketoksikan mereka menyebabkan gangguan sistem saraf ke atas serangga yang di uji. Sebaliknya, aktiviti enzim glutation S-tranferases (GST), yang merupakan mekanisma pertahanan utama serangga terhadap ketoksikan adalah diukur. Aktiviti GST adalah jauh lebih tinggi dalam serangga dengan tahap

rintangan yang lebih tinggi. Oksidases dan esterases yang tidak spesifik yang turut terlibat dalam ketahanan serangga juga dikaji tetapi aktiviti-aktiviti mereka adalah tidak ketara. Kajian *docking* telah diteruskan untuk menyiasat interaksi mod ikatan pada 1, 2 dan 3 terhadap AChE dan enzim GST menggunakan Autodock Vina. Sebatian 1, 2 dan **3** mempunyai ikatan yang kuat dan stabil pada tapak aktif AChE dan jumlah tenaga interaksi mereka adalah rendah terutama di tapak ikatan anionik (W83). Kajian docking terhadap interaksi GST antara 1, 2 dan 3 mencadangkan bahawa PRO11. GLU64 dan TYR105 adalah sisa penting dalam GST untuk ikatan selain sisa SER65 dan ARG66. Biokimia dan *docking* jelas menunjukkan peranan aktiviti GST dalam ikatan dan detoksifikasi sebatian 1, 2 dan 3. Pemahaman lanjut mengenai peranan dan interaksi antara AChE dan enzim GST dan 1, 2 dan 3 akan membantu untuk meningkatkan kawalan rintangan di dalam vektor. Hakikat bahawa P. sarmentosum yang telah gunakan di Asia Tenggara sebagai sumber makanan akan menyokong peranan mesra alam sekitar. Keputusan ujian ketoksikan yang kuat mencadangkan bahawa walaupun GST boleh terikat pada 1 dan 2 tetapi dengan perencatan yang kuat oleh AChE mempunyai potensi yang tinggi untuk mengawal perosak penyimpanan dan nyamuk vektor. Hasil kajian mencadangkan bahawa sebatian 1 dan 2 dengan aktiviti serangga yang kuat mempunyai potensi untuk dibangunkan sebagai insektisid biologi untuk mengawal serangga perosak.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First and above all, I praise God, the almighty for providing me this opportunity and granting me the capability to proceed successfully. Meanwhile, I take pride to convey my heartfelt respect and most sincere appreciation in acknowledging my supervisors Prof. Dato' Dr. Mohd Sofian Bin Azirun, Prof. Dr. Khalijah Awang and Prof Vannajan Sanghiran Lee for their kind guidance, precious understanding and constant encouragement throughout my research work, I am blessed and honored to be their student. Special thanks to my mentor Prof. Dr. Dzolkhifli Omar who always guide me to the right path.

It has been a great pleasure for me to be a member of phyto-lab family; My special thanks to: Dr. Omer Hamdi (Sudan), Abas (Iran), Dr. Ibrahim A. Najmuldeen (Kurdistan), Dr. Chong, Dr. Sook Yee Liew (Malaysia), Dr. Shinobu Komai (Japan), and others for all their kind help in my daily life, support, friendship, and for all the good times we have had and will always cherish in my heart. No words could adequately indicate the acknowledgment I have for my entire family, my mother and sisters my little brothers Ardavan who helped me a lot with graphic works, and my dear Ryangsil Han for bringing confidence and peace to my mind. Finally my special thanks to my uncle Prof. Dr. Masoud Mirsaidi and Dr. Kwanni who have been constant sources of love, unconditional support and strength in difficult times.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	iii
ABSTRAK	V
ACKNOWLEDGMENT	vii
TABLE OF CONTENT	viii
LIST OF FIGURES	XV
LIST OF TABLES	xxii
LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS	xxiv

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1	Background	
	C	
1.2	Research objectives	

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1	Chemical control	5
2.2	Pesticide resistance and relevant problems	6
2.3	Biochemical control and their importance	8
2.4	Botanical pesticide	
	2.4.1 Identification and characterisation of plant compounds	17
2.5	Well known commercialized botanical insecticide	
	2.5.1 Azadirachtin	
	2.5.2 Pyrethrins	
	2.5.3 Permethrin	
	2.5.4 Rotenone	
	2.5.5 Nicotine	
2.6	Insecticidal Mode of Action	

2.7	The mechanism of action of acetylcholinesterase	22
2.8	Malaysian flora	26
2.9	Piper sarmentosum	26
2.10	Pharmacological and insecticide activity	28
2.11	Chemical constituents	29
2.12	Sitophilus oryzae	30
	2.12.1 Sitophilus oryzae characteristics	30
2.13	Rhyzopertha dominica	
	2.13.1 <i>Rhyzopertha dominica</i> characteristics	33
2.14	Plodia interpunctella	34
	2.14.1 <i>Plodia interpunctella</i> characteristics	35
2.15	Mosquito vectors pests of medical importance	
	2.15.1 Classification of mosquitoes	
	2.15.2 Aedes aegypti (Linnaeus)	
	2.15.3 Aedes albopictus (Skuse)	
	2.15.4 Identification of adult Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus	39
	2.15.5 Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus larval biology	40
	2.15.6 Identification at the larval stage	41
	2.15.7 Culex quinquefasciatus	42
	2.15.8 Culex quinquefasciatus larvae biology	43

CHAPTER 3: BIOASSAY GUIDED FRACTIONATION OF THE CRUDE EXTRACT OF *PIPER SARMENTOSUM*

3.1	Introduction	45
3.2	literature review	47
3.3	Material and Methods	48

	3.3.1 Solvents	48
	3.3.2 Instruments	48
3.4	Chromatography	49
	3.4.1 Thin Layer Chromatography (TLC) and Preparative Thin Layer Chromatography (PTLC)	49
	3.4.2 Column Chromatography (CC)	49
	3.4.3 High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC) Page Numb	ers.50
3.5	Detector Reagent Vanillin-Sulphuric Acid Vapour	50
3.6	Plant Collection and Preparation for Extraction	50
3.7	Results	51
	3.7.1 Roots and Aerial part extraction	51
	3.7.2 Isolation of roots hexane extracts	52
	3.7.3 Isolation of roots methanol extracts	54
	3.7.4 Isolation of aerial part hexane extracts	56
	3.7.5 Isolation of aerial part methanol extracts	56
3.8	Final isolation and purification of compounds 1, 2, 3 and 4	59
	3.8.1 Phenylpropanoids from the aerial part of <i>Piper sarmentosum</i>	61 .
	3.8.2 Asaricin (Compound 1)	62
	3.8.3 Isoasarone (Compound 2)	67
	3.8.4 2,4,5-trimethoxy-1-propenyl)	71
	3.8.5 Asaraldehyde (Compound 4)	76
3.9	Discussion	81
3.10	Conclusion	81

CHAPTER 4: DETERMINATION OF INSECTICIDAL ACTIVITY OF ISOLATED PHENYLPROPANOIDS ON THREE MAJOR STORAGE PESTS

4.1	Introdu	ction	83
4.2	Literatu	are review	84
4.3	Materia	al and methods	86
	4.3.1	Rearing of insects	86
	4.3.2	Insecticidal effects on treated grain	87
	4.3.3	Lethal Concentration (LC) value of compounds 1-4	88
	4.3.4	Contact toxicity	89
	4.3.5	Repellent Activity Bioassays	89
	4.3.6	Residual toxicity against storage pests	90
	4.3.7	Data analysis	91
4.4	Results		91
	4.4.1	Preliminary Test	91
	4.4.2	Evaluation of lethal concentration dose (Dispersion, appearance)	95
	4.4.3	Contact Toxicity	97
	4.4.4	Repellency bioassay	97
	4.4.5	Residual toxicity using LC ₉₅ value of each active compound	99
4.5	Discuss	sion	101
4.6	Conclu	sion	103

CHAPTER 5: INSECTICIDAL ACTIVITY OF ISOLATE PHENYLPROPANOIDS ON THREE MOSQUITO VECTORS

5.1	Introduction	104
5.2	Literature review	105
5.3	Material and methods	. 107

	5.3.1	Test mosquitoes	107
	5.3.2	Egg hatching and mosquito rearing	107
	5.3.3	Tested Compounds	111
	5.3.4	Adulticide Bioassay	112
	5.3.5	Larval bioassay test procedures	115
	5.3.6	Ovicidal activity	117
	5.3.7	Repellent activity	118
	5.3.8	Data management and statistical analysis	120
5.4	Results		120
	5.4.1	Mosquito larvicidal activity of isolated compound	121
	5.4.2	Ovicidal	123
	5.4.3	Repellency activity	124
	5.4.4	Adulticide activity	126
5.5	Discus	sion	128
5.6	Conclu	sion	129

CHAPTER 6: STUDY ON THE EFFECT OF ACTIVE PHENYLPROPANOIDS ON ESTERASE ACTIVITY

6.1	Introdu	ection
6.2	Literatu	are review
6.3	Materia	al and Methods
	6.3.1	Strains
	6.3.2	Preparation of Enzyme Test Solution for Acetylcholinesterase 135
	6.3.3	Preparation Enzyme Test Solution for Glutathione S transferases 135
	6.3.4	Preparation of Enzyme Test Solution for Non-specific esterases 136

	6.3.5 Preparation of Enzyme Test Solution for Oxidases	137
	6.3.6 Preparation of enzyme homogenates Acetylcholinesterase	137
	6.3.7 Acetylcholinesterase	138
	6.3.8 Glutathione- S- transferases	138
	6.3.9 Non-specific esterases procedures	138
	6.3.10 Oxidases	139
	6.3.11 Data Analysis and Interpretation	140
6.4	Results	140
	6.4.1 Acetylcholinesterase Assay on Storage Pests	140
	6.4.2 Acetylcholinesterase Assay on Mosquito Vectors	142
	6.4.3 Glutathione S-transferases in Storage Pests	144
	6.4.4 Glutathione S-transferases in Mosquito Vectors	146
	6.4.5 Non-specific esterases on Storage Pests	148
	6.4.6 Non-specific esterases on Mosquito Vectors	150
	6.4.7 Oxidases enzyme microassay on Storage Pests	153
	6.4.8 Oxidases enzyme microassay on Mosquito Vectors	155
6.5	Discussion	157
6.6	Conclusion	160
CHA ON A	PTER 7: STRUCTURE-BASED INHIBITOR DOCKING VALIDA ACETYLCHOLINESTERASE AND GLUTATHIONE S- TRANSFERA	ATION ASE
7.1	Introduction	161
7.2	Literature review	163
7.3	Material and Methods	164
	7.3.1 Molecular Docking Study on AChE	164
	7.3.2 Molecular docking study on GST	165

 7.4.1 Con the 7.4.2 Cal the 7.5 Discussion 7.5.1 Bin 7.5.2 Mo PA 7.5.3 Mo cat 7.5.3 Mo ani 	mputational investigation for phenylpropanoids compounds toward three binding sites
7.4.2 Cal the 7.5 Discussion 7.5.1 Bin 7.5.2 Mo PA 7.5.3 Mo cat 7.5.3 Mo ani	Iculated Surface Interaction Energy and Molecular Interactions in a Binding Pocket
 7.5 Discussion 7.5.1 Bin 7.5.2 Mo PA 7.5.3 Mo cat 7.5.3 Mo 	179 nding affinity of compounds 1, 2 and 3 towards AChE and GST. 180 olecular interaction of compounds 1,2 and 3 towards AChE at the AS binding site
 7.5.1 Bin 7.5.2 Mo PA 7.5.3 Mo cat 7.5.3 Mo 	ading affinity of compounds 1, 2 and 3 towards AChE and GST. 180 elecular interaction of compounds 1,2 and 3 towards AChE at the AS binding site
 7.5.2 Mo PA 7.5.3 Mo cat 7.5.3 Mo ani 	Delecular interaction of compounds 1,2 and 3 towards AChE at the AS binding site
7.5.3 Mo cat 7.5.3 Mo ani	blecular interaction of compounds 1,2 and 3 towards AChE at the talytic binding site
7.5.3 Mo an	elecular interaction of compounds 1,2 and 3 towards AChE at the
	ionic binding site
7.5.5 Mole	ecular interaction of compounds 1, 2 and 3 toward GST 183
7.6 Conclusion	
CHAPTER 8: GEN	IERAL DISCUSSION
CHAPTER 9: GEN	IERAL CONCLUSION
REFERENCES	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1	Azadirachtin.	18
Figure 2.2	Pyrethrins.	19
Figure 2.3	Permethrin.	19
Figure 2.4	Rotenone.	20
Figure 2.5	Nicotine.	20
Figure 2.6	Acetylcholinesterase mechanism in nerve synapses.	21
Figure 2.7	The active site tunnel of acetylcholinesterase from PDB entry1b41 and 1eve, showing the active site serine in red.	22
Figure 2.8	Glutathione S-transferase detoxification process	24
Figure 2.9	Glutation-s-transferas detoxification process in cell.	25
Figure 2.10	Piper sarmentosum plants before collection in University Malaya area.	27
Figure 2.11	Structures of isolated compounds from Piper sarmentosum.	29
Figure 2.12	Adult of rice weevils.	30
Figure 2.13	Sitophilus oryzae life cycle.	31
Figure 2.14	Rhyzopertha dominica adults feeding on grain.	32
Figure 2.15	Lesser grain borer life cycle. USD United States Department of Agriculture.	32
Figure 2.16	The Indian meal moth.	34
Figure 2.17	Plodia interpunctella 4th instar larvae.	35
Figure 2.18	Plodia interpunctella life cycle.	36
Figure 2.19	Female mosquito proboscis schematic looks.	37

Figure 2.20	Aedes aegypti adults.	38
Figure 2.21	Aedes albopictus adults.	39
Figure 2.22	Schematic comparison between Aedes aegypti and Ae. albopictus.	40
Figure 2.23	Schematic comparison of Ae. aegypti and Ae. albopictus larvae.	41
Figure 2.24	Culex quinquefasciatus adults.	42
Figure 2.25	Culex quinquefasciatus physical characteristic.	43
Figure 2.26	Larva of Culex quinquefasciatus.	44
Figure 3.1	General procedures for extraction and isolation of active compounds.	46
Figure 3.2	General procedures for bioassay guided fractionation and isolation of roots hexane crude extract (RHE).	53
Figure 3.3	Isolation of the compounds 1) Asaricin, 2) Isoasarone, 3) <i>Trans</i> - asarone and 4) asaraldehyde from roots methanol extracts on PTLC.	54
Figure 3.4	General procedures for bioassay guided fractionation and isolation of roots methanol crude extracts (RME).	55
Figure 3.5	General procedures for bioassay guided fractionation and isolation of aerial parts hexane crude extract (AHE).	57
Figure 3.6	General procedures for bioassay guided fractionation and isolation of aerial parts methanol crude extract (AME).	58
Figure 3.7	1H-NMR result of mixture of compound 2 and 3.	60
Figure 3.8	Separation of compound 2 and 3 using PTLC.	60
Figure 3.9	Compound 1.	62
Figure 3.10	HMBC and COSY correlation of asaricin 1.	62
Figure 3.11	Compound 1 1H-NMR.	65
Figure 3.12	Compound 113C-NMR.	66

xvi

Figure 3.13	Compound 2.	67
Figure 3.14	HMBC and COSY correlation of isoasarone 2.	67
Figure 3.15	Compound 2 1H-NMR.	69
Figure 3.16	Compound 2 13C-NMR.	70
Figure 3.17	Compound 3.	71
Figure 3.18	HMBC and COSY correlation of trans-asarone 3 .	71
Figure 3.19	Compound 3 1H-NMR.	74
Figure 3.20	Compound 3 13C-NMR.	75
Figure 3.21	Compound 4.	76
Figure 3.22	HMBC correlation of asaraldehyde 4.	77
Figure 3.23	Compound 4 1H-NMR.	79
Figure 3.24	Compound 4 13C-NMR.	80
Figure 4.1	General procedure of bioassay and activity tests of compounds 1, 2, 3 and 4 in this chapter.	84
Figure 4.2	Raw spaghetti infected with Sitophilus oryzae.	85
Figure 4.3	Sitophilus oryzae adults hatched from the infected raw spaghetti.	87
Figure 4.4	Bioassay was conducted inside the disposable Petri dish.	88
Figure 4.5	Mortality percentage caused by exposing the <i>S. oryzae, R. dominica</i> adults and <i>P. interpunctella</i> larvae to active fractions (LH3: third fraction of aerial part hexane extracts), (LM3: third fraction of aerial part methanol extracts), (RH2: second fraction of aerial part hexane.(extracts) (RM2: second fraction of aerial part methanol extracts).	94
Figure 4.6	Mean (\pm SEM) mortality percentage of <i>S. oryzae</i> adults on rice grain treated with compounds 1-3 relative LC95 value, exposed from 0 to 60 days after treatment.	100

Figure 4.7 Mean (±SEM) mortality percentage of *R. dominica* adults on rice 100

grain treated with compounds **1-3** relative LC95 value, exposed from 0 to 60 days after treatment.

- Figure 4.8 Mean (±SEM) mortality percentage of *P. interpunctella* larvae on 101 rice grain treated with compounds **1-3** relative LC95 value, exposed from 0 to 60 days after treatment.
- Figure 5.1 General procedures of bioassay and activity tests of compounds 1, 105 2, 3 and 4 against mosquito vectors.
- Figure 5.2 Top left liver powder for rearing larvae of *Aedes aegypti* and 108 *Aedes albopictus*, top right grind mice pellets for *Culex quinquefasciatus* larvae.
- Figure 5.3 Introducing mosquito eggs of *Ae. aegypti* to plastic containers 109 containing liver powder and dechlorinated tap water.
- Figure 5.4 Feeding mosquitoes with a 10% sucrose solution soaked in lint 110 cloth.
- Figure 5.5 Top left wire caged mouse, Top right mosquitoes blood feeding on 110 the caged mouse.
- Figure 5.6Aedes aegypti eggs collected on filter paper.111
- Figure 5.7 Pure compounds 1 and 2 uniform dispersion in water. 112
- Figure 5.8 Female mosquito captured in vials. 112
- Figure 5.9 Vials of anaesthetized mosquitoes on cold plate. 113
- Figure 5.10 WHO standard protocols of topical application female mosquito 114 using digital syringe.
- Figure 5.11 Topical application of the pure compounds to *Ae. aegypti* female 114 mosquito.
- Figure 5.12 Late 3rd and early 4th instar larvae of *Aedes albopictus* transferred 115 into a small plastic cups.
- Figure 5.13 Mosquitoes larvae bioassay using disposable plastic cups. 116
- Figure 5.14 Repellency assay on female mosquitoes. 118
- Figure 5.15 Number of bites received from the mosquitoes. 119

- Figure 5.16 Ovicidal activity of compound **1** against *Ae. aegypti, Ae.* 123 *albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus.*
- Figure 5.17 Ovicidal activity of compound **2** extract of *Ae. aegypti, Ae.* 124 *albopictus* against *Cx. quinquefasciatus.*
- Figure 5.18 Repellent activity of compound **1** on *Ae. Aegypti, Ae. albopictus* 125 and *Cx. quinquefasciatus.*
- Figure 5.19 Repellent activity of compound **2** on *Ae. Aegypti, Ae. albopictus* 126 and *Cx. quinquefasciatus.*
- Figure 6.1 General procedures of biochemical assay for enzymes activity. 132
- Figure 6.2 *S. oryzae* acetylcholinesterase biochemical detection before adding 136 compounds **1**, **2** and **3** as inhibitors.
- Figure 6.3 Inhibition on acetylcholinesterase enzyme by compounds 1, 2 and 141
 3 in. comparison with their relative LC₉₅ value on *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*.
- Figure 6.4 Inhibition on acetylcholinesterase enzyme by compounds 1, 2 and 143
 3 in comparison with their relative LC₉₅ value on *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*.
- Figure 6.5 Glutathione S-transferase enzyme activities of *S. oryzae, R.* 145 *dominica* and *P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** relative LC₉₅ value on.
- Figure 6.6 Glutathione S-transferase enzyme activities of *S. oryzae, R.* 145 *dominica* and *P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **3** relative LC₉₅ value on.
- Figure 6.7 Glutathione S-transferase enzyme activities of *Ae. aegypti, Ae.* 147 *albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** relative LC₉₅ value.
- Figure 6.8 Glutathione S-transferase enzyme activities of *Ae. aegypti, Ae.* 147 *albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative 3 relative LC₉₅ value.
- Figure 6.9 Non-specific esterases enzyme activities of *S. oryzae, R. dominica* 149 and *P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** LC₉₅ value activity.

- Figure 6.10 Non-specific esterases enzyme activities of *S. oryzae, R. dominica* 149 and *P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **3** LC₉₅ value activity.
- Figure 6.11 Non-specific esterases enzyme activities of *Ae. aegypti, Ae.* 151 *albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** LC₉₅ value activity.
- Figure 6.12 Non-specific esterases enzyme activities of *Ae. aegypti, Ae.* 152 *.albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **3** LC₉₅ value activity.
- Figure 6.13 Oxidases enzyme activity of *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P.* 154 *interpunctella* in comparison of their relative 1 and 2 using their relative LC₉₅.
- Figure 6.14 Oxidases enzyme activity of *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P.* 154 *interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **3** using their relative LC₉₅.
- Figure 6.15 Oxidases enzyme activity of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx.* 156 *quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative 3 using their relative LC₉₅.
- Figure 6.16 Oxidases enzyme activity of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx.* 156 *quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative 3 using their relative LC₉₅.
- Figure 6.17 Schematic procedure of AChE enzyme inhibition by **1**, **2** and **3** at 158 molecular level
- Figure 7.1 General procedure of computation work on compounds **1**, **2** and **3** 162 with AChE and GST enzyme 3D structures.
- Figure 7.2 Binding residues of (a) three binding sites of AChE enzyme, blue, 173 orange and lime green residues depict the anionic binding site, catalytic binding site and peripheral binding site respectively and (b) binding residues that interact with ligand within 3 Å.
- Figure 7.3 Docking structures of compound (a) compound 1 (b) compound 2 175 (c) and compound 3 towards peripheral site of AChE and their closed contact residue interaction with the hydrogen bond interactions at TRP77:HH: ACO14 (2.17Å) and TRP77 HH: ACO12 (2.27Å) in (b) and TRP321:HE1: C1O22 (2.35Å) in (c). Only residue interacted with compound at < -2 kcal/mol are

shown.

- Figure 7.4 Docking structures of compound (a) compound 1 (b) compound 2 176 (c) and compound 3 toward Anionic site of AChE and their closed contact residue interaction. Only residue interacted with compound at < -2 kcal/mol are shown.
- Figure 7.5 Docking structures of compound (a) compound 1 (b) compound 2 178
 (c) and compound 3 towards Catalytic site of AChE and their closed contact residue interaction. Only residue interacted with compound at < -2 kcal/mol are shown.
- Figure 7.6 Docking complexes of compounds 1 (blue), 2 (orange), and 3 178 (green) with GST.
- Figure 7.7 Docking structures of compound (a) compound 1 (b) compound 2 180 (c) and compound 3 towards GST and their closed contact residue interaction with the hydrogen bond interactions at SER65HG:O9 (a) SER65HG:O12, ARG66HH12:O14, ARG66HH12:O12 in ARG66HH12:O22 and ARG66H22:O14 in (b) and (c) and TYR113OH:H30 in (d). Only ARG66HH22:O22 in residue interacted with compound at < -2 kcal/mol are shown.

LIST OF TABLES

- Table 2.1Several important plants family and species which has been 11studied for insecticide activity against insects pests.
- Table 3.1Chemical constituents isolated compounds from active fractions of 61*Piper sarmentosum* (aerial parts and roots).
- Table 3.21H-NMR (400 MHz) and 13C-NMR (100 MHz) spectral data of 64
asaricin 1 in CDCl3.
- Table 3.31H-NMR (400 MHz) and 13C-NMR (100 MHz) spectral data of 68
isoasarone 2 in CDCl3.
- Table 3.41H-NMR (400 MHz) and 13C-NMR (100 MHz) spectral data of 73
trans-asarone 3 in CDCl3.
- Table 3.51H-NMR (400 MHz) and 13C-NMR (100 MHz) Spectral Data of 78asaraldehyde 4 in CDCl3.
- Table 4.1Percentage mortality of S. oryzae, R. dominica adults and P. 92interpunctella larvae after exposure to 1mg/ml of P. sarmentosum
aerial part extract in hexane, methanol and dichloromethane.
- Table 4.2Percentage mortality of S. oryzae, R. dominica adults and P. 93interpunctellalarvaeafterexposureto1mg/mlofofsarmentosumrootsextractinhexane,methanolanddichloromethane.
- Table 4.3Toxicity of 1, 2 and 3 against S. oryzae and R. dominica and P. 96interpunctella using treated rice, 72 h.
- Table 4.4Repellency activity of compounds 1, 2 and 3 against S. oryzae, R.98dominica and P. interpunctella.
- Table 5.1Larvicial activity of isolated compounds 1, 2 and 3 from P. 122sarmentosum against 3rd and early 4th instar larvae.
- Table 5.2Adulticide activity of isolated compounds 1, 2 and 3 from P. 127sarmentosum against Aedes aegypti, Aedes albopictus and Culex
quinquefasciatus adult female mosquitoes.
- Table 6.1Correlation coefficients between S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. 142interpunctellaAChE inhibition and the relative LC_{95} of
compounds 1, 2 and 3.
- Table 6.2Correlation coefficients between Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and 144
Cx. quinquefasciatus AChE inhibition and the relative LC95 of
compounds 1, 2 and 3
- Table 6.3Correlation coefficients between S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. 146

interpunctella GST activity and the relative LC_{95} of compounds 1, 2 and 3.

- Table 6.4Correlation coefficients between Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and 148
Cx. quinquefasciatus GST activity and the relative LC95 of
compounds 1, 2 and 3.
- Table 6.5Correlation coefficients between S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. 150interpunctella Non-specific esterases activity and the relative LC_{95} of compounds 1, 2 and 3.
- Table 6.6Correlation coefficients between Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and 152
Cx. quinquefasciatus Non-specific esterases activity and the
relative LC₉₅ of compounds 1, 2 and 3.
- Table 6.7Correlation coefficients between S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. 155interpunctellaoxidases activity and the relative LC_{95} of
compounds 1, 2 and 3.
- Table 6.8Correlation coefficients between Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and 157
Cx. quinquefasciatus oxidases activity and the relative LC95 of
compounds 1, 2 and 3.
- Table 7.1Binding interaction energy (kcal/mol) of compounds from 168Autodock/Vina toward different binding sites and their related
experimental activities for AChE and GST.
- Table 7.2The interaction energy of phenylpropanoids compounds towards 169
AChE peripheral.
- Table 7.3The interaction energy of phenylpropanoids compounds towards 170AChE catalytic site.
- Table 7.4The interaction energy of phenylpropanoids compounds towards171AChE anionic site.
- Table 7.5The interaction energy of phenylpropanoids compounds towards173GST.

LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS

Symbols	Terms
α	Alpha
β	beta
λ_{\max}	maximum wave length
δ	chemical shift in ppm
μΜ	micromolar
μl	microlitre
µg/mL	microgram per mililitre
mM	milimolar
mg/ml	milligram per mililitre
g	gram
kg	kilogram
ml	mililitre
m	meter
MHz	mega Hertz
Hz	Hertz
UV	ultraviolet
3	UV extinction coefficient
IR	Infrared
mM	milimolar
ppm	part per million
eV	electron Volt
МеОН	methanol
CHCl ₃	chloroform

CH_2Cl_2	dichloromethane
CH ₃	methyl group
OCH ₃	methoxyl group
ОН	hydroxyl group
KCl	potassium chloride
NaCl	sodium chloride
рН	power of hydrogen
HCl	hydrogen chloride
TLC	thin layer chromatography
PTLC	preparative thin layer chromatography
CC	column chromatography
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
FT-NMR	fourier transform nuclear magnetic resonance
cm ⁻¹	per centimeter
J	coupling constant
d	doublet
S	singlet
dd	doublet of doublets
t	triplet
т	multiplet
1D-NMR	one dimension nuclear magnetic resonance
2D-NMR	two dimension nuclear magnetic resonance
¹ H-NMR	proton nuclear magnetic resonance
¹³ C-NMR	carbon 13 nuclear magnetic resonance
COSY	2D homonuclear chemical shift correlation spectroscopy
DEPT	distortioness enhancement by polarization transfer

HMQC	heteronuclear multiple quantum coherence
HMBC	heteronuclear multiple bond coherence
NOE	nuclear overhauser enhancement
GC-MS	gas chromatography-mass spectroscopy
MS	mass spectroscopy
HRMS	high resolution mass spectroscoy
EIMS	electron impact mass spectroscopy
FAB	fast atomic bombardment
ESI	electrospray ionization
m/z	mass to charge ratio
CDCl ₃	deuterated chloroform
MeOD	deuterated methanol
$[\alpha]_D$	optical rotation
HPLC	high performance liquid chromatography
RPHPLC	reverse phase high performance liquid chromatography
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial Institute
CO ₂	carbon dioxide gas
PBS	phosphate buffer saline
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
FBS	fetal bovine serum
rpm	rotate per minute
MTT	3-(4,5- <u>Dimethylthiazol</u> -2-yl)-2,5-di <u>phenyl</u> tetrazolium bromide
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
FITC	fluorescein isothiocyanate
ai	active ingrédient
°C	degree Celsius (centigrade)

g	gram
kg	kilogram
Cm	Centimeter
ml	milliliter
mg	milligram
L	liter
Т	temperature
OD	optical density
R.H.	relative humidity
LC ₅₀	median lethal concentration
LC ₉₅	95% lethal concentration
LD ₅₀	median lethal dose concentration
LD ₉₅	95% lethal dose concentration
IPM	integrate pest management
ppm	part per million
m	meter
<	Less than
≤	Less than or equal to
	Greater than
≥	Greater than or equal to

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Insect pests are potential threat to human concerns such as agriculture, livestock production and health. The storage pests such as *Sitophilus oryzae* (El-Maghraby, Nawwar, Bakr, Helmy, & Kamel, 2012), *Rhyzopertha dominica* (Kotze et al., 2014) and *Plodia interpunctella* (Angajala, Ramya, & Subashini, 2014; Kolli, Balakrishnan, Vijayan, & Sundararajan, 2013) reduce the quality and quantity of harvested grains and relative food products. Insects are capable of causing damage to stored grains and grain products in 5–10% in the temperate regions of the world and as high as 20–30% in tropical countries (Nattudurai, Paulraj, & Ignacimuthu, 2012). Mosquito vectors such as *Aedes albopictus, Aedes aegypti* and *Culex quinquefasciatus*, which carry and transmit an infectious pathogen, are among the most serious insect pests of medical importance. Mosquitoes are vectors of various disease agents, some of which cause illnesses and deaths in humans and animals every year. Among these diseases are dengue, yellow fever and west nile virus which are endemic and epidemic in many countries (Arroyo, Miller, Catalan, & Monath, 2001).

At present, global challenges are created by synthetic insecticides in controlling the insect pests due to resistance, mammalian toxicity, effect on non-target insects such as honeybees and general environmental hazards (Walker, Golden, & Horst, 2010). The mechanism of toxicity of most insecticides such as organophosphorus and carbamate compounds is based on the inhibition of acetylcholinesterase (Dembélé, Haubruge, & Gaspar, 1999). In insects, acetylcholinesterase (AChE) hydrolyzes the neurotransmitter acetylcholine (ACh) to stop neuronal excitement at the postsynaptic membrane (Kelly, Mutch, Williams, & Blain, 1994; Sánchez, Vera, Montagna, & Magnarelli; Santos et al., 2014). Such resistance in mosquitoes is usually caused by less inhibition of the target enzvme in the resistant strains or increase in detoxification mechanism (Sokhna, Ndiath, & Rogier, 2013). On the other hand, insects can metabolize and degrade toxic chemicals to survive in hazardous chemical environment. Glutathione S-transferase (GST) is one of the most efficient enzymes in detoxification systems in all animals (Kotze et al., 2014). GST comprise a family of eukaryotic and prokaryotic enzyme best known for their ability to catalyze the conjugation of insecticides (Thom et al., 2001). After observing resistance in insect pests, GST is becoming recognized for its importance in metabolizing the toxic chemical in insects (Almli et al., 2002). Better understanding of the pesticide action on enzymes in insect pests would enable to produce selective and effective insecticides with low mammalian toxicity (Müller, Rocha, Morsch, Neis, & Schetinger, 2002; Forget, Livet, & Leboulenger, 2002; Saeaue, Morales, Komalamisra, & Vargas, 2011). The use of synthetic insecticides including fumigants to prevent or control insect infestation is being practiced for years. However, resistance to insecticides has appeared in major insect vectors. As of 1992 (Oliver & Brooke, 2014), the list of vector species which showed resistant has increased dramatically (Kaliyaperumal, Askual, & Samuel Fekadu, 2014). These problems led to either the ban or restriction for use of several synthetic insecticides, against insect pests (Kalimuthu et al., 2013). Therefore plant secondary metabolites may provide potential alternatives to currently used synthetic insecticides that are gradually becoming ineffective in controlling insect pests. One of the highly successful and presently used synthetic insecticides is pyrethroids which originally derived from the pyrethrum plant (Beugnet & Chardonnet, 1995). At present, botanical insecticides that can replace pyrethrum in stored-grain pest management or to control mosquitoes are not available (Weaver & Subramanyam, 2000). Several countries including Malaysia do not permit the use of any synthetic insecticide to control stored-grain pests (Abrol, 2014). Besides, the use of organochlorines against mosquito vectors has also been banned. In addition, mosquitoes show high resistance to other groups of insecticide including organophosphate family (Valkiūnas, Kazlauskienė, Bernotienė, Palinauskas, & Iezhova, 2013). Therefore, there is a need for safer alternatives to conventional synthetic insecticides particularly from natural sources for the protection against insect pests and mosquitoes. Since bioinsecticides of plant origin often exhibit selective toxicity to insects and are more eco-friendly, development of new class of botanical pesticide for insect control is vital (El-Wakeil, 2013). Wide diversity of plant species, especially from the tropical regions of the world could be potential sources of newer bioactive compounds or biopesticides (Rattan, 2010). Malaysia has a wealth of plant species with wide range of bioactive compounds such as alkaloids, phenylpropanoids, terpenes and so on (Gonzalez-Coloma, Reina, Diaz, Fraga, & Santana-Meridas, 2013).

Piper sarmentosum is a wild plant, which grows in tropical countries including Malaysia. The aerial part and roots of *P. sarmentosum* are used in traditional medicine as preparation for ancient Malaysian medicine (Dyer, Richards, & Dodson, 2004) and consumed as health drink. Earlier works have shown that roots of *P. sarmentosum* are the sources of novel bioactive compounds and more than a dozen compounds have been isolated and identified (Stohr, Xiao, & Bauer, 1999, Amran et al., 2010). Preliminary studies showed that the aerial part and root extracts of *P. sarmentosum* have insecticidal properties (Damsud, Adisakwattana, & Phuwapraisirisan, 2013). Therefor in this study, a bioassay guided phytochemical investigation was undertaken to discover of new alternatives for syntheitic insecticides by study the potent compounds with insecticidal activity in *P. sarmentosum*.

1.2 Research Objectives

Based on the facts mentioned above, research objectives of this study are as follows:

- 1. To extract the aerial part and roots of *Piper sarmentosum* with several solvents with different polarity and evaluate their level of insecticidal activity.
- To conduct the bioassay guided fractionation and isolation on the most active extracts.
- 3. To examine the insecticidal property of the isolated compounds against three storage pests (*Sitophilus oryzae*, *Rhyzopertha dominica* and *Plodia interpunctella*) and three mosquito vectors (*Aedes aegypti, Aedes albopictus* and *Culex quinquefasciatus*).
- 4. To determine the mechanism of active compounds through their interaction with metabolic enzymes on tested insects.
- To use computational docking program for more understanding of interaction of active compounds with active site of acetylcholine and glutathione S-transferase involve with insecticidal activity of insects.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Chemical Control

According to the reports of Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO), humans have been challenged to control insect and other arthropod pests, plant pathogens, weeds, rodents and other vertebrate pests for thousands of years (Ouesada-Moraga, García-Tóvar, Valverde-García, & Santiago-Álvarez, 2004). With the developed society and advancement in science, men have invented some cutting-edge and modern weapons against pests such as chemical pesticides, biological pesticides, remote sensing and measurement, computers and atomic energy. However, it has been only within the last 50 years that dramatic progress has been made in attempt to controlling pests of humans and food (Meyer, & Di Giulio, 2003; Abbott, 1987; Bernier, Furman, Kline, Allan, & Barnard, 2005). Agriculture and relative industry have been revolutionized by the use of chemicals for crop protection, which started in early eighteenth century with the introduction of insecticides based with arsenic and mixture a combination of copper sulfate, lime, and water as fungicide known as bordeaux. At present, it is progressing to the use of new synthetic and sophisticated compounds (Zoubiri & Baaliouamer, 2014). Farmers produce more food with lesser production cost than ever before. The synthetic chemicals have many positive effects on agriculture that conventional agriculture has now started using chemicals. However, synthetic pesticides have it own drawback. These chemicals are produced and used to kill pests and their effects are not limited to target organisms only. Early successes with the first pesticides, for instance dichloro diphenyl trichloroethane (DDT), came swiftly. Yet the race between human and pests was still ongoing. Early results were significant, after the continued victories over blood-feeding arthropods such as mosquitoes and other biting flies and agricultural pests such as scale insects, a decrease in the effectiveness of these new chemical

weapons was catching the attention (Yee, 2008). In fact, their properties as residual toxicant with high toxicity over a wide range of organisms, have led to serious environmental problems. Furthermore, the emergence and spread of increasing resistance in number of insect pests, higher cost of new synthetic pesticides and environmental hazard made it very clear that controlling the vectors and pest could no longer be safe due to the use of individual synthetic pesticides (Kaliyaperumal, Askual, & Samuel Fekadu, 2014; Kannathasan, Senthilkumar, Chandrasekaran, & Venkatesalu, 2007). In recent years high volume of application led the farmers to increase the active ingredients to regain the initial level of pest control. However, levels of pest and vector control decline even with faster paced every year. The resistance in insects pests to current synthetic insecticides make it increasingly more difficult to control their population and it will eventually lead to control failure (Murthy, Georgiev, Park, Dandin, & Paek, 2015; Nair & Burke, 1990; Nattudurai, Paulraj, & Ignacimuthu, 2012).

2.2 Pesticide Resistance and Relevant Problems

The ability to survive in contaminated environments of a population is highly reliant on the ability to adapt to stressors through the process of natural selection. At present, abundant reports of organisms adapting to anthropogenic stressors and chemical exist. Adaptations may be in the form of physiological acclimation (tolerance), changing normal habits or they may be genetically based resistance (Bernier, Furman, Kline, Allan, & Barnard, 2005).

Resistance occurs when pest population, for example insects, is exposed to a several pesticide which mostly has similar active ingredient with relative mechanism of action on insects such as nurontoxity. Over the period of time when this happens certain individuals that survived are genetically predisposed and will show resistant to the

pesticide. Adaptation occurs in insects as a result of previous contacts can arise from mechanisms or behaviours that decrease the amount of toxicant reaching the target site or decreased responsiveness to the toxicant at the target (Kleinjans, 2003). Consistence applications with higher volume of insecticide will kill larger numbers of susceptible individuals, but those with higher tolerance will survive (Lee, Kim, Kwon, Cha, & Kim, 2014). The results of these survivors will carry the genetic makeup of their parents. These progeny of resistance pests will inherit the ability to survive the exposure to the pesticide will incline rapidly with each survived resistance group of the pests (Ma, He, & Zhu, 2004). Most of pests have high rate of reproduction which can take place within few weeks which may result in production of many generations in a single season or year (Hemingway, 2000). Development of resistance against synthetic chemicals was first observed when Scirtothrips citri and Leptinotarsa decemlineata were detected to be less sensitive to DDT in 1949 (Rufingier, Pasteur, Lagnel, Martin, & Navajas, 1999). Since use of synthetic pesticides raised, a parallel increase in insecticide resistance and cross-resistance occurred (Burton et al., 2011). On the other hand, cross-resistance typically develops in pesticides that have similar mechanisms of action, such as DDT and pyrethroids, which act on sodium channels in axonal membranes (Sokhna, Ndiath, & Rogier, 2013; Smith et al., 2011). It has been observed that insects pest population which exposed frequently to a pesticide, especially in a wide spectrum has faster resistance develops. Resistance develops in a similar manner in other pests, such as fungus, plant virus and bacteria, weeds and rodents. In most cases resistant population generated after misused of a pesticide with very good controlling result (Cuany et al., 1990; Mogi & Tuno, 2014).

At present those pests that were believed to be under control by using synthetic pesticides are on the rebound. For example, mosquitoes that are able to transmitting

malaria are now resistant to virtually all pesticides used against them (Hemingway & Georghiou, 1983). Populations of the *Helicoverpa zea*which attacks many agricultural crops worldwide such as corn, cotton, tomatoes, tobacco, and peanuts are resistant to multiple pesticides (Yang et al., 2015). In order to overcome this problem, the farmers were forced to use mycotoxins (fumonisins from *Fusarium, aflatoxins* and *A. flavus*) which can cause diseases and are extremely toxic to animals and human, and major problems for corn production (Schjøth, Visconti, & Sundheim, 2009). Recent researches reveal that there are more than 520 species of insects and mites resistant to pesticides (Burton et al., 2011; Kelly, Mutch, Williams, & Blain, 1994). Multiple resistance is increasing rapidly and there are more than 1000 reports on insect resistance (Koekemoer et al., 2010; M. Yang et al., 2008). However, synthetic pesticides are the major part of a pest management program. Pesticide resistance makes the current pesticides weaker and less potent to bring pest numbers below damaging levels for relative human health and agriculture programs (Kleinjans, 2003).

2. 3 Biochemical Control and Their Importance

Biopesticide are naturally occurring, genetically modified or natural drives agents which are distinguished from synthetic pesticides by their specific modes of action, low use volume, and specific target (Nawrot, Harmatha, Kostova, & Ognyanov, 1989; Massoud, Labib, & Rady, 2001). A chemical must have the following criteria in order to classify as biochemical to be subject this class of compounds: (1) The chemical mode of action should be as growth regulation, mating disruption, attraction rather than direct toxicity on target pest; (2) Biochemical must be produce naturally (El-Maghraby, Nawwar, Bakr, Helmy, & Kamel, 2012). Pyrethroid is synthesized by human but structurally identical to a naturally occurring chemical (Aïzoun et al., 2013; Tas,kin & Kence, 2004). For a synthetic chemical to be categorized as biochemical, the molecular structure of the major component of the synthetic chemical must be similar as the molecular structure of the naturally occurring substance (Gunning & Moores, 2001). If there be minor difference between the isomer ratios, which can be found in the naturally occurring compound compared to the synthetic compound, normally won't rule out a chemical and they classified as biochemical pest control agent unless one isomer has significant different toxicity properties than another isomer (Kwon, Clark, & Lee, 2014). Some compounds possess many characteristics of a biological pest control agent, but still does not match the two important established for agents defining as biochemical pest control (Tewari et al., 2014). The Agriculture Organization (FAO) has regulatory authority to evaluate such chemicals on several basis to recognized whether it should be classified as a biochemical pest control agent or a conventional pesticide (Gunning & Moores, 2001). The evaluation would first require exact molecular structure of the naturally occurring secondly the mode of action and finally comparing the effects specific target to non-target organisms (Oliver & Brooke, 2014; Munhenga, Masendu, Brooke, Hunt, & Koekemoer, 2008).

Biochemical pest control agents fall into five general biologically functional classes namely, (1) semiochemicals, (2) hormones, (3) natural plant regulators and insect growth regulators, (4) enzymes and (5) microbial pest control agents (Munhenga, Masendu, Brooke, Hunt, & Koekemoer, 2008). In the mid-seventies, WHO and other relative agriculture and health organizations introduced studies into current biological control agents and identification of new ones (El-Maghraby, Nawwar, Bakr, Helmy, & Kamel, 2012). Biological control is vastly known as a suitable technique for controlling the pests due to its least environmental impact and its prevention of consequences of resistance of the pest.

2.4 Botanical Pesticide

Botanical pesticides are known to be secondary metabolites that produce in the plants as defense mechanism against herbivore predators and other outside hazardous (Gonzalez-Coloma et al., 2013). Most of the plant secondary metabolites belongs to alkanes, alkenes, alkynes and simple aromatics, lactones, essential oils and fatty acids, terpenes, alkaloids, steroids, isoflavonoids, pterocarpans and lignans (Naranjo & Henneberry, 2002; El-Wakeil, 2013; Moshi & Matoju, 2017). The use of plant material or crude plant extracts and essential oil as botanical insecticides for the protection of agriculture plants and related stored products from insect pests is as old as agriculture itself (El-Wakeil, 2013; Pang et al., 2016). Plants produce a large variety of secondary metabolites which has wide range of activity including pesticide activity (Samuel & Senthilkumar, 2014; Balasubramanian & Tyagi 2017). Before development of synthetic insecticides in the 1940s and their success, botanical insecticides were major weapons used by farmers against crop pests (Weaver & Subramanyam, 2000). Phytochemicals and mostly extracted either from the whole body of little herbs or from different parts like fruits, leaves, stems, barks, roots and flowers of plants. In all cases, the most toxic extracts were concentrated upon and tested against the insect pests (Rattan, 2010; El-Abbassi et al., 2017). More than 2000 plant species have been known for their potential in pest control programs (Sharma, Mohan, & Srivastava, 2006). Several plant families and species insecticidal activity and their chemical constitution were listed in Table 2.1.
Table 2.1 Several important plants family and species which has been studied for insecticide activity against insects pests.

Family and	Part used ^a	Chemical	References
species		constitution	
Annonaceae			
Annona muricata (soursop)	Cold extraction from bark	Gigantetrocin A, Annomontacin, Bullatalicin, Squamocin, Annonacin	(Leatemia & Isman, 2004) (Florence et al., 2014)
Annona squamosa (sweetsop)	Cold extraction from leaf	Annotemoyin-1, Neoannonin	(Leatemia & Isman, 2004) (Senthilkumar, Gurusubramanian, & Murugan, 2014)
Annona cherimola (chirimuya)	Cold extraction from bark	Itrabin, Asimicin, Almuñequin	(Álvarez Colom, Neske, Popich, & Bardón, 2007) (Gandhi & Gopalkrishna, 1957)
Annona montana (mountain soursop)	Cold extraction from bark	Annonacin, Cis- annonacin-10-One Densicomacin-1, Annonacin-a	(Leatemia & Isman, 2004) (Di Toto Blessing, Álvarez Colom, Popich, Neske, & Bardón, 2010)
Apiaceae	<u> </u>		
Pastinaca sativa (parsnip)	Cold extraction from flower	Furnanocoumarin, Xanthotoxin 8- methoxy psoralen,	(Berenbaum, 1981) (Zangerl & Berenbaum, 2004)
Pimpinella isaurica (lesser burnet)	Essential oil from leaf	4-2-propenyl-phenyl angelate (PPA), 4-(1- propenyl)-phenyl tiglate (PPT), 4- methoxy-2-(1- propenyl)- phenylangelate (MPPA)	(Zhou, Xie, & Yan, 2011a) (Stroh et al., 1998)
Asteraceae			
Artemisia scoparia (virgate wormwood)	Essential oils from leaf		(Kim, 1997) (Singh, Kaur, Mittal, Batish, & Kohli, 2009)
Roldana barba- johannis (asteraceae)	Cold extracts aerial parts		(Villaseñor, Delgadillo, & Ortiz, 2006)
Vernonia baldwinii (ironweed)	Cold extraction from flower	Sesquiterpene lactone	(Zhou, Xie, & Yan, 2011b)
Artemisia scoparia (capillary wormwood)	Essential oils from leaf		(Seaman, 1982) (Keeley & Jansen, 1994)
Berberidaceae			
Pelargonium peltatum (ivy-leaf)	Cold extraction from flower	Podophyllotoxin	(Harris, 1995) (Bohlmann & Jakupovic, 1990)

Cactaceae			
Myrtillocactus	roots, aerial parts		(Fischer, Olivier, &
Geometrizans			Fischer, 1979)
(bilberry)			(Bohm & Stuessy, 2001)
Caesalpiniaceae			
Detarium	Essential oils		(Woods, 1992)
microcarpum	from leaf		(Boege & Dirzo, 2004)
(sweet detar)			
Buddleja	Cold extraction	Quercetin	(Jacques & Miège, 1978)
madagascariensis	from bark		(Woods, 1992)
(smokebush)			(Boege & Dirzo, 2004)
Chrysanthemum			
Chrysanthemum	Cold extraction	Cinerin I, Cinerin II,	(Hitmi, Barthomeuf, &
cinerariaefolium	from flower	Jasmolin I, Jasmolin	Sallanon, 1999)
(chrysanths)		II,	(Brewer, 1974)
		Pyrethrin I and	
		Pyrethrin II,	
Ericaceae			
Gaultheria	Cold extraction	Phenolic (benzoate	(Ezcurra, Gómez, &
procumbens	from leaves	ester) Methyl	Becerra, 1987)
(checkerberry)		salicylate	(Stout, 2007)
Fabaceae			
Cassia nigricans	Essential oils		(da Costa, de Siqueira
vani			Neves, de Oliveira Sliva,
(greene)			α Fagundes, 2011) (Eagundes, 2014)
Glycyrrhiza alabr	Cold extraction		(Pereira Moura & Da-
a	from bark		Silva 2014)
(sweet root)	Hom burk		(Gorb Voigt Eigenbrode
(5			& Gorb, 2008)
Derris elliptica	Essential oils	Rotenone	(Zhou, Xie, & Yan,
(tuba)	from leaf		2011b)(Toxopeus, 1952)
Meliaceae			
Acalypha indica		Azadirachtin	(Kubo & Klocke, 1982)
(indian nettle)			(Isman et al., 1996)
Aglaia cordata	Cold extraction	Rocaglamide	(Talukder & Howse, 1993)
(medang bebulu)	from bark		(Rembold & Puhlmann,
			1993)
Agalia oilo	Cold extraction		(Akhtar, Yeoung, &
(kiah)	from leaves		Isman, 2008)
			(Mikolajczak & Reed,
	1		198/)

<i>Agalia odorata</i> (chinese Rice Flower)	leaves extracts		(Serit et al., 1992) (Champagne, Isman, Downum, & Towers, 1993)
Agalia maiae (karnataka)	Essential oils from leaf		(Floyd et al., 2003) (Perez et al., 2010)
Agalia iloilo (tagalog)	Cold extraction from bark		(Kubo & Klocke, 1982) (Akhtar, Yeoung, & Isman, 2008)
<i>Agalia ohgophy</i> (priyangu)	Cold extraction from fruit		(Talukder & Howse, 1993) (Mikolajczak & Reed, 1987)
Azadirachta excels (Jacobs)	Cold extraction from bark	Azadirachtins O-Q (1- 3), azadirachtin B (4), azadirachtin L-5, azadirachtin M -6- 11alpha-azadirachtin H -7, 11 β -azadirachtin H -8 and azadirachtol- 9	(Champagne, Isman, Downum, & Towers, 1993)(Floyd et al., 2003)
Azadirachta indica (neem)	Essential oils from leaf Seeds	S.	(Isman et al., 1996) (Akhtar, Yeoung, & Isman, 2008)
Carapa guianensis (andiroba)	Essential oils from leaf		(Serit et al., 1992) (Perez et al., 2010)
<i>Cabralea</i> <i>canjerana</i> (canharana)	Cold extraction from leaves	Methyl angolensate, 3- β-deacetylfissinolide, 7-deacetoxy-7- oxogedunin, and beta- photogedunin	(Ebada, Lajkiewicz, Porco, Li-Weber, & Proksch, 2011) (Hall, 2011)
<i>Cedrela odorata</i> (chinaberry)	Cold extraction from fruit		(Rembold & Puhlmann, 1993)(Akhtar, Yeoung, & Isman, 2008)
Cedrela salvadorensis (salvadorinetrela)	Cold extraction from leaves		(Rembold & Puhlmann, 1993)(Akhtar, Yeoung, & Isman, 2008)
<i>Cipadessa</i> <i>fruticosa</i> (red bell bush)	Essential oils from leaves		(Rembold & Puhlmann, 1993)(Akhtar, Yeoung, & Isman, 2008)
<i>Cedrela dugesii</i> (spanish cedar)	Cold extracts from bark	NA	(Hall, 2011)
Dysoxylum beddomei (mahogany)	Cold extraction from bark	triterpenes 3beta,24,25- trihydroxycycloartane and beddomeilactone	(Ebada, Lajkiewicz, Porco, Li-Weber, & Proksch, 2011)
Dysoxylum Malabaricum (white cedar)	Cold extraction from leaves		(Hall, 2011) (Willers et al., 2014)

Entandrophragma	Cold extracts		(Perez et al., 2010)
candollei	from leaves		(McKenna, Hammad, &
(harms)			Farran, 2013)
Lansium	Cold extracts		(Prophiro et al., 2012)
domesticum	from seeds		(Obara, Höft, & Höft,
(lanzones)			2004)
Melia azedarach	Cold extracts		Lemes, Grattapaglia,
(chinaberry)	from leaves,		Grogan, Proctor, & Gribel,
	seeds		2007)
Melia dubia	Cold extraction		(Ebada, Lajkiewicz, Porco,
(kannada)	from leaves		Li-Weber, & Proksch,
			2011)
			(Hall, 2011)
Melia volkensii	Cold extraction		(Serit et al., 1992)
(mature)	from fruit		(Perez et al., 2010)
Sandoricum	Cold extraction		(Rembold & Puhlmann,
koetjape	from bark		1993)
(red santol)			(Akhtar, Yeoung, &
			Isman, 2008)
Teucrium	Cold extraction		(Perez et al., 2010)
tomentosum	from leaves		(McKenna, Hammad, &
(germanders)			Farran, 2013)
Yucca periculosa	Cold extraction	3,3 0 ,5,5 0 -	(Ebada, Lajkiewicz, Porco,
(izote)	from bark	tetrahydroxy-4-	Li-Weber, & Proksch,
		methoxystilbene	2011) (Hall, 2011)
Lamiaceae			
Ajuga remota	Cold extraction	Ajugarin I	(Olesen, Forfang, & Báez,
(bungle)	from bark		1998)
			(Ford & Johnson, 2008)
Ocimum	Essential oils		(Zhang, Robert, Wang, &
basilicum			Guo, 2007)
(basil)			(Vos, Edwards, & van
			Staden, 1994)
Ocimum	Essential oils		(Nilsson, Jonsson, Rason,
gratissimum	from leaves		& Randrianjohany, 1985)
(african basil)			
Scutellaria	Cold and hot		(Olesen, Forfang, & Báez,
galericulata	extract from		1998)
(hooded skullcap)	bark		(Ford & Johnson, 2008)
Teucrium	Cold extraction	NA	(Mauchline et al., 2008)
fruticans	from seeds		
(tree germander)			
Teucrium glabra	Cold extraction	NA	(Nilsson, Jonsson, Rason,
(germander)	from bark		& Randrianjohany, 1985)
			(Zhang, Robert, Wang, &
<i>T</i> • 1• .			Guo, 2007)
I eucrium hirta	Cold extraction	NA	(Potgleter, Edwards,
(коко капікі)	from truit		willer, & van Staden,
			1999)
			(Canti Canal C' '
			(Conti, Canale, Cioni,

<i>Thymus</i> <i>vulgaris</i> (thyme)	Cold extraction from bark	Thymol Monoterpene	(Conti, Canale, Cioni, Flamini, & Rifici, 2011) (Schiller, Zedler, & Black, 2000)
Liliaceae			
<i>Allium porrum</i> (wild onion)	Cold extracts from roots	Aginosid	(Ellouze et al., 2012)
Loganiaceae			
Strychnos nux- vomica (Telugu)		Strychnine	(Ellouze et al., 2012)
Pinaceae			
Pinus species (hoop pine)	Cold extraction from bark	Abietic acid	(Lombardero, Alonso- Rodríguez, & Roca- Posada, 2012)
Piperaceae			
Piper guanacastensis (forest peppe)	Cold extraction from bark	Methyl 4-hydroxy-3- (3-methyl-2-butenyl) benzoate	(Scott, Jensen, Philogène, & Arnason, 2008) (Kitayama et al., 2013)
<i>Piper longum</i> (indian pepper)	Cold extracts from roots	asarinine	(Ramos, Vanin, & Kato, 2009) (Maduell, Callejas, Cabrera, Armengol, & Orduz, 2002)
Piper retrofractum (balinese long pepper)	Cold extraction from fruit, seed and stems	Pipercide, pellitorine, guineensine, retrofractaminde	(Scott, Jensen, Philogène, & Arnason, 2008) (Kitayama et al., 2013)
Piper nigrum (black peper)	Cold extraction from fruit	Piperin	(Bernard et al., 1995) (Ramos, Souza, Kato, & Batista, 2012)
Piper longum (long pepper)	Cold extraction from fruit	Piperin	(Bernard et al., 1995) (Ramos, Souza, Kato, & Batista, 2012)
Piper retrofractum (pepper)	Cold extraction from bark	Pipercide, pellitorine, guineensine and retrofractaminde	(Ramos, Souza, Kato, & Batista, 2012) (Ramos, Vanin, & Kato, 2009)
Piper sarmentosum (kadok)	Cold extraction from fruit	NA	(Zainal Ariffin et al., 2009) (Ugusman, Zakaria, Hui, & Megat Mohd Nordin, 2011)
Polygonaceae			
Persicaria hydropiper (laksa Plant)	Cold extracts from roots	Sesquiterpene and Polygodial	(Prota, Mumm, Bouwmeester, & Jongsma, 2014)
Rutaceae			
Citrus limon (lemon)	Essential oil from leaves and seeds	Limonene	(Cordeiro, Sugahara, Stein, & Leite Junior, 2014)
Evodia rutaecarpa (evodia) Salicaceae	essential oil	NA	(Liu & Ho, 1999)
	Thymusvulgaris(thyme)LiliaceaeAllium porrum(wild onion)LoganiaceaeStrychnos nux-vomica (Telugu)PinaceaePinus species(hoop pine)PiperaceaePiperguanacastensis(forest peppe)Piper longum(indian pepper)Piper nigrum(balinese longpepper)Piper nigrum(black peper)Piper longum(long pepper)Piper sarmentosum(kadok)PolygonaceaePersicariahydropiper(laksa Plant)RutaceaeCitrus limon(lemon)Evodiarutacearpa(evodia)Salicaceae	Thymus vulgaris (thyme)Cold extraction from barkLiliaceaeImage: Cold extracts from rootsAllium porrum (wild onion)Cold extracts from rootsLoganiaceaeImage: Cold extracts from rootsStrychnos nux- vomica (Telugu)Cold extraction from barkPinaceaeCold extraction from barkPiperaceaeCold extraction from barkPiper guanacastensis (forest peppe)Cold extracts from rootsPiper logum (indian pepper)Cold extracts from from fruit, seed and stemsPiper pepper)Cold extraction from fruit, seed and stemsPiper longum (black peper)Cold extraction from fruitPiper longum (long pepper)Cold extraction from fruitPiper retrofractum (pepper)Cold extraction from fruitPiper logum (long pepper)Cold extraction from fruitPiper sarmentosum (kadok)Cold extraction from fruitPiper sarmentosum (laksa Plant)Cold extracts from rootsRutaceae Evodia (lewonia)Essential oil from leaves and seedsEvodia (evodia)Essential oil	Thymus vulgaris (thyme)Cold extraction from barkThymol MonoterpeneLiliaceae

Ryania speciosa	Cold extraction	Ryania	(Lümmen, 2013)(Akhtar, Yeoung & Isman 2008)
Scrophulariaceae			reoung, & isinan, 2000)
Digitalis purpurea (foxglove)	Cold extracts from roots	Cardenolide, Digitoxin	(Verboven, Brys, & Hermy, 2012) (Roca-Pérez, Boluda, Gavidia, & Pérez- Bermúdez, 2004)
Solanaceae			
Lycopersicum esculentum (tomato)	Cold extraction from seeds	Tomatine	(Sohrab, Bhattacharya, Rana, Kamal, & Pande) (Degenhardt, Refi-Hind, Stratmann, & Lincoln, 2010)
Nicotiana tabacum (tobacco)	Cold extracts from leaves	Nicotine	(Delporte, Van Holle, & Van Damme, 2013) (Shang et al., 2015)
Withania somnifera (winter Cherry)	Cold extraction from roots	Withanolide E	(Gaur & Kumar, 2010)
Simaroubaceae			
Quassia amara (bitter wood)	Cold extracts from roots	quassin	(Martin & Madassery, 2005) (Roubik, Holbrook, & Parra, 1985)
Verbenaceae			
Lantana camara (wild-sage)	Cold extraction from aerial part	NĀ	(Roubik, Holbrook, & Parra, 1985) (Rajashekar, Vijay Kumar, Ravindra, & Bakthavatsalam, 2013)

Despite the beneficial characteristics of the botanical extracts, vast availability of plants species and large amount of research which have been conducted to prove their biological efficacy, there are only a small number of products that have been commercialized lately (Gonzalez-Coloma et al., 2013). As can be seen in Table 2.1 there many plants with identify active compounds but there are some limitations inherent to botanical pesticide success. The major problem is many researches have been stopped after identifying the insecticidal activity of extracts or essential oil. Rattan (2010) has reported that research rarely goes to the point of identifying the main active components of the plant extracts. Comprehension of the main active component could solve other problems such as

storage, stability, quality and quantitative reproducibility of secondary metabolites (Ramos, Souza, Kato, & Batista, 2012).

2.4.1 Identification and characterisation of plant compounds

Identification of the plants natural compounds with their biological activity and determination of their yield is one of the most important steps of discovering of botanical pesticides (Satariah, 1999). The procedure of identification of active compounds is involved with extraction, fractionation, isolation and finally identification of the compounds (Suvitha, Periandy, & Gayathri, 2015). There are many methods for the extraction and isolation of plant bioactive compounds. Using of solvents with different polarity is the most common way of extraction which mostly followed by column chromatography using silica gel. After fractionation of extracts each fraction could sentence for chromatography analysis such as Thin-layer chromatography (TLC) and High-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) which can be combined with Ultraviolet–visible spectroscopy (UV), diode array (PDA), Mass spectrometry (MS) and Tandem mass spectrometry (MS/MS) detection (Perales et al., 1985).

There are many spectroscopic analyses to identify isolated compounds chemical structure. Nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy (NMR), Infrared spectroscopy (IR), Ultraviolet–visible spectroscopy (UV) and mass spectrometry (MS) are among most popular methods of molecular structure analysis (Charlet et al., 2002). One of the advantages of these methods is the very little amount of pure compound needed for the analysis, therefore application of spectroscopic methods are more and more common in the analysis of bioactive substances present in plants extracts (Chimichi et al., 1999; Mazur et al., 1996).

2.5 Well Known Commercialized Botanical Insecticide

The following paragraph shall discus briefly some well known botanical insecticide.

2.5.1 Azadirachtin

Azadirachtin belongs to limonid family which is isolated from the Neem tree. It has been reported to have strong toxicity, antifeedant and growth inhibition activity against several insects pest (Kubo & Klocke, 1982) (Figure 2.1).



Figure 2.1: Azadirachtine.

2.5.2 Pyrethrins

This compound belongs to terpenoid family and normally derived from *Chrysanthemum cinerariifolium* that have potent insecticidal activity which attack the nervous systems of all insects (Malcolm, 1988; Zhu et al., 2014) (Figure 2.2).



Figure 2.2: Pyrethrins.

2.5.3 Permethrin

Permethrin is part of the synthetic chemical from pyrethroids family which has been used as insecticide. Its mechanism of action is by prolonging sodium channel activity of insects nervous system (Burton, 2011) (Figure 2.3).



Permethrin

Figure 2.3: Permethrin.

2.5.4 Rotenone

Rotenone is a botanical insecticide isolated from tuba plants (*Derris elliptica*). It is the main type of flavonoid aglycones in the root of tuba (Nawrot, Harmatha, Kostova, & Ognyanov, 1989) (Figure 2.4). The mechanism of its action is trough digesting and contact with the insects. The negative side of rotenone is to be toxic to the fish and humans. The positive side which is depredate fast in contact with sunlight.



Figure 2.4: Rotenone.

2.5.5 Nicotine

Nicotiana tabacum produces the toxic alkaloid nicotine which have been used as insecticide (Delporte, Van Holle, & Van Damme, 2013; Shang et al., 2015) (Figure 2.5).

Figure 2.5: Nicotine.

There are many other botanical compounds which have not been commercialized. It includes alkaloids and phenylpropanoids compounds from several families including Meliaceae, Annonaceae and Piperaceae and many others (Aronson, 2014; Ramos, Souza, Kato, & Batista, 2012; Ramos, Vanin, & Kato, 2009)

2.6 Insecticidal Mode of Action

Most insecticides including organochlorine and organophosphates work on the nervous system; however, they keep the nerve cells from communicating with each other (Alfthan, Kenttämaa, & Zukale, 1989; Scott, Jensen, Philogène, & Arnason, 2008; Korayem, Hasabo, & Ameen, 1993). Usually, nerve cells in the organs of living organism send electrical impulses down to the end of the cell where they are transfered to the synapse to another nerve cell. Nerves communicate with one another and with muscle cells by using neurotransmitters. These are molecules in charge of transferring the messages that are released from the nerve cell and rapidly diffuse to neighboring cells, stimulating a response once reaching the target (Naik, Vaidya, & Namjoshi, 2013; Bachrouch, Ferjani, Haouel, & Jemâa, 2015; Korayem, Hasabo, & Ameen, 1993).



Figure 2.6: Acetylcholinesterase mechanism in nerve synapses.

2.7 The mechanism of Action of Acetylcholinesterase

A chemical which is known as acetylcholine (ACh) moves from one cell to the other and binds with the new cell, sending the electrical pulse down the new cell. Organophosphate and organochlorine insecticides are similar to nerve gas agents that are closely related which prevent the ACh from coming loose from the new cell, so pulses are interrupted and can't receive any more impulses (Figure 2.6) (Hemingway & Georghiou, 1983; French-Constant & Bonning, 1989). This attacks Acetylcholinesterase (AChE) and because AChE has an essential function targeting it can cause serious damage to nervous system. Most of the insecticides attack the nervous system causing ACh to accumulate in the nerve synapse that paralyzes the insects (Figure 2.7) (Fournier & Mutero, 1994). Over the years of controlling and supprecing insect pests' population, most of the synthetic pesticides were targeting insects AChE enzyme for disabling or killing the pest (Mathieu-Daudé, 2014).



Figure 2.7: The active site tunnel of acetylcholinesterase , from PDB entry 1b41 and leve, showing the active site serine in red. (4.2.214)

Attacks on the nervous system disturb insects function and cause death (Chen, Han, Qiao, & Qu, 2007; Xu et al., 2008). Synthetic insecticides such as malathion are in this class and were famous for treating Mediterranean fruit fly *Ceratitis capitata* infestations of the several mosquito's vectors. Similarly, carbamates have relative properties to organophosphates; however, it won't last long in the environment due to degradation (Ffrench-Constant & Bonning, 1989; Mathieu-Daudé, 2014). Pyrethroids has synthesized which mimic the action of chemicals in the Chrysanthemum flower and considered to be among the safest insecticides because it breaks down when exposed to light. They are mostly used against lice and other household pests (Beugnet & Chardonnet, 1995). Neonicotinoids are the synthetic versions of nicotine. Neonicotinoids have specific effect on insects nervous system causing them become jumpy, with leg tremors, stimulate wing motion, unbalance movement, paralysis and eventually death (Basit, Saeed, Saleem, & Sayyed, 2013). Pyrethroids, Neonicotinoids and similar botanical pesticides such as rotenone are not highly toxic to mammals including humans because they work on a neural pathway that is more abundant in insects (Mohamed et al., 2017; Pham et al., 2017). Nevertheless, some of these chemicals have been banned because they might be contributing to toxicity against honey bees which plays vital role in crop pollination (Gregore & Poklukar, 2003).

All organism possess defense mechanism against toxic compounds. Glutathione S-transferase (GST) is the first line of defense mechanism against acute and chronic toxicities of in insects (Almli et al., 2002; Hegazy, Tars, Hellman, & Mannervik, 2008). GST involves in cellular protection by direct or enzymatically reducing in any outside toxic elements such as free radicals, reactive species, other toxicants and heavy metals. GSTs are a similar to second phase of detoxification enzymes which detoxify both reactive species and toxic compounds. Primarily detoxification starts from catalysing GSH-dependent conjugation and redox reactions with the toxicant (Zhang, Modén, Tars, & Mannervik, 2012). When the toxin or heavy metal ion (HMI) enter the cell it will catalyzed the reaction involving binding glucuronic acid to toxicant. The binding of glucuronic acid will attach to toxins will make them more water-soluble and less active.

The energy for this reaction come from ATP and GST catalyze the is transfer of glutathione to phase one products. The Glutathione enzyme is a complex tripeptide of amino acids such as L-glutamine and glycine. GST has a sulfhydryl (SH) group on the cysteinyl portion, that highly capable of electron donation (Pugazhendhi et al., 2017). As electrons are lost, the molecule get oxidized and lose its potential for cell toxicity, and two such molecules bind by glutathione disulfide or oxidized glutathione (GSSG) (Mittova et al., 2003; Thuillier et al., 2013; Shemarova, Maizel', & Khovanskikh, 2000) (Figure 2.8).



Figure 2.8: Glutathione S-transferase detoxification process.

Pesticides' mechanism of action and resistance in the insects can be directly related to the GST's function. This means resistant insects produce more active and potent GSTs to detoxify the toxic elements (Hegazy, Tars, Hellman, & Mannervik, 2008). Ironically, pesticide or compounds which cannot be bonded and detoxified by GSTs will be more desirable in controlling and fighting resistant insects (Wei, Clark, & Syvanen, 2001) (Figure 2.9). Such high resistance in mosquitoes which are vectors of

fatal diseases such as malaria, dengue fever and west nile virus or other agriculture insects pests with high GST enzyme activities that help them to detoxify them self from common insecticides (Kalha et al., 2014; Jadeja et al., 2011).



Figure 2.9: Glutation S-transferas detoxification process in cell. Modify from from PDB entry bjl22.

Family of oxidase enzymes and non-specific esterases in insects and animals involved in catalytic reaction in which each of the two atoms of oxygen is used for a different function in the reaction (Nongonierma, Mooney, Shields, & FitzGerald, 2013). Depending on insects and specific insecticide they can be involved in the resistance and pesticide mode of action. Non-specific esterases (NSEs) are widely distributed in many types of cells (Kolliopoulou & Swevers 2010; Koradaa, Naskara, & Edison, 2010). NSEs are demonstrated and assayed by the cleavage of a short-chain acyl group from a chromogenic leaving group. Actual function of oxidase and NSEs are poorly understood (Houk & Hardy, 1981; Chattopadhyay, Sengupta, Verma, Sen, & Saratchandra, 2001). The fact that there are many types of enzymes involve in detoxification such as specific or non-specific esterases, monooxygenases and transferases has long been long proved (Hirai et al., 2002; Touhara, Bonning, Hammock, & Prestwich, 1995).

2.8 Malaysian Flora

Natural resources from tropical rain forest could be a resourceful bank of biological active compounds. Many research programs in the tropics established focussing on these readily accessible resources. Malaysia is among the countries with highest plant diversity, many species has been reported with medicinal properties (Nair & Burke, 1990; Zhu et al., 2014). While some species are more known than others, still there are many which are unknown for relative activities. The importance of vast diversity of medicinal plants is not only in medicinal value but for the noble activities as biopesticide (Villaverde, Sevilla-Morán, Sandín-España, López-Goti, & Alonso-Prados, 2014). For instance, extraction and toxicity test from several tropical timber operations led to the discovery of potent insecticides in the stem wood of the Malaysian tree, Azadirachta excelsa (Nurdiana et al., 2013). P. amalago var. medium, P. glabratum, P. mikanianum, and P. mollicomum are belonging to the genus Piper (Yuncker, 1975), and bioassay-guided Piperaceae studies have been indicated their insecticidal potential (Scott et al., 2005, 2008). Moreover, there are formulations of Piperaceae derivatives already in registration process in Brazil (Scott et al., 2004). Piperamides are one of the major classes of compounds found in the Piper genus, and these compounds have potent insecticidal activity by acting as neurotoxic compound (Dyer & Palmer, 2004). Piper genus have important characteristic for the management of insects resistant populations (Scott et al., 2004).

One of the very interesting plant which has been highly neglected in this area is *Piper sarmentosum.* This plant has been shown to have several medicinal activity and its extracts with insecticidal activity but however it has never been investigated further (Ee et al., 2009).

2.9 Piper sarmentosum

Piper sarmentosum, known as kaduk in Malaysia belongs to Piperaceae family is widely distributed in the region (Figure 2.10). Piperaceae consists of more than 2000 species (Bezerra et al., 2008). *P. sarmentosum* is a perennial climbing shrub in tropical countries. It is a terrestrial herb growing up to 60 cm height, green trunk and jointed at the nodes. The leaves are heart-shaped, thin and dark green in colour with length and width of 7-15 cm and 5-10 cm, respectively. The leaves of *P. sarmentosum* were used as vegetable or food wrapping (Damsud, Adisakwattana, & Phuwapraisirisan, 2013).



Figure 2.10: Piper sarmentosum plants grow in plantation near by University Malaya.

P. sarmentosum contains many secondary metabolites such as phenylpropanoids (Hafizah et al., 2010) tannins and alkaloids compounds (Gutierrez, Gonzalez, & Hoyo-Vadillo, 2013); calcium, iron, vitamin B1, B2, C, E, β-carotene (Rukachaisirikul et al.,

2004) and β -sitosterol (Scott, Jensen, Philogène, & Arnason, 2008). The plant content of oxalic acid is high which make complex with calcium (Zakaria, Patahuddin, Mohamad, Israf, & Sulaiman, 2010). Traditionally locals in Malaysia apply Kaduk leaves to the forehead of children to lessen headache. The root of *P. sarmentosum* has been used for toothache and antifungal dermatitis on the feet. The roots chewed with betel nut and the juice swallowed were beneficial for cough and asthma as well as to treat toothache. In other remedy warm leaves coated with coconut oil are applied to the muscle and joint to ease the pain (Lee et al., 2001; Zainal Ariffin et al., 2009; Sawangjaroen, Sawangjaroen, & Poonpanang, 2004).

2.10 Pharmacological and Insecticide Activity

Ridtitid et al, (1998) studied the active component of eleven Thai medicinal plants to screen for their cathartics and antispasmodics activities. The pharmacological study revealed that methanol extracts of *P. sarmentosum* was able to lower the intestinal tension and also inhibit the acetylcholine related to intestinal tension in isolated rats (Ridtitid et al, 1998; Lee, 2000, Peungvicha et al., 1998). In another study methanol extracts was highly potent against *Entamoeba histolytica* infecting the intestines of mice (Sawangjaroen, Sawangjaroen, & Poonpanang, 2004). *P. longum* and its component, Piperine have accounted as a non-toxic immunomodulatory with antitumor property (Lee, 2000). The water extract of whole plant of *P. sarmentosum* has been noted for a hypoglycemic effect in rats (Peungvicha et al., 1998). The essential oil of *P. sarmentosum* is known to demonstrate larvicidal activity against mosquitoes (Silvia et al., 2008)

2.11 Chemical Constituents

Several researches have been conducted to study the chemical constituents of petroleum ether, methanol and hexane extracts of *Piper sarmentosum*. These studies identified several phenylpropanoids and alken such as piperine and asarinine from *Piper nigrum* and *P. longum* (Figure 2.11). Both compounds isolated from of *P. longum* showed strong fungicidal activities against gray leaf spot caused by *P. grisea,* and were characterized by the spectroscopic analyses (Ramos, Souza, Kato, & Batista, 2012; Ramos, Vanin, & Kato, 2009) (Figure 2.11).



Figure 2.11: Structures of isolated compounds from *Piper sarmentosum*.

2.12 Sitophilus oryzae

The rice weevil, *Sitophilus oryzae* L. (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) (Figure 2.12) are among the most destructive insect pests of stored grains worldwide (Arthur, 1996, 2002). Rice weevils are perfectly able to infect grain kernel which is possible for most storage pests. Because of this ability, they are classified as of primary colonizers (Fang et al.; L. Fang, Subramanyam, & Arthur, 2002). *S. oryzae* larvae feed from inside the stored products and not much affected by current controlling agents which applied to the external kernel part (Ziaee, Moharramipour, & Francikowski, 2014). Rice weevils originated in India. It was then spread to Europe and other parts of the world through grain trade. Rice weevils are perhaps most widely distributed of known insect, being found in all parts of the world where grains are consumed (Arthur, 2002).

2.12.1 Sitophilus oryzae Characteristics

The adult rice weevils have wing and about 3 to 4 mm long. They usually have four red to yellow marks on thorax that are round or irregular in shape. Wings are fully developed and used for flight. Male rice weevils has shorter, bigger and more distinct snot than females.



Figure 2.12: Adult of rice weevils. Source: Turney (1962).

All larvae are legless and thickened in the middle with a humpback look. Larvae are fairly smooth, 7 to 8 tiny finger like sensory projections on the lower mouthpart

(Figure 2.13). All adults are brown in colour meanwhile larvae have creamy body with white and black head (Ziaee, Moharramipour, & Francikowski, 2014).



Figure 2.13: *Sitophilus oryzae* life cycle. http://www.entomology.ucr. edu/ebeling/ebeling7.html#insects infesting whole grain (28.8.2013)

The rice weevil is the most serious stored grain pests worldwide that attacks wheat, corn, oats, barley, beans, nut, wild bird seed, rye, buckwheat, macaroni, starch, cereal product and all 16 types of stored grains. They cause more damage in warm climates such as Malaysia (Coombs et al. 1977; El-Nahal, 1989). They can also infest grain in the field. The larvae hollow out kernels of grain and usually attack whole kernels. The larvae of *S. oryzae* complete their development inside a seed kernel or relative products such as macaroni and flour. An adult female rice weevil making a hole by eating into the storage products and then deposits one egg in the cavity, covering it with substance from its ovipositor (Holloway, 1986). The egg turn in to larvae inside the seed, feeding from inside and hollowing it out then turn into pupates within the channel (Delobel & Grenier, 1993). Adult females lay more than 300 eggs in a lifetime. The egg develops to larva through 3 to 4 stages (instars) in about 18 days then pupates for about 6 days and then develops into an adult in the grain kernel. They stay for 3 to 4 days until body hardened and mature (Hou et al., 2006). The life of the adult rice

weevils is varied depending on many different factors, in average is about 3 to 6 months (Mouhouche & Fleurat-Lessard, 2004).

2.13 Rhyzopertha dominica

Lesser grain borer, *Rhyzopertha dominica* (Talukder & Howse, 1993b) belongs to the Bostrychidae family of beetles which are wood boring insects (Figure 2.14). *R. dominica* adults have very strong mandibles that are strong tools to caving into the seeds (Forget et al., 2003).



Figure 2.14: *Rhyzopertha dominica* adults feeding on grain. http:// www.azoresbioportal. angra.uac.pt /listagens. php?lang=en&sstr =8&id= A00259&dis =pico (28.8.2013)

In tropical countries, lesser grain borer is more common and destructive due to temperate climates. However, it spread to most areas in transported grain. It is a problem of grain only rather than cereal products and is considered one of the harmful pests of stored grain in Australia (Forget, Livet, & Leboulenger, 2002).

2.13.1 Rhyzopertha dominica Characteristics



Figure 2.15: Lesser grain borer life cycle. USD United States Department of Agriculture. http://www.ars.usda.gov/Research/docs.htm?docid=16093 (28.8.2013)

The lesser grain borer life cycle is divided to egg, larvae, pupae and adult stages. R. dominica larvae develop inside stored food products such as grains then adults immerged and damage grain by causing cavity into the kernels and leaving them covered in flour-like powder (Steel, Elmouttie, & Hamilton, 2012). Eggs are laid individually outside grains which may have been damaged by adult feeding (Figure 2.15). Larvae grow into the grain to complete their development. In the perfect condition, R. dominica females lay more than 400 eggs during their lifetime. Healthy eggs required up to 25 days to develop to adult (Daglish, Holloway, & Nayak, 2013). The larvae have light cream colour, with strong mouthparts for biting and six legs. The young larvae are highly active in stored grain but become less active and gradually more C-shaped as they grow (Semeao, Campbell, Hutchinson, Whitworth, & Sloderbeck, 2013). The larvae size increases by reaching the four instar stages and will become inactive inside the grain. The stored whole grain has preferable environment for larva to develop and usually takes 28 days at 29°C and more than 30 days at 25°C (Forget, Livet, & Leboulenger, 2002; Forget et al., 2003). Both larvae and adults dispose high amount of waste pellets. The fourth instar larvae will turn to pupae within the feeding channels inside the grains and approximately within 7 days and then they turn into adults. When the pupal developed to adult, they will chew through the layers of grain and emerge (Athanassiou, 2008). The adult female will be capable of oviposition after 2 weeks of emergence and it can last up to 4 months. *R. dominica* adults are strong flyers when conditions are warm and are often carried by air currents from infested storages (Wakil, Riasat, & Lord, 2013).

2.14 Plodia interpunctella

Plodia interpunctella (Hübner), the Indian meal moth is one of the common moths infesting stored grains and grain products (Figure 2.16). It can develop and infest many different commodities such as grains, beans, meals, dried fruits and relative grain products such as flour (Lewis, Lizé, & Wedell, 2013), and can be an economic insect pest in storage and commercial food processing factories (Ndomo-Moualeu, Ulrichs, Radek, & Adler, 2014; Razazzian, Hassani, Imani, & Shojai, 2015).



Figure 2.16: The Indian meal moth. Harvard University; Bugwood.org (28.8.2013).

2.14.1 Plodia interpunctella Characteristics

The Indian meal moth is a strong flyer with wingspan of 18 to 20mm (Figure 2.17). The colour of the outer wings is partially reddish brown to bronze, the part of the wings closer to the body is greyish. The mature larvae (caterpillars) length is about 13 mm long. They are a dirty white colour which sometimes exhibits light pink (Figure 2.17). The pupa is in a soft silken cocoon with brown colour produce by the larvae (Razazzian et al., 2015; Tang et al., 2017).



Figure 2.17: *Plodia interpunctella* 4th instar larvae. Harvard University; Bugwood.org (28.8.2013).

Infestations and damage to food materials and finished products lead up to 30% lost and rejection of products by consumers. A female *P. interpunctella* could lay more than 200 eggs during her lifetime. Eggs are laid individually on the food materials and within a few days, the tiny whitish caterpillars emerge. If the stored food product packaging be loose or damaged it allowed the moths to reproduce, and larvae and adults develop to pupate and spread the infestation (Mewis & Ulrichs, 2001). The products that well packaged are unlikely for infestation since the larvae or adult will die from lack of air or buildup of moisture that would have allowed the development of fungus to destroy the larvae and adults (Lee et al., 2017; Predojević, et al., 2017).



Figure 2.18: *Plodia interpunctella* life cycle. Harvard University; Bugwood.org (28.8.2013).

These larvae feed for a few weeks and when they are mature, they start to ceiling meet, and spin the silken cocoon for secure the pupae stage in which they develoved and transferred to adult. Then from pupate the adult moth emerges, mating occurs and the life cycle repeats itself. In warm weather, the cycle may take only 6 to 8 weeks (Mewis & Ulrichs, 2001) (Figure 2.18).

2.15 Mosquito Vectors, Pests of Medical Importance

The impact of insects as vectors and other arthropods on human health are enormous. Most of these vectors feed on blood (hematophagous) and one of the most common insects in this group is mosquito (Valkiūnas, Kazlauskienė, Bernotienė, Palinauskas, & Iezhova, 2013).

2.15.1 Classification of Mosquitoes

Mosquitoes are among the well known group of insects from family Culicidae of the order Diptera (Tadkowski, Jones, & Firman, 1977). They are notorious to man as pests and vectors of some of the most deadly human diseases. Mosquitoes are small insects with two winged and nearly three quarter of all mosquito species was found in the humid tropics and subtropics (Van Essen, Kemme, Ritchie, & Kay, 1994). More than 3000 species of mosquitoes from 34 genera has been identified till today (Edwards, Severson, & Hagedorn, 1998; Valkiūnas, Kazlauskienė, Bernotienė, Palinauskas, & Iezhova, 2013). Three subfamilies have been recognized among the Culicidae: the Toxorhynchitinae, Anophelinae and Culicinae (Aouinty, Oufara, Mellouki, & Mahari, 2006). Culicinae are the major vectors of arboviruses and filariasis, and important vectors of human disease. The female mosquito possesses a proboscis which is curved backwards, making it capable of piercing skin and transmitting disease (Bagavan, Rahuman, Kamaraj, & Geetha, 2008) (Figure 2.19). The most important genera in subfamily in the matter of Culicinae are Culex, Aedes, Mansonia, Haemagogus and Sabethes from medical point of view (Kamaraj, Rahuman, & Bagavan, 2008; Prajapati, 1997). Aedes is a well known vector of dengue infection which is better known as yellow fever. Some Aedes species are also vectors of other parasitic disease such as filariasis and viral disease (WHO, 1981). Aedes aegypti, Aedes albopictus and Culex quinquefasciatus are among the most important vectors which is described briefly below (Vassilakos, Athanassiou, Chloridis, & Dripps, 2014).



Figure 2.19: Female mosquito proboscis schematic looks. <u>https://www.utep.edu/LEB/mosquito/index.htm</u> (28.8.2013)

2.15.2 *Aedes aegypti* (Linnaeus)

Aedes aegypti is a tropical mosquito and it is believed to be originated from Central Africa where it was found in great quantity (Anees, 2014) (Figure 2.20). *Ae. aegypti* is a domestic breeder which could be distributed to all parts of the world by finding breeding places on sailing ships on those days (Bagavan, Rahuman, Kamaraj, & Geetha, 2008; Bryant & Raikhel, 2011; Kamaraj, Rahuman, & Bagavan, 2008). *Ae. aegypti* is categorized as one of the most efficient vectors for viruses because it is highly antropophilic, vigorously developed well and preferring to live indoors in close contact with humans (WHO, 1992; WHO, 1996). It is commonly found in urban areas especially in the most densely populated districts (Tadkowski, Jones, & Firman, 1977). *Ae. aegypti* breeds in domestic water containers with clean water (WHO, 1992; WHO, 1996).



Figure 2.20: Aedes aegypti adults. http://www.uruguayeduca. edu.uy/Portal.Base/ Web/verContenido.aspx?ID=201725 (28.8.2013)

2.15.3 Aedes albopictus (Skuse)

Aedes albopictus (Figure 2.21) known as secondary vector of dengue has been found in all types of country, urban, suburban, rural and it is originated in the tropical forest of Southeast Asia (Boyer, Foray, & Dehecq, 2014; Petrić, Bellini, Scholte, Rakotoarivony, & Schaffner, 2014) where many closely related species are known to exist (Knudsen, 1995).



Figure 2.21: Aedes albopictus adults. <u>http://cisr.ucr.edu/asian_tiger_mosquito.html</u> (28.8.2013)

Ae. albopictus is a highly adaptable species because it seems to be able to easily colonize after transported to a new region which making it hard to control them (Schleifer, 2009). Photoperiod has direct effect on egg deposition of *Ae. albopictus* plus their eggs capability of growing in colder temperature allows them to colonize in northern latitudes. In addition, egg cold hardiness of temperate strains *Ae. albopictus* enables them to survive the very cold winter temperatures in the northern latitudes (Yee, 2008).

2.15.4 Identification of Adult Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus

The easy recognition of Adults *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes albopictus* is by the silver white patterns of scales on the dorsal side of the thorax (Figure 2.22). The anatomy of *Aedes aegypti* contains of two straight lines of pattern encircled by curved lines on the side (Schleifer, 2009; Lounibos et al., 2001; Mogi & Tuno, 2014). On the other hand *Aedes albopictus:* single broad line of white scales situated in the middle of

the thorax (Petrić, Bellini, Scholte, Rakotoarivony, & Schaffner, 2014; Dumont & Tchuenche, 2012; Conti, Canale, Bertoli, Gozzini, & Pistelli, 2010) (Figure 2.22).



Figure 2.22: Schematic comparison between *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes albopictus* (modified from WHO, 1995).

2.15.5 Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus Larval Biology

Mosquito larvae has four larval stages that require five to 10 days for completion (Schleifer, 2009). The variation of duration depends on temperature or larval diets (Bagavan, Rahuman, Kamaraj, Rahuman, & Bagavan, 2008). Mosquito larvae cannot be found in running waters because the larvae unable to resist wave action (WHO, 1992). Mosquito larvae are found in all types of aquatic habitats and water. The larvae commonly are found in waters containing micro flora, fauna and debris of plant as well as animal origin (Knudsen, 1995). Mosquito larvae move about mainly in two ways, by shaking the body and using their mouth brushes as driving force (WHO, 1970).

Mosquito larvae normally plunge in to the lowest point of water in case of sudden disturbance of the surface or if a shadow crosses them (Lounibos et al., 2001; Schleifer, 2009). *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and other mosquito species have four larval instars, each instar will finished with shedding the old skin (Rahuman, Gopalakrishnan, Venkatesan, & Geetha, 2008).

2.15.6 Identification at the Larval Stage

Aedes aegypti and *Aedes albopictus* larval stages are similar to each other. These two *Aedes* species can be differentiated by the shape of the comb scales on the eighth parts of the abdomen and the shape of the pecten teeth on the siphon (Figure 2.23). In *Ae. aegypti* larvae, the comb teeth have highly grown sideways denticles but the pecten teeth have less expound denticles (Samuel, Lalrotluanga, Muthukumaran, Gurusubramanian, & Senthilkumar, 2014). Whereas, in *Ae. albopictus* larvae, the comb teeth have no lateral denticles but the pecten teeth have three perfectly expound pointed denticles (Angajala, Ramya, & Subashini, 2014).



Figure 2.23: Schematic comparison of *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes albopictus* larvae (modified from WHO, 1995)

2.15.7 Culex quinquefasciatus

Culex quinquefasciatus has adapted to metropolitan conditions with a larval stage capable of developing in extremely contaminate water collections. *Cx. quinquefasciatus* is a medium-sized brown mosquito and one the most common species to the whole world which is highly attracted to humans as a source of food (Cheikh et al., 2008) (Figure 2.24) (WHO, 1992). Their biting can be responsible for great discomfort and allergic responses (Zhu et al., 2014). It can transmit pathogens such as *Wuchereria bancrofti* (agents of lymphatic filariasis) and it is known for being the vector of neurotropic viruses (Elango, Rahuman, Kamaraj, Bagavan, & Zahir, 2012).



Figure 2.24: *Culex quinquefasciatus* adults https:// www.vectorbase .org/organisms/culex-quinquefasciatus

The St. Louis and Japanese encephalitis viruses, eastern and western equine encephalomyelitis viruses, Rift Valley virus and West Nile virus are efficiently transmitted by *Cx. quinquefasciatus* (Pasteur, Georghiou, & Iseki, 1984; McCarroll et al., 2000). Therefore, it is important to control the population of this mosquito in order to curb the transmission of its associated pathogens.

Culex quinquefasciatus



Figure 2.25: Culex quinquefasciatus physical characteristic.

2.15.8 Culex quinquefasciatus Larvae

The *Cx. quinquefasciatus* larval has a short head and plump becoming darker toward the base. Larvae mouth covered with yellowish brushes which used for sifting organic materials. The larvae middle part is composed of eight segments, the siphon and the saddle (Figure 2.25). Each segment has an individual feathery setae pattern (Pan et al., 2009; Zhao et al., 2014). The siphon is on the upper side of the abdomen, and in *Cx. quinquefasciatus* the siphon is approximately four times longer than its extensive with multiple setae tufts (Kannathasan et al., 2007; Raghavendra et al., 2011; Wan-Norafikah et al., 2013). Controlling of disease contracted by vectors are still solely depends on the anti-vector measures for example by elimination of mosquito larvae by using synthetic larvicide. However effectiveness of current insecticide including permethrin are decline most field strain larvae of the same species showed to permethrin (Yu et al., 2015).



Figure 2.26: Larva of *Culex quinquefasciatus* http://entnemdept.ufl.edu/creatures/ aquatic/ southern_house_mosquito.htm

Culex quinquefasciatus pupae stage is similar to *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes* albopictus. The pupae's cephalothorax (fused head and thorax) has various colour with comma shaped (Figure 2.26) (Elimam, Elmalik, & Ali, 2009).

CHAPTER 3: BIOASSAY GUIDED FRACTIONATION OF THE CRUDE EXTRACT OF *PIPER SARMENTOSUM*

3.1 INTRODUCTION

Bioassay guided study on the insecticidal activity of the extracts and active components of *Piper sarmentosum* was carried out. In this chapter, *P. sarmentosum* was studied for its chemical constituents responsible for its insecticidal activity, isolation and elucidating their molecular structure. The aerial part and roots of the plant were investigated. The isolation techniques were carried out using the conventional methods, i.e. column chromatography (CC), preparative thin layer chromatography (PTLC) and high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC).

After selecting the most potent extracts (Using preliminary toxicity test on *Sitophilus oryzae, Rhyzopertha dominica* and *Plodia interpunctella*, (Chapter 4), a preliminary separation procedure using column chromatography was done to fractionate the crude extract and to verify the active fractions before the final isolation of active compounds (Abd El-latif, 2015; Addo et al., 2010). A plant extract contains many compounds that may be seen in visible light or under ultraviolet conditions but the aim of this study was to target the active compounds with insecticidal activity (Abd El-latif, 2015). For this matter the isolated compounds from active fraction were tested for their insecticidal activity (Chapter 4).

The compounds separated from the active fraction was structurally elucidated through several spectroscopic methods; UV, IR, MS (GCMS, LCMS and HRMS), 1D (¹H-NMR, ¹³C-NMR, and DEPT) and 2D-NMR (COSY, HMQC, HMBC and NOESY). The known compounds were identified by comparing their spectral data with those described in the literature (Suvitha, Periandy, & Gayathri, 2015).



Figure 3.1: General procedures for extraction and isolation of active compounds.
3.2 LITERATURE REVIEW

Plants from *Piperaceae* family are belong to the order of flowering plants (*Piperales*) (Nwaubani, Opit, Otitodun, & Adesida, 2014). *Piperaceae* family comprises up to 2000 species are well known for their wide range of active compounds and their medicinal properties. Traditionally, this plant was used as expectorant, carminative, throat refresher, flatulent asthma reliever and appetite enhancer (Nwaubani, Opit, Otitodun, & Adesida, 2014; Ziaee, Moharramipour, & Francikowski, 2014). In Malaysia, *P. sarmentosum* is known as kaduk and it has many usage in folk medicine. Previous research on bioactive component from this plant have resulted in the isolation of a number of alkaloids, phenyls and phenylpropanoids (Suvitha, Periandy, & Gayathri, 2015).

Many studies have been conducted to investigate other biological activities including the anti-*Plasmodium falciparum*anti, anti-inflammatory antibacterial effects of *Piper anducum* (Gutierrez, Gonzalez, & Hoyo-Vadillo, 2013; Scott, Jensen, Philogène, & Arnason, 2008). Some solvent extracts with low polarity from *Piper sarmentosum* have also shown considerable antibacterial and antifungal activity (2008 Zainal Ariffin et al., 2009). Based on the literature review, the extracts of *P. sarmentosum* have been known to demonstrate insecticidal activity against several insect pests (Zakaria, Patahuddin, Mohamad, Israf, & Sulaiman, 2010). Isolation and identification of active component from plant is a very important step in introducing the new biopesticide (Massoud, Labib, & Rady, 2001). However, to date, there is no report on its specific isolated compounds from *P. sarmentosum* with insecticidal activity against storage pests and mosquitoes.

3.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

The chemicals and instruments used in this study explained as follow.

3.3.1 Solvents

For chromatographic separation; TLC, CC, PTLC analysis and UV, IR, MS, LCMS spectroscopy and HPLC, analytical grade solvents (Merck, United States) were used. For NMR, detectable nuclei CDCL₃ was used. Hexane, dichloromethane (DCM) and methanol (MeOH) industrial grade (Chemo lab, Malaysia) were used for bulk extractions where these solvents were distilled twice before use.

3.3.2 Instruments

I) NMR: spectra were obtained using JEOL LA 400 FT NMR, JEOL ECA400 FT NMR and BRUKER LA 400 FT NMR Spectrometer System using deuterated chloroform as solvent. Chemical shifts were reported in ppm and coupling constants were given in Hertz (Hz).

II) Mass Spectroscopy: Mass spectra were obtained on Agilent Technologies 6530 Accurate-Mass Q-TOF LC/MS, with ZORBAX Eclipse XDB-C18 Rapid Resolution HT 4.6 mm i.d. x 50 mm x 1.8 μm column.

III) Ultraviolet Spectroscopy: UV spectra were recorded on a Shimadzu UV-Visible Recording Spectrophotometer using HPLC grade ethanol as solvent with mirror UV cell.

IV) Infrared Spectroscopy: The infrared (IR) spectra were obtained through Perkin Elmer FT-IR Spectrometer Spectrum RX1 using chloroform as solvent.

V) Optical Activity: It was determined on JASCO (Japan) P1000 automatic digital polarimeter.

3.4 Chromatography

The methods used for separation and isolation of the compounds from *P*. *sarmentosum* are described as follows.

3.4.1 Thin Layer Chromatography (TLC) and Preparative Thin Layer Chromatography (PTLC)

Thin Layer Chromatography (TLC) was carried out using aluminum supported silica gel 60 F_{254} plates. TLC was used to see the spots of the isolated compound. UV Light Model UVGL-58 Mineralight Lamp 230V, 50/60 Hz was used to examine spots or bands on the TLC after spraying with the required reagents. Preparative Thin Layer Chromatography (PTLC) was used in the separation of compounds. For this aspect silica gel 60 F_{254} glass plates of size 20 cm x 20 cm (Merck 1.05715.0001) were used. Separation of compounds were observed under UV Light as described for TLC.

3.4.2 Column Chromatography (CC)

To set up the solvent system, all industrial grade solvents were distilled and for packing the column, silica gel 60, 230-400 mesh ASTM (Merck 9385, United States) was used. A slurry of silica gel 60 (approximately 30:1 silica gel to sample ratio) in hexane and DCM (1:1) solvent system was poured into a glass column of appropriate size with gentle tapping to remove trapped air bubbles. The hexane crude extract was initially dissolved in minimum amount of solvent and loaded on top the packed column. The extract was eluted with an appropriate solvent system at a certain flow rate. In case of methanol extracts were mixed with silica gel was loaded to the column using dry packing method. Fractions were collected in conical flasks and evaporated for the next step. Fractions with similar relative RF spots on TLC were combined.

3.4.3 High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC)

To separate compounds 1 (Asaricin) and 2 (Isoasarone), Waters HPLC System (United States) equipped with isocratic Module, System Fluidics Organizer and UV detector set at the range from 200-400 nm was used. Chromatographic analysis and separations were performed on ZORBAX Eclipse Plus C18 (9.6 mm i.d. x 250 mm x 3.5μ m) HPLC columns. HPLC grade methanol and deionized water were used as mobile phase solvents with HPLC grade formic acid as buffer. All solvents and samples used in this procedure were filtered through 0.45 μ m nylon membrane filter (Waters, United States) prior to use. MassLynx software was used in data collection and analysis.

3.5 Detector Reagent — Vanillin-Sulphuric Acid Vapour

To detect the spots on TLC, 1.0 g vanillin were solved in in 10 mL of concentrated H₂SO₄. Then, the mixture was added upon cooling to 90 mL of ethanol before spraying onto the TLC plate. The TLC plate was then placed on heater and heated at 50 °C until full development of colours had been observed. The active compounds Asaricin **1**, Isoasarone **2** and *Trans*-asarone **3** occurrence was purple and compound 4 was grey which all were later determined as phenylpropanoid.

3.6 Plant Collection and Preparation for Extraction

Piper sarmentosum was collected in the vicinity of University of Malaya in year 2011. A voucher specimen (KU 0110) was deposited in the University of Malaya's herbarium. The aerial part and roots of *P. sarmentosum* were separately dried and grinded.

3.7 RESULTS

The results of extraction, isolation and elucidation of phenylpropanoids were done in several steps as follow.

3.7.1 Roots and Aerial part extraction

Dried, powdered roots (1kg) of *P. sarmentosum* were extracted successively with hexane (3L, 2x), DCM (3L, 2x) followed by MeOH (3L, 2x) at room temperature, giving 9.79 g, 7.08 g and 16.42 g of extracts, respectively. Extraction from the aerial parts was done in the same way and results were hexane: 10.19 g, DCM: 6.2 g and MeOH: 18.03 g.

Since this experiment was bioassay guided study after preparation of hexane, methanol and dichloromethane extracts from aerial part and roots of *P. sarmentosum*, all extracts were subjected for toxicity test against the storage pests. The procedure was explained in detail in Chapter 4. Since the amount of possible active component inside the extracts were unknown the extracts were applied at high concentration of 1 1mg/ml; 1000ppm (El-Maghraby, Nawwar, Bakr, Helmy, & Kamel, 2012). Preliminary toxicity test against storage pest; *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* revealed that the hexane and methanol extracts of aerial part and roots showed strong insecticidal activity (1mg/ml caused 100% mortality to subjected pests). Therefore, hexane and methanol extracts were subjected for fractionation. The common chromatography methods were used for fractionation and final separation at this level (Figure 3.1).

In total, six types of extracts were active: roots hexane extract (RHE), roots methanol extract (RME), aerial parts hexane extract (AHE) and aerial part methanol

extracts (AME). All were subjected to column chromatography for fractionation and further determination of active fraction.

3.7.2 Isolation of roots hexane extracts (RHE)

The 10 grams of RHE soluble materials were subjected to a silica gel column (hexane/ DCM/ MeOH, $50:50:0 \rightarrow 0:100:0 \rightarrow 0:0:100$) and 8 fractions were obtained. The second fraction eluted (hexane 40: DCM 60 to hexane 30: DCM 70) was potent against the *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* (Chapter 4). The second fraction was further purified on PTLC using DCM /hexane (40:60) as mobile phase which led to the isolation of Asaricin (67 mg) **1**, Isoasarone (40 mg) **2** and *Trans*-asarone **3** (180 mg) (Figure 3.2).





3.7.3 Isolation of roots methanol extracts (RME)

Ten grams of RME soluble materials was subjected to column chromatography as described in section 3.5 (III). Dry packing method was used for RME in which material dissolved in and then mixed with silica gel and then dried up using the rotary evaporator. The mixture was loaded to the column (hexane/ DCM/ MeOH, 50:50:0 \rightarrow 0:100:0 \rightarrow 0:0:100) 8 fractions obtained (Figure 3.4). The second fraction eluted by hexane/DCM (40:60 to 20:80) was further purified on a PTLC with hexane/DCM (60:40). From this fraction, compounds 1 (22 mg), 2 (67 mg) and 3 (280 mg) isolated (Figure 3.3).



Figure 3.3: Isolation of the compounds 1) Asaricin, 2) Isoasarone, 3) *Trans*-asarone and 4) asaraldehyde from roots methanol extracts on PTLC.





3.7.4 Isolation of aerial part hexane extracts (AHE)

Ten grams of AHE was subjected to a silica gel column using hexane/ DCM/ MeOH, $(40:60:0 \rightarrow 0:100:0 \rightarrow 0:0:100)$ as mobile phase. The flow of separation in the aerial part hexane extracts was similar to RHE (as described in section 3.6.2). However, amount of chlorophyll and pigments in aerial part extracts was more. A total of seven fraction were obtained and submitted for preliminary test (Chapter 4). In the fractionation of aerial part hexane extracts, only the third fraction [hexane/DCM (20:80)] was active. This fraction was further purified on PTLC using hexane/DCM (40:60) to give asaricin (34 mg) **1**, isoasarone (55 mg) **2**, *Trans*-asarone (243 mg) **3** and asaraldehyde (15 mg) **4** (Figure 3.5).

3.7.5 Isolation of aerial part methanol extracts (AME)

Dry packing technique was used for packing the column. Eight fractions were obtained from the fractionation of methanol extracts. After preliminary tests and confirm the insecticidal activity of the third fraction it was further purified with PTLC using hexane/ DCM (40:60) to separate compounds **2**) isoasarone (49 mg), **3**) *Trans*-asarone and **4**) asaraldehyde (31 mg) (Figure 3.6).



Figure 3.5: General procedures for bioassay guided fractionation and isolation of aerial parts hexane crude extract (AHE)





3.8 Final isolation and purification of compounds 1, 2, 3 and 4

A total of four compounds, designated as compound 1) asaricin, 2) isoasarone, 3) *Trans*-asarone and 4) asaraldehyde were isolated from the active fractions. At this point, compounds 2 and 3 were combined and only after analysis of NMR proton, it was revealed that the spectrum was showing the mixture. Two techniques were used to separate the compounds 2 and 3. The first technique was using HPLC isocratic system which was developed with the initial conditions as methanol/ ionised water (70:30) on a C-18 reverse phase column. The UV max plot and the total ion chromatogram of the pure compound, compound 2 had retention time of 41.92 minute and compound 3 had retention time of 42 which had a UV maximum absorption at 214 nm and 286 nm.

The HPLC methods was very efficient but problem with running time and amount the compounds that could isolated by each run. Since the running each bioassay there was several mg of each compounds was needed therefor HPLC was not the best choice for separation. To overcome this matter using PTLC for separation was the only last option. As it can view in Figure 3.3 compounds **2** and **3** was appeared as uniform line which gave the idea that its one major. For separation of these two compounds hexane was used as the based non polar mobile phase and acetone was added at very low dosage to slowly increase the polarity to see the possibility of separation of these two compounds.



Figure 3.7: ¹H-NMR result of mixture of compounds **2** and **3**.

The second technique was developed using PTLC and hexane and acetone (1.99:0.01) as mobile phase. As it can viewed in the Figure 3.18, compounds 2 and 3 were separated.



Figure 3.8: Separation of compound 2 and 3 using PTLC under UV light.

3.8.1 Phenylpropanoids from the aerial part of Piper sarmentosum

The active extracts of *P. sarmentosum* aerial part (Hexane and Methanol) were subjected to column chromatography followed by HPLC to yield 4. All the isolated compounds from the active fractions were belonged to phenylpropanoids family. The isolated phenylpropanoids molecular structure has aromatic phenyl group with sixcarbon, aromatic phenyl group and three carbon propene tail of cinnamic acid. This unique structure makes aromatic phenyl hydrophilic and tail hydrophobic.

The four isolated phenylpropanoids were known Phenylpropanoids; asaricin (1), isoasarone (2), *trans*-asarone (3) and asaraldehyde (4). The yield percentage of the isolated Phenylpropanoids is shown in Table 3.1.

Compounds		RME Yield%	RHE Yield%	AME Yield%	AHE
					Yield%
	Asaricin	0.22	0.67	NA	0.34
	Isoasarone	0.67	0.40	0.49	0.55
	Trans-asarone	2.8	1.8	3.21	2.43
	Asaraldehyde	NA	NA	0.31	0.15

Table 3.1: Chemical constituents isolated compounds from active fractions of *Piper*

 sarmentosum (aerial parts and roots).

3.8.2 Asaricin (Compound 1)



Asaricin 1

Figure 3.9: Compound 1.

Asaricin 1 was isolated as an optically inactive yellow oil. The LCMS-IT-TOF mass spectrum revealed a pseudomolecular ion peak $[M+H]^+$ at m/z 192.21118. The molecular mass was supported by the ¹³C NMR spectrum (Table 3.2) which confirmed the presence of only 11 carbon signals. The IR spectrum exhibited characteristic absorption peaks of aromatic (2925 cm⁻¹) and methylenedioxy (1040 and 933 cm⁻¹) stretching vibration (Banerji, Sarkar, Datta & Sengupta, 2002).



Figure 3.10: HMBC and COSY correlation of asaricin 1.

In the ¹H-NMR spectrum (Table 3.2), the presence of two aromatic protons at $\delta_{\rm H}$ 6.64 (1H, *s*, H-2) and $\delta_{\rm H}$ 6.51 (1H, *s*, H-5) which appeared as singlets, suggested that the protons are at meta and para position. Two sets of multiplets were observed at $\delta_{\rm H}$ 5.87-

5.97 (1H, *m*) and $\delta_{\rm H}$ 4.99-5.06 (2H, *m*) corresponding to vinyl protons, H-2' and H₂-3' respectively. The presence of an up field doublet at $\delta_{\rm H}$ 3.28 (2H, *d*, *J* = 6.8 Hz, H₂-1') which correlated with the carbon signal at $\delta_{\rm C}$ 34.0 (C-1') in the HSQC spectrum coupled with the vinyl proton of H-2' indicated the existence of an allyl group. In addition, a downfield singlet was observed at $\delta_{\rm H}$ 5.88 (2H, *s*, H₂-3a) thus suggesting the presence of a methylenedioxy group. A singlet representing the methoxyl protons attached to C-6 appeared at $\delta_{\rm H}$ 3.75 (1H, *s*).

The ¹³C-NMR spectrum of asaricin **1** showed a total of eleven carbon signals; one methyl, three methines, three methylenes and four quaternary carbons. The methoxyl carbon resonated at $\delta_{\rm C}$ 56.6 and the HMBC spectrum showed correlation of the methoxyl protons (OMe) with C-6 ($\delta_{\rm C}$ 152.2), therefore indicated the connectivity of methoxyl group with the aromatic carbon, C-6 (Figure 3.10). Besides, the HMBC correlation of H₂-3a with C-3 ($\delta_{\rm C}$ 146.4) and C-4 ($\delta_{\rm C}$ 101.1) inferred that the methylene group is attached to the quaternary carbons C-3 and C-4 of the benzene ring. The methylene protons of the allyl group was connected to the benzene ring at C-1 which can be deduced from the HMBC correlation between H₂-1' with C-1 (Figure 3.10). The spectroscopic data obtained (Table 3.2) were consistent with those found in the literature (Satariah, 1999)., thus confirming the identity of arsaricin **1** (Figure 3.9).

Position	$^{1}\mathrm{H}$		¹³ C	
	δ _H (multiplicity, <i>J</i> in Hz)		δ_{C}	
	Experimental (CDCl ₃)	Reference [19] (CDCl ₃)	Experimental (CDCl ₃)	Reference [19] (CDCl ₃)
1	-	-	120.8	120.7
2	6.64 (<i>s</i>)	6.64 (<i>s</i>)	109.7	109.6
3	-	-	146.4	146.2
3a	5.88 (s)	5.88 (s)	101.0	100.9
4	-	-	141.0	140.9
5	6.51 (<i>s</i>)	6.52 (s)	95.0	94.8
6	-	-	152.2	152.0
1'	3.28 (<i>d</i> , 6.8)	3.28 (<i>d</i> , 6.6)	34.0	33.9
2'	5.87 - 5.97	5.89 - 5.97 (<i>m</i>)	137.3	137.2
3'	(<i>m</i>) 4.99 - 5.06 (<i>m</i>)	4.99 - 5.06 (<i>m</i>)	115.3	115.2
6-OMe	3.75 (s)	3.75 (s)	56.6	56.5

Tables 3.2: ¹H-NMR (400 MHz) and ¹³C-NMR (100 MHz) spectral data of asaricin **1** in CDCl₃.



Figure 3.11: Compound 1 ¹H-NMR.



Figure 3.12: Compound 1¹³C-NMR.

3.8.3 Isoasarone (Compound 2)



Isoasarone 2

Figure 3.13: Compound 2.

Isoasarone **2** was also isolated as an optically inactive yellow oil. Its molecular formula was confirmed as $C_{12}H_{16}O_3$ from the LC-MS-IT-TOF which revealed a pseudomolecular ion peak $[M+Na]^+$ at m/z 231.0258. Absorption bands at 1205 and 1038 cm⁻¹ were observed in IR spectrum which were due to asymmetric and symmetric C-O-C stretching vibration (Atterwill and Neal, 1978).



Figure 3.14: HMBC and COSY correlation of isoasarone 2.

In the ¹H-NMR spectrum, the two aromatic protons, a methoxyl protons and an allyl group of isoasarone **2** exhibited the similar pattern with that of asaricin **1** except the absence of methylenedioxy group in **2**. Instead two more singlets were observed at $\delta_{\rm H}$ 3.84 and 3.89 corresponding to methoxyl protons which attached to C-3 and C-4 respectively as compared to **1**.

The ¹³C-NMR spectrum of **2** showed a total of twelve carbon signals; three methyl, three methines, two methylenes and four quaternary carbons. The three

methoxyl protons that correlated with C-3 (δ_C 56.8), C-4 (δ_C 56.4) and C-6 (δ_C 56.8) respectively were confirmed in HMBC spectrum (Figure 3.14).

The analysis of spectroscopic data obtained (Table 3.3) and compared with the reported literature values (Santos and Chaves, 1998), which confrirmed the structure of isoasarone **2** (Figure 3.13).

 Table 3.3: 1H-NMR (400 MHz) and 13C-NMR (100 MHz) spectral data of isoasarone

 2 in CDCl3.

Position	¹ H		¹³ C	
	$\delta_{ m H}$ (multiplicity, <i>J</i> in Hz)		δ _C	
	Experimental (CDCl ₃)	Reference [20] (CDCl ₃)	Experimental (CDCl ₃)	Reference [20] (CDCl ₃)
1	-		120.2	120.3
2	6.70 (<i>s</i>)	6.70 (<i>s</i>)	114.1	114.3
3	-	-	143.2	143.3
4	-	-	148.1	148.2
5	6.54 (s)	6.54 (s)	98.2	98.4
6	-	-	151.5	151.6
1'	3.30 (<i>d</i> , 6.4)	3.30 (<i>dm</i> , 6.4)	33.8	33.8
2'	5.92 - 6.02 (<i>m</i>)	5.97 (<i>m</i>)	137.5	137.5
3'	5.02 - 5.07 (<i>m</i>)	5.04 (<i>m</i>)	115.4	115.4
3-OMe	3.84 (s)	3.83 (s)	56.8	56.8
4-OMe	3.89 (s)	3.88 (s)	56.4	56.5
6-OMe	3.81 (s)	3.81 (s)	56.8	56.8





Figure 3.16: Compound 2 13C-NMR.

3.8.4 *Trans*-asarone (Compound 3)



trans-asarone 3

Figure 3.17: Compound 3.

Trans-asarone **3** was also isolated as an optically inactive yellow oil. The LCMS-IT-TOF mass spectrum displayed a pseudomolecular ion peak $[M+H]^+$ at m/z 208.2625 which was in agreeable to the molecular formula of $C_{12}H_{16}O_3$. The IR spectrum of *trans*-asarone **3** showed absorption peaks at 1202, 1033 and 970 cm⁻¹ which indicated asymmetric and symmetric C-O-C and *trans*-double bond stretching, respectively (Atterwill & Neal, 1978; Patra & Mitra, 1981).



Figure 3.18: HMBC and COSY correlation of trans-asarone 3.

The ¹H and ¹³C-NMR spectra of *trans*-asarone **3** showed very similar profile with that of isoasarone **2**. However, in ¹H-NMR spectrum, a slight difference were observed in the signals of H-1', H-2' and H₃-3'. In **2**, one may observe the presence of

three olefinic protons as compared to only two olefinic protons in **3**. In addition, the ¹³C-NMR spectrum of **2** showed the presence of one sp² methine and one sp² methylene whereas in **3**, two sp² methine were observed ($\delta_{\rm H}$ 6.11, 1H, dq, J = 16.0, 6.9 Hz, H-2' and $\delta_{\rm H}$ 1.89, 3H, dd, J = 6.9, 1.8 Hz, H₃-3') (Figure 3.19). These suggest that the terminal olefinic in **2** is replaced with a 1'-propenyl group where the double bond is in the middle of the chain.

The ¹³C-NMR and DEPT spectra of **3** showed a total of twelve carbon signals; four methyl, four methines and four quaternary carbons (Figure 3.20). The COSY correlation between H₃-3' and H-2' indicated the methyl group is attached to the *trans*double bond of H-2' (Figure 3.19). Complete ¹H and ¹³C-NMR assignments (Table 3.4) were established by thorough analysis of COSY, HMBC and HSQC data (Figure 3.18). From the analysis of the spectroscopic data obtained and comparison with the literature values (Patra & Mitra, 1981), the identity of *trans*-asarone **3** was ensured.

	¹ Η δ _H (multiplicity, <i>J</i> in Hz)		¹³ C		
			δ _C		
	Experimental (CDCl ₃)	Reference [21] (CDCl ₃)	Experimental (CDCl ₃)	Reference [21 (CDCl ₃)	
1	-	-	119.2	118.3	
2	6.95 (s)	6.91 (s)	109.9	109.2	
3	-	-	143.5	142.6	
4	-	-	148.9	148.0	
5	6.50 (s)	6.45(s)	98.1	97.3	
6			150.8	149.9	
1'	6.66 (<i>dq</i> , 16.0, 1.8)	6.64 (<i>dq</i> , 16.0, 1.5)	125.2	124.4	
2'	6.11 (<i>dq</i> , 16.0, 6.9)	6.02 (<i>dq</i> , 16.0, 6.2)	124.6	123.4	
3'	1.89 (<i>dd</i> , 6.9, 1.8)	1.87 (<i>dd</i> , 6.2, 1.5)	19.0	18.7	
3-OMe	3.86 (s)	3.81 (s)	56.9	56.1	
4-OMe	3.89 (s)	3.84 (s)	56.3	55.1	
6-OMe	3.83 (s)	3.77 (s)	56.7	55.7	

Table 3.4: ¹H-NMR (400 MHz) and ¹³C-NMR (100 MHz) spectral data of *trans*-asarone **3** in CDCl₃.





Figure 3.20: Compound 3¹³C-NMR.

3.8.5 Asaraldehyde (Compound 4)



Asaraldehyde

Figure 3.21: Compound 4.

Asaraldehyde 4 was also isolated as an optically inactive yellow oil. Its molecular formula of $C_{10}H_{12}O_4$ was determined through LC-MS-IT-TOF spectrum which showed a pseudomolecular ion peak $[M+H]^+$ at m/z m/z 196; calcd. for $C_{10}H_{12}O_4$ 196).

The ¹H and ¹³C-NMR spectra of asaraldehyde **4** and isoasarone **2** showed a significant resemblance except a singlet proton signal was observed at very downfield region of $\delta_{\rm H}$ 10.33 (1H, *s*, H-1') (Figure 3.23) indicated the presence of a carbonyl proton instead of two sets of multiplets and one doublet which referred to allyl group in that of isoasarone **2** (Table 3.5). Three methoxyl groups were also observed in ¹H-NMR of **4** which resonated at $\delta_{\rm H}$ 3.89, $\delta_{\rm H}$ 3.94 and $\delta_{\rm H}$ 3.99.

The ¹³C-NMR and DEPT spectra of **4** showed a total of ten carbon signals; three methyl, three methines and four quaternary carbons. The HMBC correlation (Figure 3.24) of H-1' with C-1 (δ_C 117.4) indicated the carbonyl proton is attached to quaternary C-1 of benzene ring forming benzaldehyde unit. HMBC spectrum showed

correlation of three methoxyl groups; δ_H 3.89, δ_H 3.94 and δ_H 3.99 with C-3 (δ_C 143.6), C-4 (δ_C 158.8) and C-6 (δ_C 155.8) respectively supported the connectivity of the three methoxyl groups with aromatic carbon C-3, C-4 and C-6 (Figures 3.22 and 3.24) (Figure 3.24).

Comprehensive study of the 1D and 2D-NMR spectra (Table 3.5) and comparison with the literature values led to the conclusion that the investigated compound is indeed asaraldehyde **4**.



Figure 3.22: HMBC correlation of asaraldehyde 4.

Position	¹ H		¹³ C	
	$\delta_{ m H}$ (multiplicity, <i>J</i> in Hz)		δ_{C}	
-	Experimental (CDCl ₃)	Reference [4] (CDCl ₃)	Experimental (CDCl ₃)	Reference [4] (CDCl ₃)
1	-	-	117.4	117.6
2	7.34 (<i>s</i>)	7.30 (s)	109.2	109.3
3	-	-	143.6	143.8
4	-	-	158.8	158.9
5	6.50 (<i>s</i>)	6.48 (<i>s</i>)	96.1	93.6
6	-	-	155.8	156.0
1'	10.33 (s)	10.29 (s)	188.3	188.2
3-OMe	3.89 (s)	3.88 (s)	56.4	56.4
4-OMe	3.94 (s)	3.90 (s)	56.4	56.4
6-OMe	3.99 (s)	3.95 (s)	56.5	56.6

Table 3.5: ¹H-NMR (400 MHz) and ¹³C-NMR (100 MHz) Spectral Data of asaraldehyde 4 in CDCl₃.





3.9 DISCUSSION

Bioassay guided fractionation and isolation of the hexane and methanol extracts of *Piper sarmentosum* led to the isolation of four phenylpropanoids, designated as compound **1-4**. The structures of the compounds were identified as asaricin (**1**), isoasarone (**2**) and *Trans*-asarone (**3**) upon comparison of their spectroscopic data with those reported in the literature (Bárbara & Maria 2000; Satariah, 1999). Compound **4** did not show any insecticidal activity. Asaricin, isoasarone and 2, *trans*-asarone have also been found earlier in the oils of some species from Piperaceae family, for instance *P. lenticellosum, P. aduncum* and *P. guineese* oil in Colombia (Conti, Canale, Bertoli, Gozzini, & Pistelli, 2010). Asaricin has been found most commonly in the oils of plants of the *A(sia)sarum* sp. (syn. *Heterotropa* sp.), Aristolochiaceae, *Illicium* sp.,*Cornus officinales* and *Ligusticum pteridophyllum* (Gonzalez-Coloma, Reina, Diaz, Fraga, & Santana-Meridas, 2013).

3.10 CONCLUSION

Initial extraction followed by preliminary test (Chapter 4) of the aerial part and roots using different solvents proved that hexane and methanol extracted the compounds with insecticidal activity. The hexane and methanol extracts of the *P. sarmentosum* were purified using a silica gel column and PTLC. HPLC of the active fractions revealed the compounds with insecticidal activity. It can be deduced from the results that the total yield of compounds **1** and **2** from roots extract was more than that of in aerial parts extract. Purification and isolation of compounds with insecticidal activity from the aerial parts and roots of *P. sarmentosum* were successful. The isolated active compounds form both hexane and methanol extracts from aerial part and roots were compounds from the hexane and methanol extracts from aerial part and roots were compounds **1** and **2**. Compound **1** was major compound and compound **2** was minor.

Since *P. sarmentosum* is widely grown in Malaysia, it will be easy and sustainable to use its active component as bioinsecticide.

University of Malay
CHAPTER 4: DETERMINATION OF INSECTICIDAL ACTIVITY OF *P*. sarmentosum ISOLATED COMPOUNDS ON THREE MAJOR STORAGE PESTS

4.1 INTRODUCTION

Synthetic insecticides are the most commonly used as control factors in managing stored grain insect pests. Most of the effective insecticides are highly hazardous which may cause injury or death to human beings and other non-targeted organisms. To find the alternative biopesticide for controlling the three major storage pests Sitophilus orvzae, Rhyzopertha dominica and Plodia interpunctella the four isolated phenylpropanoids from the active extracts were tested for their insecticidal activates. Therefore, the objectives of this chapter were; (i) to carry out a bioassayguided of hexane, dichloromethane and methanol extracts toxicity, (ii) to highlight the active fractions between all fractionation of the active extracts (iii) to evaluate the toxicity of isolated compounds from active fraction. The aim of this study was to provide a clearer understanding of which compounds were responsible for the toxicity of methanol and hexane extracts against S. orvzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella. For that matter several bioassays were conducted relatively in this chapter to determine how the mode of action of isolated compounds; asaricin 1, isoasarone 2, trans-asarone 3 and asaraldehyde 4. Four different bioassay were conducted to evaluate 1, 2, 3 and 4 activity; 1) Evaluating the lethal concentration dose (LC), 2) contact toxicity assay, 3) repellent activity bioassays and 4) residual toxicity against storage pests (Figure 4.1).





4.2 LITERATURE REVIEW

Stored product insect pests cause gain lost to stored products by reducing the quantity and quality of grain during post-harvest storage. The damage to stored grains and relative grain products by insects could be raised to 30% in tropical countries including Malaysia (Nattudurai et al., 2012; Damsud et al., 2013). *Sitophilus oryzae* (El Maghrbi & Hosni, 2014), *Rhyzopertha dominica* (Kotze et al., 2014) and *Plodia interpunctella* (Hübner) (Insecta: Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) (Ndomo-Moualeu et al., 2014; Mgbeahuruike et al., 2017), in particular, are considered as main pests of stored dry

food. These insects can infest a wide range of stored grains such as rice, wheat and corn. The adults *of S. oryzae* (Figure 4.2) and *R. dominica* are known to attack and consume the intact grains while their larvae feed on the kernel and develop inside of it (Oberlander, Silhacek, Shaaya, & Ishaaya, 1997; Napoleão et al., 2013). *P. interpunctella*, also known as the Indian meal moth larva, during its adult stage does not cause much damage as compared to its larva stage. *P. interpunctella* is an external feeder, larva continuously produces a silk web around the surface and inside of the food and feeds within the web (Bowditch & Madden, 1996, Ziaee, Moharramipour & Francikowski, 2014).



Figure 4.2: Raw spaghetti infected with Sitophilus oryzae.

Methyl bromide and phosphine are widely used formulated chemical fumigants for disinfestations storage products and will also be restricted in future due to their harmful effects. Methyl bromide has been highly restricted because of its ozone depleting potential, which leads to harmful effects of radiation on the organisms on the Earth. One of the protocols in Montreal has agreed to restrict the use of these fumigants by 2005 in developed countries and by 2010 in developing countries (Riahi et al., 2015) Pyrethroid is one of the options for protecting storage grain products in the future. However, stored grain pests will most likely develop resistance to pyrethroids. Unfortunately, there is no suitable alternatives to replace pyrethroids (Vayias, Athanassiou, Milonas, & Mavrotas, 2009). Thus, it was necessary to develop safe alternative for stored grain pest management. It has been suggested that biopesticide from plant origins could have a greater potential in future. Botanical insecticides in general have less toxicity on mammals, environment and have more selective effects on target pests.

Several types of aromatic plants have been investigated for their anti-feedant and insecticidal activity including several plants from *Piperaceae* family (Da Silva, Yunes, De Souza, Monache, & Cechinel-Filho, 2010). *Piper sarmentosum* is widely distributed in Malaysia and often used as food flavouring agents, traditional medicines (Aronson, 2014) and pest control agents (Nair, & Burke, 1990). Investigations on bioactive agents of *Piper* species have led to the isolation of several classes of physiologically active compounds such as alkaloids, amides, pyrones, dihydrochalcones, flavonoids, phenylpropanoids, lignans and neolignans (Parmar et al., 1997). Since in the past studies the investigation were limited to active extracts and essential oil consequently the study were setup to investigate it more in depth (Tankam & Ito, 2013).

4.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.3.1 Rearing of insects

The pure culture of rice weevil, *Sitophilus oryzae* and lesser grain borer, *Rhyzopertha dominica* were obtained from Crop Protection Institute, University Putra Malaysia (Figure 4.3). *Plodia interpunctella* were separated from imported Indian basmati infested rice obtained in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia. The insects were reared on the mixture of susceptible maize and rice grains. All grains were sterilized in hot air oven at 60°C for 4 h. This method was modified from Semeao et al., 2013. New grains were used every two weeks. Grains were frozen 7 days prior to eliminate existing insects inside and then changed to normal temperature prior to be fed to insects.



Figure 4.3: Sitophilus oryzae adults hatched from the infected raw spaghetti.

Approximately 100 adults were released in a (1 litter capacity) plastic containing 250 g of conditioned grains. The adults were removed after two weeks and the grains were kept in laboratory condition at $27 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C and 80% RH for the development of progenies. Adult *P. interpunctella* were fed with 5% honey solution till mating and produce eggs. Two week-old adults of *Sitophilus oryzae* and *Rhyzopertha dominica* and third instar larvae of *P. interpunctella* were used in the experiments.

4.3.2 Insecticidal Effects on Treated Grain

Preliminary bioassay was conducted by dissolving 1 mg of each extract (hexane, dichloromethane and methanol) in 1 ml acetone and introducing them onto 5 g of rice

grain using a pipette. The control received 1 ml of acetone. The treated grains were dried under the fume hood. Twenty unsexed adults of *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* were separately introduced into the respective petri dishes containing 5 g of treated rice respectively. Ten 3^{rd} instar larvae of *P. interpunctella* were carefully collected with a fine brush and placed in each petri dish (10 cm diameter x 1.5 cm) (Figure 4.4). All treatments were monitored to obtain the mean mortality percentage for 96 h. Experiments were replicated four times. The same technique was used to determine bioactivity of each fraction obtained from active extracts against tested insects.



Figure 4.4: Bioassay was conducted inside the disposable petri dish.

4.3.3 Lethal Concentration (LC) Value of Compounds 1-4

The compounds isolated from the active fractions (as determined in section 3.6) were evaluated for toxicity towards *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*. 5 g of rice grains were treated with different concentrations (w/v) of each compound. Stock solutions (w/v) of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2, *trans*-asarone 3 and asaraldehyde 4 were prepared dissolving the desired quantity of each compound in acetone to obtain final concentration. Compounds 1 and 2 concentration for *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* was 0.5

to 15 μ g/ml and compounds **3** and **4** was 50 to 400 μ g/ml. on other hand concentration of compounds **1** and **2** for *P. interpunctella* was 5 to 40 μ g/ml and compound **3** was 200 to 1000 μ g/ml. Controls were treated with acetone. The treated grains were allowed to dry at room temperature (27 °C). The petri dishes were covered and sealed with parafilm. Mortality was recorded after 24, 48 and 72 hours of exposure.

4.3.4 Contact toxicity

Direct contact application was used to study the contact toxicity of compounds **1-4**. One mg of each compound was dissolved in 1 ml of acetone and used as the stock solution to determine the contact toxicity and the lethal concentration (LC_{50}) for further tests (Vassilakos, Athanassiou, Chloridis, & Dripps, 2014). After a serial dilution, dosages between 0.2 mg/ml (200 ppm) to 1mg/ml (1000 ppm) were carefully introduced onto filter papers (Whatman No. 1). Controls received 1 ml of acetone. After drying under a fume hood for 15 min, each filter paper was placed at the bottom of a petri dish. Twenty adults of *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* and twenty larvae of *P. interpunctella* were introduced into each petri dish respectively. Then, petri dishes were covered and sealed with parafilm.

4.3.5 Repellent Activity Bioassays

Repellency tests were conducted by optimizing Talukder & Howse (1993, 1994) in two separate experiments. For the first experiment, two disposable petri dishes were connected by making small hole on the side of each and connected by straw sealed with parafilm to prevent the insect from escape. Filter-paper circles of 10 cm in diameter were used for each petri dish. Pure compound was applied on one at a concentration of 10 μ g/ml. One ml of solution was uniformly applied with a pipette, in such a way as to have a treated substrate of 0.12 μ g/cm of each pure compound. The treated filter paper

was air-dried until the solvent was totally evaporated. The treated and the untreated filter paper were placed on each connected petri dishes. Ten adults of *S. oryzae* were placed on petri dish with threaded filter paper. Weevils present in each side were counted at hourly intervals for 6 h after treatment.

In the second experiment, pure compound was applied on the rice instead of applying on filter paper. In this experiment, one of the petri dishes contained 5 g of treated raw rice grains while the other petri dish contained the untreated rice. The insects in each side were counted in 5, 10, 15 and 20 h after introducing the tested insects to treated petri dish. Data were converted to express percentage repulsion (PR) using the following formula:

$$PR(\%) = (Nc - 50) \times 2$$

Where Nc is the percentage of weevils present in the control half.

The same concept was carried out for other tested insects. Mean separation of repellent activity of the different pure compounds and the comparisons between them were made using Tukey test ($P \le 0.001$) using SAS program (Lopez et al. 2014).

4.3.6 Residual toxicity against storage pests

Residual toxicity against adults of *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* and larvae of *P. interpunctella* were carried out in separate plastic cups for a period of 60 days after 15 g of rice treated with compounds **1-4**. The length of exposure and the dosage of each compound were chosen as the concentration required causing 95% mortality of the individuals (Islam & Talukder, 2005). The LC₉₅ value from the previous study (Chapter 4: **4.2.3**) was used to evaluate the persistence of toxicity during the 60 days period. After each treatment was completed, the plastic cups were closed with caps, secured and

held at room temperature (27 °C). The control was only treated with acetone. These bioassays were carried out over a period of 60 days whereby on the 7th day, 30 insects were placed in each plastic cup. After 72 h, the insects were removed from each cup. Insects' mortality were recorded and dead insects discarded. All cups were tightly closed until next bioassay. The procedure was repeated on the 15th, 20th, 30th, 40th, 50th and 60th day of assessment. All bioassays were replicated 4 times.

4.3.7 Data Analysis

Bioassay data within range of 5-95% were pooled and subjected to probit analysis by using Polo Plus (Finney, 1971) (LeOra Software, Berkeley, CA) to obtain 50% and 95% lethal concentration (LC_{50} and LC_{95}). Significant differences in the LC_{50} and LC_{95} values were based on non-overlap of 95% confidence intervals. Abbott's formula (Abbott, 1925) was applied to correct percentage mortality if control mortality was more than 5%. In case the control mortality ranged from 5-20%, the observed percentage mortality (%M) was corrected by Abbott's formula1:

$$\% Mortality = \frac{\% \text{ test mortality } - \% \text{ control mortality}}{100 - \% \text{ control mortality}} \times 100$$

4.4 RESULTS

4.4.1 Preliminary Test

Insecticidal effects of crude extract from aerial part and root crude extract of *P*. *sarmentosum* were evaluated for their toxicity potential against storage pests. Results of hexane (HE), dichloromethane (DI) and methanol (ME) extracts are presented in Table 4.1. One mg/ml (1000 ppm) of aerial part HE and ME showed high toxicity on *Sitophilus oryzae* and led to 100% mortality after 72 hours of exposure. *Rhyzopertha dominica* and *Plodia interpunctella* were not as susceptible as compared to *S. oryzae*

(Table 4.1). Mean mortality of *R. dominica* at the 1mg/ml of aerial part extracts reached 100% after 96 hours of exposure. *P. interpunctella* was more resistant against HE and ME aerial part extracts with 76.8 and 64.1% mortality on tested larvae. DI extracts of aerial part only exhibited less than 13% mortality in all tested insects after 96 hours of exposure. *P. sarmentosum* DI aerial part extracts showed very low toxicity against all tested insects.

Table 4.1: Percentage mortality of S. oryzae, R. dominica adults and P. interpunctella

 larvae after exposure to 1mg/ml hexane, methanol and dichloromethane of P.

 sarmentosum aerial part extracts.

Storage pests	Extract	Mortality (mean±SE, %)					
	-	24h	48h	72h	96h		
<i>S. oryzae</i> (Adults)	HE	12.3±0.7a	47.1±1.7a	100±0.0a	100±0.0a		
	ME	4.6±0.6b	32.8±1.4b	100±0.0a	100±0.0a		
	DI	0	0	9±3.93d	13±3.1c		
<i>R. dominica</i> (Adults)	HE	3.3±0.7b	18.0±1.8c	74.6±1.9b	100±0.0a		
	ME	7.3±0.3b	21.8±1.6c	67.6±1.8b	100±0.0a		
	DI	0	0	10±3.1d	13±2.6c		
<i>P. interpunctella</i> (3 rd instar larvae)	HE	0	10.6±1.4d	33±2.9c	76.8±2.6b		
50	ME	1.1±0.4c	11.2±1.3d	24.1±2.7c	64.1±3.4b		
	DI	0	0	0	0		

^aHE (Hexane extracts), DI (dichloromethane extracts), ME (Methanol extracts). ^b Mean (± SE) followed by the same letters in a row indicate no significant difference

(p < 0.05) according to the Tukey test.

^c Fractions with no activity were not presented.

On the other hand root HE, Me and DI extracts had similar effects as aerial part extracts. Root HE and ME extracts caused 100% mortality of *P. sarmentosum* HE and ME extracts showed reliable toxicity to all tested insects (Table 4.2). The aerial part and

roots HE and ME extract were further fractionated using column chromatography (silica) which led to nine fractions from each extract.

Table 4.2: Percentage mortality of *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* adults and *P. interpunctella* larvae after exposure to 1mg/ml of hexane, methanol and dichloromethane *P. sarmentosum* roots extract.

Storage pests	Extract	Mortality (mean±SE, %)				
	-	24h	48h	72h	96h	
<i>S. oryzae</i> (Adults)	HE	32.3±1.9a	56.1±2.6a	100±0.0a	100±0.0a	
	ME	27.5±1.2a	46.7±2.5a	100±0.0a	100±0.0a	
	DI	0	0	11±2.6e	18±2.1d	
<i>R. dominica</i> (Adults)	HE	4.2±0.9b	28.0±2.8b	84.2±2.9b	100±0.0a	
	ME	6.7±0.4b	28.8±2.4b	71.6±2.5c	100±0.0a	
	DI	0	0	16.2±2.1e	19.7±3.3d	
<i>P. interpunctella</i> (3 rd instar larvae)	HE	0	15.6±3.4c	41±2.4d	88.8±3.6b	
· · · ·	ME	4.2±0.3b	13.2±1.1c	36.2±0.7d	62.1±4.1c	
	DI	0	0	0	0	

^aHE (Hexane extracts), DI (dichloromethane extracts), ME (Methanol extracts).

^b Mean (\pm SE) followed by the same letters in a row indicate no significant difference (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey test.

Fractions with no activity were not presented.

Insecticidal activity of hexane and methanol fractions, after fractionizing the extracts, LH3 (Aerial part hexane fraction 3; hexane: CH_2CL_2 ; 60: 40), LM3 (aerial part methanol fraction 3; hexane: CH_2CL_2 40:60), RH2 (roots hexane extracts hexane: CH_2CL_2 40:60) and RM2 (roots methanol extracts hexane: CH_2CL_2 40:60) were highly toxic against *S. oryzae, R. dominica* adults and larvae of *P. interpunctella*. LH3, RH2 and RM2 at 0.5mg/ml concentration caused 100% mortality to *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica*. As shown in Figure 4.5, it also caused 50 to 80% mortality to *P.*

interpunctella (Figure 4.5). LM2 toxicity effect was slightly lower on *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*. Since the early fraction of both extracts was active and solvent system used was highly non polar relevantly the nature of active compounds must be very non polar. More over all four fraction in Figure 4.5 were strongly active against tested insect pests. LH3, LM2, RH2 and RM2 were submitted for thin layer chromatography to purify and isolate the active compounds (Chapter 3). The active fractions from hexane and methanol extraction contained similar components except compound 4 in methanol fraction which was not toxic. Yield of both active compounds 1 and 2 were more in hexane fraction. This may one of the reasons that activity of hexane was significantly higher than methanol fraction on *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*. Structures of compounds 1-3 used in the bioassays for the LC values are shown in Chapter 3.





4.4.2 Evaluation of Lethal Concentration Dose

Compounds 1 and 2 showed high toxicity against all three tested insects (Table 4.3). The LC₅₀ of *S. oryzae* was estimated to be 4.7 µg/ml for 1 and 5.6 µg/ml for 2 which considered the lowest LC₅₀ among the tested insects. Similarly lowest LC₉₅ value (13.6 µg/ml) was observed from *S. oryzae* in respond to compound 1 followed by compound 2 with value of 14.3 µg/ml. *R. dominica* had higher resistance to 1, 2 and 3 compared to *S. oryzae* with relative 1 and 2 LC₅₀ value of ≥ 10.6 µg/ml and LC₉₅ of ≥ 18.6 µg/ml. Finally *P. interpunctella* larvae was the most resistance insects with the relative significant higher LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ value of 1 and 2 based on 95% confidence comparison of (LC₅₀ value of ≥ 15.7 µg/ml and LC₉₅ of ≥ 35.9 µg/ml).

Based on the LC₅₀ values and their respective 95% confidence intervals, **3** was found to be significantly less effective towards *S. oryzae, R. dominica* adults and *P. interpunctella* larvae. The LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ values for all three species were variable and species specific. This result is supported by other reports, which showed great variations in the susceptibility of insects to other biopesticide product (Nattudurai, Paulraj, & Ignacimuthu, 2012). The percentage of variation in the sensitivity of stored grain insect pests is high in response to toxicity of compounds and susceptibility of insect pests itself. Similar results have been reported by several researches on insecticidal activities of other plant extracts (Huang, Tan, Kini, & Ho, 1997).

Compounds	Tested Insects						
	S. oryzae ^b		R. dominica		P. interpunctella		
	LC ₅₀ (µg /ml)	LC_{95} (µg /ml)	LC_{50} (µg /ml)	LC ₉₅ (µg /ml)	$LC_{50} (\mu g / ml)$	LC ₉₅ (µg /ml)	
	(95%C.I.) ^c	(95%C.I.)	(95%C.I.)	(95%C.I.)	(95%C.I.)	(95%C.I.)	
1 ^a	4.7	13.6	10.6	18.6	17.37	35.9	
	(3.6 to 5.6)	(10.5 to 21.6)	(8.1 to 11.9)	(15.8 to 30.3)	(13.4 to 20.3)	(29.1 to 57.1)	
2	5.6	14.3	8.7	28.1	15.7	37.7	
	(4.5 to 6.6)	(11.5 to 20.8)	(7.16 to 10.6)	(20.3 to 49.2)	(12.4 to 19.1)	(29.1 to 61.5)	
3	258.9	670.2	396.4	1283.56	432.4	1795.7	
	(218.7 to 303.1)	(531.1 to 967.7)	(328.1 to 474.7)	(959.6 to 2072.3)	(387.3 to 485.2)	(1425.1 to 2444.6)	

Table 4.3: Toxicity of 1, 2 and 3 against S. oryzae and R. dominica and P. interpunctella using treated rice, 72 h.

^aCompounds 1-3 represent phenylpropanoids isolated for *P. sarmentosum* hexane and methanol active fractions.

^bTest performed on *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* two weeks old adults and *P. interpunctella* their instar larvae.

^c LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ values significant differenc (p < 0.05) was based on non-overlap of the 95% CL.

4.4.3 Contact Toxicity

The results clearly indicated that compounds 1, 2 and 3 did not show potent contact toxicity against stored grain insect pest even at the highest concentration of 200 μ g/ml. This is most probably due to the poor absorption through the insects' cuticle. The efficacy in respect to the toxicity of 1, 2 and 3 towards *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* adults and *P. interpunctella* larvae were relatively weak up to 48 h monitoring after the treatment. According to previous research some natural compounds express toxicity against stored product pests through consumption, such as citrus peel, eucalyptus, but not all are active against insect pests through contact toxicity (Bernier, Furman, Kline, Allan, & Barnard, 2005; Kim, Park, Ohh, Cho, & Ahn, 2003).

4.4.4 Repellency bioassay

The first repellency assay which involved in contaminating the rice grains with the isolated compounds was successful. Compounds 1 and 2 showed similar repellency activity at 10 μ g/ml towards *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* (Table 4.4). *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* were susceptible to repellence activity caused by compounds 1 and 2 with overall mean repellency of 70-78% after 20 h, while *P. interpunctella* was less susceptible with overall 40% repellency. Compound 3 was less effective in repellency with less than 20% repellency for all tested insects.

The result of second repellency test with procedure of dissolving the isolated compounds in acetone as solvent and disperse it on the filter paper was moderate. The repellency was below 10%.

	. .		Mean repellency			
Compounds	Insects	5 h ^{<i>b</i>}	10 h	15 h	20 h	(%)
1	S. oryzae	51.2 ±10.3 a	67.2 ±8.5 a	73.7±8.5 a	82.5±6.4 a	68.6±6.6 a
	R. dominica	60 ±7.1 a	74.5± 6.4a	81.2±8.5 a	85±7.8 a	75.1±5.5 a
	P. interpunctella	33.7±4.7 b	38.7 ±7.5 b	48.7 ±6.2 b	50±7.1 b	42.7±3.9 b
2	S. oryzae	51.2±7.5 a	60±7.8 a	69.5±6.2 a	79.2±8.3 a	68.1±6.2 a
	R. dominica	58.7±13.1 a	65±7.9 ab	72.5±5.5 a	79.2±5.1 a	68.8±4.4 a
	P. interpunctella	31.2± 2.5 b	37.5± 6.5 b	41.2± 2.5 b	58.7± 4.8 b	42.1±5.8 b
3	S. oryzae	NA ^c	NA	NA	NA	NA
	R. dominica	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
	P. interpunctella	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA

Table 4.4: Repellency activity of compounds 1, 2 and 3 against S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella.

^a Each datum represents the mean of four replicates, values followed by the same letter are not significantly different according to the Tukey test (p < 0.05). ^b h: hours after treatment.

^cNA: below 10% repellency.

4.4.5 Residual Toxicity Using LC₉₅ Value of Each Active Compound

The mean mortality of *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* were recorded during the 60 days of bioassay (Figures 4.6, 4.7 and 4.8). The efficacy of compounds **1** and **2** with their relative LC_{95} against *S. oryzae* was consistent during the first 30 days and slowly decreased and this pattern continued until the last day of assay. On the other hand, toxicity efficacy of compound **3** with high LC_{95} value of 670.2 µg/ml was consistent till the 60th day. *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* response to residual effects of compounds **1** and **2** showed consistent toxicity against tested insects during the first 30 days according to the mortality rate. The insecticidal activity reduced and by the 60th day, it was at the lowest point (Figures 4.6, 4.7 and 4.8). Insecticidal activity of compound **3** showed consistent toxicity throughout the 60 days although it was less toxic compared to compounds **1** and **2** (Table 4.3). This observation suggested that **3** has a longer half-life compared to **1** and **2**. This result may be due to the level of degradation of these three compounds. Both compounds **1** and **2** were fast acting toxin while **3** needed longer time to be effective.



Figure 4.6: Mean (\pm SEM) mortality percentage of *S. oryzae* adults on rice grain treated with compounds **1-3** relative LC₉₅ value, exposed from 0 to 60 days after treatment.



Figure 4.7: Mean (\pm SEM) mortality percentage of *R. dominica* adults on rice grain treated with compounds 1-3 relative LC₉₅ value, exposed from 0 to 60 days after treatment.



Figure 4.8: Mean (\pm SEM) mortality percentage of *P. interpunctella* larvae on rice grain treated with compounds 1-3 relative LC₉₅ value, exposed from 0 to 60 days after treatment.

4.5 DISCUSSION

The experimental work presented here is based on bioassays guided procedure in which the insecticidal activity of *P. sarmentosum* tested on three major storage insects pests. The bioassay guided study lead to isolated four phenylpropanoids. Compounds **1** and **2** had reliable toxic effect against *S. oryzae, R. dominica* adults and *P. interpunctella* third instar larvae. In the work done by Vassilakos et al., (2014), toxicants were active by direct contact to *S. oryzae*. In this study, several assays were conducted to study the mode of action of phenylpropanoids isolated from active fractions of *P. sarmentosum*. The contact toxicity assay revealed that none of isolated phenylpropanoids had contact toxicity. While the assay with treated grain showed high toxicity of compounds **1** and **2**. These results suggested that compounds **1** and **2** are stomach poison which after consumption can kill the target insect pest. On other hand long lasting activity of compound **3** same time low toxicity of it make it a candidate for further investigation. Among the three tested insects, *S. oryzae* was more susceptible than *R .dominica* and *P. interpunctella*. The sensitivity differences between tested

insects may be due to inherent variation in the susceptibility of these insects to compounds **1**, **2** and **3**. This result is in line with many reports that show great variations in the susceptibility between insects responds to insecticides, irrespective of size, genera or species (Gahukar, 2014; Huang, Tan, Kini, & Ho, 1997; Nattudurai, Paulraj, & Ignacimuthu, 2012). As expected, there was a strong difference in efficacy of compounds between *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*. Compound **3** had low toxicity but it showed consistent activity during 60 days. In general between the tested storage insect pests, *P. interpunctella* was the most resistant tested subject towards **1**, **2** and **3**.

The present studies showed that compounds 1 and 2 have high potential to be used as botanical insecticide. Both compounds 1 and 2 can be considered as effective alternatives in insect pests control for stored grains. Effects against *S. oryzae, R. dominica* adults and *P. interpunctella* larva shows 1 and 2 potential toxicity against several storage pests in their different life cycle. On the other hand, compounds 1 and 2 had a strong repellence activity when applied on the grains against *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*. These results are in agreement with the previous studies on essential oils from *Piper* family reported by Yadav et al., (2009). Compounds 3 and 4 did not show any repellence activity. *Piper sarmentosum* leaves and roots have been used as medicine and consumed as food for decades (Burkill, 1966; Nair & Burke, 1990). *P. sarmentosum* has been used as food and beverage till the current day and there are no records on its toxicity activity towards humans (Burkill, 1966; Nair & Burke, 1990). This research reveals the potential of the active compounds isolated from *P. sarmentosum* in storage pest control. Nevertheless, more researches on formulation and in vivo assays are needed in order to commercialize compounds 1, 2 and 3.

4.6 CONCLUSION

This is the first study conducted on the insecticidal activity of the compounds isolated from *P. sarmentosum* on storage insect pest control. Compounds **1** and **2** were exhibited potent insecticidal and repellency activities against three major storage pets *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*. While results suggested that all three compounds acted as stomach poison and they were effective after being consume by the insect pests. The residual toxicity test revealed that **1**, **2** and **3** can give protection against *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* over a relatively long period (over 30 days), make their activity more significant. Although the insecticidal activity of compound **3** was very low but its long lasting toxicity effect was consistent for 60 days, it may be a good option to be used in mixtures with compounds **1** and **2** in future study. The results obtained from this study and the fact that *P. sarmentosum* has been consumed as vegetable during long period of time shows the potential use of its extracts and its active components in storage pest management.

CHAPTER 5: INSECTICIDAL ACTIVITY OF ISOLATED PHENYLPROPANOIDS ON THREE MOSQUITO VECTORS

5.1 INTRODUCTION

The earlier chapters described in detail the investigation on *Piper sarmentosum* which had led to the isolation of several phenylpropanoids compounds. Compounds 1, 2 and 3 asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and *trans*-asarone 3 were active against three main storage pest (S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella). This result showed the potential of these phenylpropanoids for further investigation. Mosquitoes are pests of medical importance which have shown high resistance to the current insecticides including pyrethroids and organophosphate family. Their resistance combine with their ability of spreading fatal disease make the interesting subject for investigation. Therefore, the effects of compounds asaricin 1, isoasarone 2, trans-asarone 3 and asaraldehyde 4 were investigated on Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx quinquefasciatus. These compounds were tested at different life stages of each vectors and monitored for susceptibility to the insecticide in order to determine its toxicity against mosquitoes. Test methods for both larval and adult mosquitoes have been standardized by WHO. Full instructions have been published by the WHO (1970) and the American Mosquito Control Association (Uejio et al., 2014). These tests are essential for routine surveillance of control operations, even when resistance is not yet expected. The detection and measurement of insecticide susceptibility in each insect were done by standardized methods upon comparison of LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ value of each tested compounds. To investigate the mode of each isolated compound against the mosquito the following assays were conducted; 1) adulticide bioassay, 2) larval bioassay test procedures, 3) ovicidal activity and 4) repellent activity. With screening

the results of mentioned bioassays the study could come up with brief understanding of level of toxicity and possible mode of action of each toxic compound (Figure 5.1).



Figure 5.1: General procedures of bioassay and activity tests of compounds 1, 2, 3 and 4 against mosquito vectors.

5.2 LITERATURE REVIEW

Aedes and *Culex* mosquitoes are vectors of several diseases such as dengue fever, chikungunya fever, Eastern Equine Encephalitis (EEE), Rift Valley Fever (RVF) and filariasis (Zoubiri, Baaliouamer, Seba, & Chamouni, 2014; Edriss, Satti, & Alabjar, 2013). Dengue fever becomes endemic in South East Asia, Africa and America (Hostettmann, Marston, Ndjoko, & Wolfender, 2000). *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes* *albopictus* are the most important vectors for dengue fever and dengue haemorrhagic fever in many regions, including Malaysia. *Culex quinquefasciatus* is common in tropics and subtropics. It is also found in temperate regions of North and South Hemisphere (Edriss, Satti, & Alabjar, 2013). Since mosquitoes transmit parasites and viruses that cause diseases worldwide, it is important to control the mosquito populations.

Synthetic insecticide such as Dichloro diphenyl trichloro ethane (DDT) was used as the main insecticide in the first half of the last century (Kalimuthu et al., 2013), later replaced with organophosphates due to the problem of insecticide resistance and human hazard. Nevertheless, this substitution didn't last long due to development of resistance in mosquitoes to the whole organophosphates family (Hemingway & Georghiou, 1983; Ffrench-Constant & Bonning, 1989; Campbell et al, 1998). Pyrethroids and synthetic version of natural pyrethrins seemed to be the best answer for controlling these vectors. However, pyrethroids resistance was soon reported in Ae. aegypti (Shukor, Wajidi, Avicor, & Jaal, 2014; Saeaue, Morales, Komalamisra, & Vargas, 2011). These facts created the need for stronger bioinsecticides which are more environmentally safe, degradable and target specific agents for pest control purposes. Plant extracts become more important in insect control, being considered as environmentally safe, less hazardous to non-target insects, simply inexpensive and can be applied effectively (Shukor, Wajidi, Avicor, & Jaal, 2014). Several plant extracts have been evaluated as potential acute or chronic insecticides against a variety of insect species (Naik, Vaidya, & Namjoshi, 2013; Bachrouch, Ferjani, Haouel, & Jemâa, 2015). Several limonoids, for instance azadirachtin from Azadirachta indica and toosendanin from Melia toosendan have insecticide activity (Adel & Sehnal, 2000; Maciel et al., 2006). Both of these compounds are used as insecticides and have been commercialized

in USA and China.*Piper sarmentosum* essential oil has been tested and it shows some larvicidal activity against *Aedes aegypti* but active components have not been isolated for this specific activity (Silvia et al., 2008; Anees, 2008).

5.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

5.3.1 Test Mosquitoes

To determine the insecticidal activity of the isolated phenylpropanoids, three species of Aedes aegypti, Aedes albopictus and Culex quinquefasciatus were used for their susceptibility over a period of one year (year 2012 to 2013) in this study. Each different species was categorized and reared in laboratory as laboratory strains. Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus collected from cemetery near Kuala Lumpur International Airport (KLIA) in year 2011. Mosquito larvae were kept in the plastic containers located in cages (23cm x 23cm x 23cm) at temperature 27±2°C and relative humidity (RH) 80% with a photoperiod of 13 h of daylight and 11 h of darkness for emergence. Male and female adults of each mosquito (Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus) were transferred to separate cages and provided 10% sucrose solution on cotton pads, over four days to allow for mating. All colonies were reared simultaneously in laboratory handled in the same manner through all manipulations. The temperature of each colony was maintained at 27°C±2 °C and relative humidity (R.H.) was maintained at 80% (Division of Medical Entomology, IMR, Kuala Lumpur, 2000). Emerged adults were fed with 10% sucrose supplemented soaked on tissue paper or cloth and placed inside a small plastic container.

5.3.2 Egg Hatching and Mosquito rearing

The eggs of all test mosquitoes were collected on the filter papers (Whatman no. 1) and locked in a plastic rearing tray (24 cm x 35 cm x 6 cm) containing 1000 ml of

chlorine-free tap water. Hatching occurs within 48 to 72 h. Cow liver powder was added as larval food for better growth of larvae and uniform population of mosquito larvae. The larvae were reared in the laboratory condition at temperature of $27 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C and RH 80% with a photoperiod of 13 h of daylight and 11 h of darkness. *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus* larvae were fed with liver powder while *Cx. quinquefasciatus* larvae were fed with ground mice pellets which were cleaned dried in powder form (Figure 5.2). About 0.5 g larval food was added in alternative days. Immature stages of larvae in plastic trays were covered to prevent contamination with other mosquitoes (Figure 5.3). Late third and early fourth instar larvae were used for larval bioassay test.



Figure 5.2: Top left liver powder for rearing larvae of *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes albopictus*, top right grind mice pellets for *Culex quinquefasciatus* larvae.



Figure 5.3: Introducing mosquito eggs of *Ae. aegypti* to plastic containers containing liver powder and dechlorinated tap water.

After seven days, *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* larvae were started to pupate. Large size pipette suitable with the size of pupae were used to remove pupae daily from the larvae trays to other plastic tray. Later, the tray with about 400 pupae was placed in a mosquito cage measuring (30 cm x 30 cm x 30 cm) for emergence. Rearing cages for adult mosquitoes were made up of wood frames covered with netted screen on the back and the top. The front of the cage was covered with netted sleeves about 50 cm in length. This area was used for transferring the mosquitoes, introduction of tray of pupae and for introduction of mice on which the adult female mosquitoes fed. After adults were emerged, they were fed with 10% sucrose solution soaked in lint cloth and placed inside a small glass bottle (Figure 5.4).



Figure 5.4: Feeding mosquitoes with a 10% sucrose solution soaked in lint cloth.

About five days after emergence, female adult mosquitoes were transferred for adult bioassay. The remained females were used for raring by permitted to feed on mice. This was accomplished by placing a wire caged white mouse into the mosquito cage for overnight feeding (Figure 5.5).



Figure 5.5: Top left wire caged mouse, Top right mosquitoes blood feeding on the caged mouse.

After four days, adults were allowed to feed on a mouse (Figure 5.5). Three day after blood feeding, engorged females deposited their eggs in the 50 ml vial filled with

distilled water. Eggs are deposited about 3-4 days after the blood meal. Then, water containing the eggs was filtered round filter paper (Whatman No 1, 10 cm in diameter) and the remaining water was drained. The filter paper containing the eggs was then dried in room temperature (27 °C) for further use (Figure 5.6).



Figure 5.6: Aedes aegypti eggs collected on filter paper.

5.3.3 Tested Compounds

Compounds 1, 2, 3 and 4 were used in this study. Different concentrations were prepared by using absolute acetone as a solvent. For mosquito adult bioassay, serial dilution was prepared with distilled water (Figure 5.7). Compounds 1, 2 and 3 were dissolved in the water to make a uniform milky combination. The amount of insecticide and diluents required were computed using the formula:

C1V1=C2V2

Where C is concentration in μ g/ml and V is volume.



Figure 5.7: Pure compounds 1 and 2 uniform dispersion in water.

5.3.4 Adulticide Bioassay

The adulticide activity of the *Piper sarmentosum* isolated compounds were determined by topical application to the adult female mosquitoes (Figure 5.9 and 5.10), following slightly modified versions of the WHO Standard Protocols 32 (WHO, 1995). Each isolated compound was dissolved in acetone yielding a graded series of concentrations.



Figure 5.8: Female mosquito captured in vials.

To test compounds **1**, **2** and **3**, non blood-fed females were captured in separated vial (Figure 5.8). Adult mosquitoes were briefly anaesthetized by keeping them in -3 °C for 2 min. The anaesthetized mosquitoes were then placed on an ice cold plate (Figure

5.9). This procedure gave the enough time for application of the tested compounds on each subjects before they become active again. During this procedure there was no mortality due to the temperature.



Figure 5.9: Vials of anaesthetized mosquitoes on cold plate.

Treatment was performed with the aid of a magnifier. A 0.1 μ L droplet of each compound dissolved in acetone was applied onto the upper part of the immobilized mosquito's pronotum micro pipet. Since the droplet was bigger than Hamilton's digital syringe which idealistic use for this assay the control group death was messured carefully not to exceed 20% mortality (Figure 5.10 and 5.11). Dosages were expressed in μ g per ml of each compound. A total of twenty-five individuals were used at each concentration, with 4 to 6 concentrations.



Figure 5.10: WHO standard protocols of topical application female mosquito uing digital syringe (WHO, 1995).

The application was done very carefully right aim to place the drop on pronotum without physical damage to the tested mosquitoes. Similarly procedure carried out for the control group.



Figure 5.11: Application of active compounds on the female mosquito thorax.

Controls were divided into two groups: acetone-treated and untreated groups. Both groups were treated in a similar manner to that of isolated compounds treated groups. After application, the females in all groups were maintained at 27 ± 2 °C and 80% RH in plastic cups, with 10% sucrose. At the end of a 24-h recovery period, the mosquitoes were considered dead if they showed no sign of movement such as lying on the bottom of the plastic cup and not responding to mechanical stimulation. Eight replicates were studied for each plant extract with mosquitoes from different rearing batches, and the results were pooled.

5.3.5 Larval Bioassay Test Procedures

The larval bioassay test was conducted according to WHO (1981) larval susceptibility bioassay procedure. Twenty-five early 4th instar larvae were selected and transferred into a small plastic cups using wide-mouthed pipette (Figure 5.12).



Figure 5.12: Late 3rd and early 4th instar larvae of *Aedes albopictus* transferred into a small plastic cups.

Any larvae showing abnormalities, for example a fuzzy appearance were discarded. Twenty-five larvae were distributed into each disposable 250 ml plastic-cup containing 150 ml dechlorinated tap water which was kept overnight. Average temperature of the water was 25 °C. The test concentrations were prepared by pipetting the appropriate standard insecticide solution just above the surface of the water in each

of the plastic cups and stirring vigorously for 30 sec with a glass rod. Each test concentration and control was replicated 4 times. Within 15 to 30 min of the preparation of the test concentrations, the mosquito larvae were added by using pipette into 150 ml tap water. Then, water was added up to 200 ml in each plastic cup (Figure 5.13). For control, acetone was added and tested with tap water alone.



Figure 5.13: Mosquitoes larvae bioassay using disposable plastic cups.

After a period of 24 h, mortality counts on dead or moribund larvae were recorded. Dead larvae were those that could not be induced to move when probed. Moribund larvae were those with characteristics of incapable of rising to the surface or did not show normal diving when probed with tips of a needle on the siphon or abdominal region, or larvae with unnatural positions, tremors and incoordination (WHO 1970). The entire tests were conducted at 27 ± 2 °C and were replicated three times. Percentage of mortality for all the insecticides tested was assessed 24 h after the treatment. The LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ value were calculated by probit analysis using Polo plus.

Six concentrations of the insecticides were used to determine lethal concentration (LC) value. In all cases, the bioassay data were pooled and analysed as it described in WHO (1970). If the mortality exceeded 20% in control, test was discarded and repeated (WHO, 1970). If mortality in control was between 5% and 20%, the percentage mortalities were corrected by Abbot's (1925).

Formula:

$$x = \frac{\% \text{ testmcrtality} - \% \text{ controlmcrtality}}{100 - \% \text{ controlmcrtality}} \times 100$$

5.3.6 Ovicidal Activity

Ovicidal activity was assessed by modifying the method of Kamaraj and coworker (2010). The eggs of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*, were collected from the laboratory batch. Pure compounds; asaricin **1**, isoasarone **2** and transasarone **3**, were separately dissolved in 1 ml acetone and further diluted with distilled water to achieve various concentrations ranging from 5 to 25 μ g/ml inside the disposable testing plastic cups with 250 ml capacity. Twenty five eggs of each tested mosquito species were individually exposed to each concentration in the cups. The tests for each concentration were performed in 4 replicates. After 48 hours of treatment, the number of dead eggs from each concentration were individually recorded under microscope. The percentage of ovicidal activity was calculated by using the following formula:

% of egg mortality =
$$\frac{\text{No. of hatched larvae}}{\text{Total No of eggs}} \times 100$$

117

5.3.7 Repellent Activity

This study was carried out according to method described by WHO (1996). Three-day-old blood-starved female of *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* (100 each) were kept in a net cage (23 cm \times 23 cm \times 23 cm). Hands that had no contact with lotions, perfumes or perfumed soaps were exposed to the mosquito cage. Only 25 cm² dorsal side of the skin on each arms was exposed and the remaining area covered by rubber gloves (Figure 5.14).



Figure 5.14: Repellency assay on female mosquitoes.

The tested substance was applied at several dosages, separately in the exposed area of the forearm. Only acetone was served as control. The timing of the test depended on whether the tested mosquitoes were day or night biters. *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus* were tested from 6 am to 9 am hours, while *Cx. quinquefasciatus* was tested from 8 am to 7 pm hours. Both control and treated arms were introduced simultaneously into the mosquito cage, and followed by gentle tapping on the sides of the experimental cages to activate the mosquitoes.


Figure 5.15: Number of bites received from the mosquitoes.

Each test concentration was repeated four times. The volunteers conducted test for each concentration by inserting the treated and control arms into the same cage for one minute and repeated this action every five minutes. The mosquitoes that landed on the hand were recorded and then shaken off before imbibing any blood (Figure 5.15). If the mosquito landed successfully and deliver a bite the place of bite were marked by marker to prevent any complication in the test.

The percentage of repellency was calculated by the following formula,

% Repellency= $[(Ta - Tb)/Ta] \times 100$, where

Ta: is the number of mosquitoes in the control group.

Tb: is the number of mosquitoes in the treated group.

5.3.8 Data Management and Statistical Analysis

It was essential to obtain not less than three mortality counts of between 10% and 90%. Experimental tests that demonstrated more than 20% control mortality were discarded and repeated. However, when the control mortality ranged from 5-20%, the observed percentage mortality (%M) was corrected by Abbott's formula1:

$$\% M = \frac{\% \text{ test mortality} - \% \text{ control mortality}}{100 - \% \text{ contol mortality}} \times 100$$

The 95% confidence intervals (CI) of the lethal dosage of 50 and 95% (LC₅₀ and LC₉₅, respectively) calculated by a probit analysis.

5.4 RESULTS

5.4.1 Mosquito Larvicidal Activity of Isolated Compound

The isolated phenylpropanoids from *P. sarmentosum* were tested against three species of mosquitoes in the search for potential bioinsecticides. The larvicidal activity of isolated compounds at different concentrations was evaluated against the late third and early 4th instar larvae of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*.

The LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ values of compounds **1**, **2**, **3** and **4** against *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* larvae is shown in Table 5.1. As presented in Table 6.1, all three mosquito larvae were highly susceptible to compounds **1** and **2**. The LC₅₀ value of compounds **1** and **2** against *Ae. aegypti* larvae was 4.3 and 4.1 μ g /ml respectively, which were not significantly lower than *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*. Relatively compounds **1** and **2** had lowest LC₉₅ (8.3 and 7.1 μ g /ml) against *Ae. aegypti*. The LC₉₅ values of compounds **1** and **2** for *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* were similarly higher than *Ae. aegypti*. Compound **3** toxicity against

Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* was moderate with $LC_{50} > 500$ and $LC_{95} > 1000$. Compound **4** did not show any significant toxicity even at very high concentration (800 µg/ml).

Compounds	Tested Insects third instar					
	Aedes aegypti ^b		Aedes albopictus		Culex quinquefasciatus	
	$LC_{50} (\mu g / ml)$	$LC_{95}(\mu g/ml)$	$LC_{50}(\mu g / ml)$	$LC_{95}(\mu g/ml)$	$LC_{50}(\mu g/ml)$	$LC_{95}(\mu g / ml)$
1 a	(93700.1.)	(95/0C.1.) 0 2	(95700.1.)	(95700.1.)	(9370C.1.)	(93700.1.)
1	4.5	0.3	0.1	14.4	0.5	13.2
	(3.1 to 5.3)	(6.7 to 12.8)	(4.8 to 7.1)	(13.0 to 17.2)	(5.0 to 10.3)	(11.5to 19.6)
2	4.1	7.12	6.5	15.12	5.8	12.46
	(3.4 to 5.7)	(6.4 to 10.3)	(4.6 to 8.1)	(12.6 to 18.3)	(4.2 to 9.7)	(9.8 to 22.7)
3	576	1340	648	1453	662	1374
	(341 to 769)	(919 to 1763)	(487 to 987)	(1224 to 1982)	(413 to 887)	(1192 to 2192)
4	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA

Table 5.1: Larvicidal activity of compounds 1, 2 and 3 from *P. sarmentosum* against 3rd and early 4th instar mosquito larvae.

^a Compounds 1-3 represent phenylpropanoids isolated for *P. sarmentosum* hexane and methanol active fraction (H2). ^b Test performed on *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* late their and early fourth instar larvae. ^c LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ values significant differenc (p < 0.05) was based on non-overlap of the 95% CL.

5.4.2 Ovicidal Activity

In this part, compounds **1**, **2**, **3** and **4** were studied for use as natural insecticide to inhibit the mosquito eggs from hatching. Statistical differences were observed (P < 0.05) among the efficacy averages of percentage for each compound. As shown in Fig 5.14 and 5.15, compounds **1** and **2** showed potent ovicidal activity on *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* at dosage of 25 μ g /ml. More than 90% of inhibition was observed at 25 μ g/ml. The ovicidal response of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* towards compound **1** at 25 μ g/ml were similar by comparing the mean percentage of the ovicidal activity (Figures 5.16, 5.17). Compounds **3** and **4** had no effect on egg hatchability of the three mosquitoes species tested.



Figure 5.16: Ovicidal activity of compound 1 against *Ae. aegypti,Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*. Mean (\pm SE) followed by the same letters in a row indicate no significant difference (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey test.

The highest inhibition was observed at the highest dosage (25 μ g/ml). Ovicidal effect of compound **2** on *Ae. aegypti*, *Cx. quinquefasciatus* and *Ae. albopictus* was relatively similar. The inhibition range was 80 to 90% at 20 μ g/ml. Ovicidal test of compounds **1** and **2** at range of 10 to 25 μ g/ml showed similar inhibition on development of egg to larvae. 3 had no effect on egg hatchability of the three mosquito species tested even at higher dosage of 100 μ g/ml.



Figure 5.17: Ovicidal activity of compound **2** against *Ae. aegyptiAe. albopictus* against *Cx. quinquefasciatus*. Mean (\pm SE) followed by the same letters in a row indicate no significant difference (p < 0.05) according to the Tukey test.

5.4.3 Repellent Activity

Compound 1 was found to be very weak as a repellent agent. Even at high dosage of 300 μ g/ml, its repellence activity was below 65%. As shown in Figures 5.16, the repellent activity was very low at the initial stage of exposure.



Figure 5.18: Repellent activity of compound 1 on *Ae. Aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*.

Compound 2 was slightly weaker than compound 1; however, at high dosage of 300 μ g/ml, the percentage of repellency was below 55% for *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus. Cx. quinquefasciatus* showed more sensitivity in this test and it was more susceptible than *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus.* (Figure 5.17). Repellent activity of compounds 3 and 4 were not significant and they didn't show any sign of repellency activity. Repellent activity of compounds 1 and 2 between the concentration ranges of 50 to 150 μ g/ml was very weak. Only at concentration of 300 μ g/ml, it showed some repellent activity which was considered moderate activity.



Figure 5.19: Repellent activity of compound 2 on *Ae. Aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus.*

5.4.4 Adulticide Activity

The LD₅₀ and LD₉₅ values of *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* adults laboratory strains exposed to various dosage of compounds **1**, **2**, **3** and **4** is shown in Table 5.2. The initial mortality occurred after 24 h of exposure. Compounds **1** and **2** had toxicity effect against *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* adults only at a very high dosage. The LD₅₀ value range for compounds **1** and **2** for all three mosquitoes was $\geq 0.3 \ \mu g/ml$ (300 ppm). Compounds **3** and **4** did not show any potency even at high dosage of 1000 $\mu g/ml$.

Compounds	Adulticide test					
	Aedes aegypti		Aedes albopictus		Culex quinquefasciatus	
	LD_{50} (µg /ml)	$LD_{95}(\mu g/ml)$	LD_{50} (µg /ml)	LD ₉₅ (µg /ml)	LD_{50} (µg /ml)	$LD_{95}(\mu g/ml)$
	(95% C.I.)	(95% C.I.)	(95% C.I.)	(95% C.I.)	(95% C.I.)	(95% C.I.)
1	380.9	1033	427.7	1080.4	403.1	1041.6
	202.6 to 517.6	728.7 to 2968.5	229.9 to 558.4	792.7 to 2724.0	261.4 to 514.2	773.7 to
						2113.1
2	354.5	1012	398.6	1099.585	417.2	1078.4
	602 to 1146	713.6 to 6841.6	239.7 to 521.2	794.2 to 2514.2	271.3 to 542.0	773.6 to
						2591.5
3	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT
4	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT

Table 5.2: Adulticide activity of compounds 1, 2 and 3 from *P. sarmentosum* against adult female mosquitoes.

^aCompounds **1-3** represent phenylpropanoids isolated for *P. sarmentosum* hexane and methanol active fractions. ^bTest performed on *Aedes aegypti*, *Aedes albopictus* and *Culex quinquefasciatus* adults.

^c LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ values significant differenc (p < 0.05) was based on non-overlap of the 95% CL.

Based on the results obtained, compounds **3** and **4** did not have any adulticide activity against mosquitoes. In WHO adulticide assay, all compounds did not show potent adult killing effects towards adults of three tested mosquito species (WHO, 1970). Results of direct application of on mosquito thorax showed that all compounds were not highly potent in its pure form.

5.5 DISCUSSION

Pesticides have significant role in public health and agriculture. Nevertheless, misuse and abuse of pesticide have resulted in many negative effects such insecticide resistance and environmental pollution. Botanical pesticides can be a suitable alternative to synthetic insecticides in future as they relatively less toxic and degradable (Senthil Nathan et al., 2007). Extracts of many medicinal plants have toxic effects on different species of vectors such as mosquitoes (Korayem, Hasabo, & Ameen, 1993). Use of locally medicinal plants extracts for mosquito control will reduce dependence on expensive imported products and maximize the local efforts to enhance public health (Korayem, Hasabo, & Ameen, 1993). Although many extracts has been proven to have insecticidal activity, additional research in natural products is needed to investigate main component of these plants for vector control program. Piper sarmentosum has been used as spice and vegetable in local cousin and has consum for its medicinal activities as well there for its not toxic to human (Singh, Kaur, Mittal, Batish, & Kohli, 2009). In search for potent bioinsecticide against mosquitoes, compounds 1, 2, 3 and 4 were isolated from the *P. sarmentosum* active hexane and methanol extracts. In vitro bioassay against Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus larvae proved that compounds 1 and 2 had the strong toxic effect against tested mosquitoes larvae. LC_{50} and LC₉₅ value of compounds 1 and 2 were lower on Ae. aegypti compared to two other species. Toxic action of these compounds could be result of unspecified toxicity related

to hydrophobicity and the generation of organic radicals and reactive oxygen species (Aradottir et al., 2014). To clarify the mechanism of action of compounds 1 and 2, acetylcholinesterase enzyme inhibition activity of both compounds were investigated in Chapter 6. Compounds 1 and 2 showed reliable ovicidal activity in this study against three mosquito species Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus. The toxicity against the adults was at 0.5 mg/ml (500 ppm). This was very low as compared to other natural insecticides and essential oils reported in previous studies (Rajkumar & Jebanesan, 2009). Compounds 1 and 2 did not exhibit strong adulticide activities. More than 90% inhibition of tested mosquito eggs hatchability showed the potential of 1 and 2. This result supported by Kamaraj et al. (2010) research on ovicidal activity of several extracts and essential oils of Piper family with different chemical constitution. Based on literature review, this is the first report of highly effective larvicidal, ovicidal activities of specific phenylpropanoids compounds from P. sarmentosum. Extracts from P. sarmentosum plants could thus represent a promising tool in the management and control of represented vectors. P. sarmentosum-derived extracts may not cause any hazard to other beneficial organism based on its food usage (Zainal Ariffin et al., 2009; Hussain, Ismail, Sadikun, & Ibrahim, 2010). Each of these compounds has the potential to be used and formulated for generation of novel biopesticide. Further studies on the active compounds including mode of action and interaction of the activity under field condition are needed.

5.6 CONCLUSION

Mosquito vectors population control has been a big challenge facing all over the world especially in tropical country. Using plants bioactive compounds has the potential to enhance current control measures, and possibly contribute towards long term control of mosquito populations. The experiments shown in Chapters **4** illustrate the potential of P. sarmentosum bioactive agents to have chronic effects upon mosquito larvae. These chronic effects could be used to establish long term mosquito control by using integrated pest management (IPM) techniques through direct application (Skinner, Parker & Kim, 2014; Abrol, 2014). Compounds 1 and 2 were the most potent component with strong larvicidal activity in this study against Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus larvae. The ever increasing emphasis on developing environmentally friendly pest control agents can bring these two compounds for further investigation. Its possible that compound 3 be useful in mixture for additive or synergistic activity because its molecular structure. Results of this chapter suggested that compounds 1 and 2 from hexane and methanol extracts are promising as larvicide and ovicidal agents against Ae, aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus. The rapid mortality as indicated by the LC_{50} and LC_{95} value of the mosquito larvae and their ovicidal activity has proved that these compounds have the potential to be used as control agents for vector-borne diseases especially from the mosquitoes. However, further research is needed before a new botanical pesticide can be implemented. Besides, studies regarding stability and their impacts on human health and non-target organisms in mosquito feeding habitats are also needed.

CHAPTER 6: STUDY ON THE EFFECT OF ACTIVE PHENYLPROPANOIDS ON ESTERASE ACTIVITY

6.1 INTRODUCTION

The isolated phenylpropanoids: asaricin **1** and isoasarone **2** had strong insecticidal activity against storage pests and mosquito vectors and *trans*-asarone **3** activity was moderate (Chapters 4 and 5). Although their activity was potent but the level of their toxicity were varied through the tested insects. This may due to their mechanism of action and the insets response. In this chapter several biochemical assays were conducted to help on the better understanding of their mechanism of action. Investigation on the esterase enzymes involved in toxicity of toxicants and insects responds. This will give wider vision for future research to help controlling the storage products and mosquito vectors.

The purpose of this biochemical study was to study the mechanism of action of isolated toxic phenylpropanoids **1**, **2** and **3** on tested insects. In addition, this test also elucidated the enzymology of the level of resistance related to enzymes of the species studied. Statistical correlation study was conducted to understand the relation between acetylcholinesterase, glutathione S-transferases, oxidases and none specific esterases activity and lethal concentration dose of **1**, **2** and **3** (Figure 6.1).



Figure 6.1: General procedures of biochemical assay for enzymes activity.

6.2 LITERATURE REVIEW

Esterase enzymes have many functions in insects including proteolysis, nervous system function, hormone metabolism and xenobiotic metabolism sequestration (Prapanthadara, Promtet, Koottathep, Somboon, & Ketterman, 2000). Studies on the insecticides mechanisms of action have indicated the specific relevance of esterases with regard to xenobiotic metabolism in several insect species (Malcolm, 1988). The esterases (Cholinesterase and Carboxylesterase) constitute a large group of enzymes which occur in insects. These enzymes are involved in the detoxification and resistance mechanism towards organophosphate and carbamates, for example in the *Aedes aegypti* (Malone, Gatehouse, & Barratt, 2008), spider mites (Zhu & He, 2000), *Ceratitis capitata* (Wiedemann) and *Musca domestica* (Ugaki et al., 1985). Generally, any

change in level of enzymes involved in detoxification in insects can lower or mutual the toxic effect of the substance. Present trends in biochemical genetics and the impetus provided by molecular biology emphasize the nature of genes and proteins as dynamic process undergoing constant evolutionary changes (Chen, Han, Qiao, & Qu, 2007). For example Acetylcholinesterase (AChE) belongs to the class of enzymes in the nervous systems and most of organophosphate family activity is by inhibiting it (Kotze et al., 2014.). In addition to these effects, insecticides can also trigger a response from enzymes such as glutathione S-transferases (GST) oxidases and non-specific esterases for detoxification in insects. It has been proved that resistance to some insecticides is associated with a higher level of glutathione S-transferases (GST) oxidases and non-specific. The assumption is that the insecticide is inactivated by hydrolysis with higher level of enzyme produced by resistant strain compared to the susceptible strain (Kotze et al., 2014; Neuefeind et al., 1997).

The enzymes can be studied by following their action on substrate. For example, $(\alpha - naphthyl acetate)$ is split into an ester $(\alpha - naphthol)$ and acid which may be coupled with a variety of diazonium salts to form highly stable diazoate blue complex (Hemingway et al 1983). Spectrophotometric methods can be used to measure the activity of esterases, estimated by measuring these insoluble dyes.

The reaction of the substrate towards the enzyme is as follows:

 α – naphthyl acetate + enzyme $\longrightarrow \alpha$ – naphthol + acid (ester)

+ diazoblue B α – naphthol diazoate (stable blue complex)

Thus, more sensitive and definitive methods of detection must be used. Several biochemical assay techniques especially those based on microassay have been developed. Biochemical techniques are essential based on the detection and quantification of enzymes known to have interaction with insecticide and responsible for resistance (Rajendran et al., 2001).

Researchers developed such test using microplate system to measure acetylcholinesterase (AChE), glutathione S-transferases (GST), oxidases and nonspecific esterases activities in insects as small biological samples. The more recently developed biochemical microassay technique can detect the enzyme reaction with insecticides (Lee et al., 1990; Scemes et al., 1982) This method has been used to study the insecticides mechanisms of action in individual insects and this facilitates confirmation of resistance in the few survivors from bioassay test (Liu et al., 2013; Maestre-Serrano, Gomez-Camargo, Ponce-Garcia, & Flores, 2014). Several other microassay works have been conducted on enzyme using microplate technique. Detection of metabolic-based on mechanism of action with this technique is very accurate; however, it requires a microplate reader (Hemingway, 2000).

6.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

6.3.1 Strains

The mechanism of action of isolated toxic compounds on non-specific esterase present in adults of storage pests (*S. oryzae* and *R. dominica*) and mosquito vectors larvae (*Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*) were determined using biochemical microplate assay. Esterase assay was conducted as described by (Hemingway, 2000; Barry & Polavarapu, 2004; Lee et al., 1990). All strains were collected from the laboratory strain which were used in bioassay studies. Insects were

subjected for enzyme microassays study to detect the toxic compound mechanism of action on each insect. Adults of *S oryzae* and *R. dominica* and larvae of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* were used in this study. Each insect was studied for its non-specific esterases, glutathione S-transferases, acetylcholinesterase and oxidases activity. The assay was carried out according to the methods described by (Hemingway, 2000; Barry & Polavarapu, 2004; Bass et al., 2014). Biochemical tests were conducted on fresh material prepared for assays. For each assay, 30 individual insects from each group were used in 4 replicates.

6.3.2 Preparation of Enzyme Test Solution for Acetylcholinesterase

To prepare buffer for Acetylcholinesterase (AChE), 4.735g of Na₂HPO₄ dissolved in 500 ml distilled H₂O then 4.540 g of KH₂PO₄dissolved in500 ml distilled H₂O to form potassium phosphate buffer (pH 6.8). Substrate was formed using 75 mg Acetylcholine iodine (ACTHI) (Sigma, United States) then dissolved in 10 ml acetone and further added 90 ml of 0.5 M potassium phosphate buffer (pH 6.8). Coupling Regent was formed using 13 mg of 5, 5- dithiobis 2-nitrobenzoic acid (DTNB) (Sigma, United States) dissolved in 100 ml of potassium phosphate buffer (pH 6.8). asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and *trans*-asarone 3 dissolved in acetone with their relative LC_{95} values were prepared as inhibitors. The inhibitors were prepared – ACTHI concentration.

6.3.3 Preparation of Enzyme Test Solution for Glutathione S-transferases

Buffer for GST enzyme activity assay was prepared using 1.816 g of KH₂PO₄ dissolved in 200 ml distilled H₂O as solution (A) and 0.947 g of Na₂HPO₄ dissolved in 100 ml distilled H₂O as solution (B). Finally, 160.8 ml of solution A was added to 39.2 ml of solution B to form 200 mL of 0.5M potassium phosphate buffer (pH 7.4).

Substrate for GST assay was prepared using 0.03 g glutathione (Sigma, United States) which was dissolved in 50 ml of 0.5M potassium phosphate buffer (pH 7.4). The Coupling Regent was prepared in 0.01 g of 1- chloro-2,4-dinitrobenzene (CDNB) (Sigma, United States) then dissolved in 0.5 ml of 0.5M potassium phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) (Figure 6.2).



Figure 6.2: *S. oryzae* acetylcholinesterase biochemical detection before adding compounds 1, 2 and 3 as inhibitors.

6.3.4 Preparation of Enzyme Test Solution for Non-specific esterases (EST)

Non-specific esterases was performed by adding 4.5 g of Na₂HPO₄ (Sigma, United States) to 1.70 g of KH₂PO₄ (Sigma, United States) and dissolved them in 500 ml of distilled H₂O to give 2.0 M potassium phosphate buffer (pH 7.6). Substrate was assisted using 0.06 g α - naphthyl acetate (Sigma, United States) which dissolved in 10 ml acetone to form 0.5 ml of stock substrate, then diluted in 50 ml of 0.2 M potassium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0). Coupling Regent was prepared from 0.875 g of sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS) (Sigma, United States) and 0.075 g of fast blue salt (FBS) (tetrazotised *o* – dianisidine) (Sigma, United States) which was dissolved in 50 ml of distilled H₂O. Non-specific esterases biochemical assay need stopping solution which made from 10 ml of 10% acetic acid diluted in 90 ml distilled H₂O.

6.3.5 Preparation of Enzyme Test Solution for Oxidases

Buffer for Oxidases biochemical assay was prepared by dissolving 10.25 g of CH₃COONa (0.25) (Sigma, United States) in 500 ml distilled H₂O with pH 5.0 and the pH was adjusted using acetic acid. Substrate was prepared using 3,3'5, 5'-tetramethylbenzedin (TMBZ) (Sigma, United States). The substrate was prepared fresh by dissolving 50 mg TMBZ in 25 ml absolute methanol and adding 75 ml 0.25 M sodium acetate buffer (pH5.0). Coupling Regent was prepared from 3% hydrogen peroxide (commercial grade) (Sigma, United States).

6.3.6 Preparation of Enzyme Homogenates

Individual insects of their relative life stages used in bioassay in Chapter 4 and 5 were homogenized in 100 μ l of respective enzyme in wells porceline plate using a glass rod. Microplate assay test was carried out on surface of smashed ice because pigments in the mosquito homogenates oxidizes rapidly (within minutes) to produce a black-coloured solution in which the esterase quickly lost its activity. For the larvae, samples were transferred onto several layers of tissue paper in order to drain out excess water from samples body surface before homogenizing in micro centrifuge tube.

The homogenates solution were diluted into a final volume of 500 μ l with same respective buffer and transferred to microcentrifuge tubes. The mixture centrifuged at 14 000 rpm for 10 min at 4 °C. The supernatant served as the enzyme source. In the case of oxidase, tested insects were homogenized in 100 μ l sodium acetate buffer in microcentrifuge tubes using plastic pestles. Homogenates were diluted further to 1 ml with additional buffer centrifuged at 14 000 rpm for 10 min and supernatant used as enzyme source.

6.3.7 Acetylcholinesterase

Fifty μ L of the respective supernatant for the enzyme AChE were aliquot into each microplates well. Fifty μ L aliquot mixture of 10% acetone-buffer solution of acetylthiocholine iodide (ACTHI) plus each of active compound with their relative LC₉₅ were added in to test well in separated rows (Table 4.2 and 5.3). This was followed by adding of 50 μ L aliquot of DTNB using micropipette. Yellowish or colourless solution was observed and reaction for 30 min at room temperature. The reading was done immediately by (Synergy H1 Hybrid Multi-Mode Microplate Reader) at 410 nm optical density value were obtained. Another set of supernatant was loaded with 50 μ L of ACTHI and DTNB solution only which served as control. The inhibition of acetylcholinesterase activity by isolated compound was determined by the method of Hemingway et al (1983) on individual insects.

6.3.8 Glutathione S- transferases

Fifty μ L of respective supernatant for enzyme GST was added to microplate well. Fifty μ L aliquot of glutathione (substrate and 50 μ L 1-choloro-2, 4- dinitrobenzene (CDNB- coupling reagent) were added using single channel micropipetter. Yellowish colour was observed and the reaction was incubated at room temperature for 30 min. The colour intensities were read in a microplate reading spectrophotometer at 410 nm and optical density value were obtained.

6.3.9 Non-specific Esterases Procedures

A total of four replicate aliquots of 50 ml of the supernatant from each sample was transferred into a microplates well. Using the four replicate aliquots were made available from each single tested insects. Fifty microliter of α - naphthyl acetate (substrate) was added into each individual sample and left for 60 sec. This procedure

was followed by adding 50 µl coupling agent Fast Blue salt (FBS) and sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS) for colour indication. Immediately dark pinkish colour developed which will turn to blue after incubating at room temperature ($27 \pm 2 \, ^{\circ}$ C). This was due to hydrolysis of α - naphthyl acetate into of α - naphthol which reacted with FBS, thus producing a change in absorbance of the solution. The enzyme reaction was then allowed to run for 10 min. The intensity of the final colour indicated the esterase activity. As soon as appearance of colour reaction, the colour intensity result was expressed quantitatively as an absorbance of optical density (O.D.) using Synergy H1 Hybrid Multi-Mode Microplate Reader. For stopping the reaction 50 ml of 10% acetic acid added to each well to stop the reaction and preserve it for colour documentation optical density readings were pooled together and analyzed by using computer programs. The activity was measured spectrophotometricaly after 10 min using an immunoassay reader. The intensity of the final colour was indicative of the presence level on non- specific esterases.

To study the mechanism of action, $100 \ \mu g$ of each toxic compound (compounds **1** and **2**) was prepared in methanol. Each reaction well in microplates containing enzyme was incubated with 50 μ l of each inhibitor for 10 min to allow the inhibitors to react before the addition of substrate and coupling regent. The activity was measured after 10 min as it described with immunoassay reader.

6.3.10 Oxidases

To 50 μ L of each insects homogenate, 200 μ L of 3,3'5,5'-tetramrthylbenzidine (TMBZ) solution were added in assay wells followed by 25 μ L of 3% hydrogen peroxide. TMBZ act as a substrate and hydrogen peroxide was added to initiate heme peroxidation reaction. The reactions were incubated for 5 min at room temperature (27

°C). The colour intensities were read in microplate reader spectrophotometer (Synergy H1 Hybrid Multi-Mode Microplate Reader) at test wavelength of 630 nm. The results were expressed as optical density reading.

6.3.11 Data Analysis and Interpretation

Enzyme assays were performed to estimate the relative mechanism of activity or quantity of suspected enzymatic reaction of *P. sarmentosum* isolated toxic compounds. To determine level of non-specific esterase present in storage pests and mosquito vectors microassay technique used which developed by Lee (1990).

Percentage of inhibition calculated based on the mean optical density of enzyme as below:

Inhibition% =
$$|1 - |\frac{\text{Absorbance sample} - \text{Absorbance of background}}{\text{Absorbance of blanck} - \text{Absorbance of background}}|| \times 100$$

Significance of results was evaluated by one-way ANOVA with Tukey test. The resulting data for each selected insects were analyzed using correlation study compare the enzyme expression levels between different insects in respond to 1, 2 and 3. All levels of statistical significant were determined at P < 0.05.

6.4 RESULTS

6.4.1 Acetylcholinesterase Assay on Storage Pests

The results of *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* acetylcholinesterase (AChE) inhibition assay by compounds **1**, **2** and **3** are presented in Figure 6.3. Biochemical assay on the AChE inhibition of **1**, **2** and **3** between the tested subjects were significantly different (p < 0.05). Level of AChE inhibition by compounds **1** and **2** were relatively high compared to compound **3** in all tested subjects (Figure 6.4). The mean percentage AChE inhibition of **1** and **2** in *S. oryzae* was 216% and 176%

respectively which were significantly higher than *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*. The *R. dominica* AChE mean inhibition activity by compounds **1** and **2** were 167.5% and 132.5%, relatively high compare to control but lower than *S. oryzae*. The results for *P. interpunctella* mean percentage of AChE inhibition was not significantly different from *R. dominica*.



Figure 6.3: Inhibition on acetylcholinesterase enzyme by compounds 1, 2 and 3 in comparison with their relative LC_{95} value on *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*.

The correlation study between the LC₉₅ and mean percentage of AChE activity was significant (p > 0.05). The results of correlation coefficient is presented in Table 6.1. The correlation study on *S. oryzae* AChE enzyme was meaningful and negative for **1** and **2** (correlation coefficient (r) of **1**: - 0.920 and **2**: -0.946) (Table 6.2). *Rhyzopertha dominica* correlation coefficient of compound **1** was r = -0.859 and compound **2** was r =-0.910, both had negative and significant correlation. Compound **3** correlation was negative and significant as well (r = -0.833). *Plodia interpunctella* correlation study was similar to *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* negative and significant. These results suggested that there was significant and negative relationship between AChE inhibition and LC

value in S. oryzae and R. dominica adults and P. interpunctella larvae.

Table 6.1: Correlation coefficients between *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* AChE inhibition and the relative LC₉₅ of compounds **1**, **2** and **3**.

AChE enzyme	Correlation coefficient			
	1	2	3	
S. oryzae	- 0.920	-0.946	-0.866	
R. dominica	-0.859	-0.910	-0.833	
P. interpunctella	-0.953	-0.938	-0.863	

The de-attenuated correlation coefficient was calculated using $r = \frac{n(xy)-(x)(y)}{|n|x^2-(x^2)|n\sum y^2-(y^2)|}$ x represent percentage of AChE mean percentage activity, y represent relative LC₉₅ of compounds **1**, **2** and **3** against *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*.

6.4.2 Acetylcholinesterase Assay on Mosquito Vectors Larvae

The *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* larvae AChE inhibition in contrast with their relative **1**, **2** and **3** LC₉₅ value represented in Figure 6.4. The absorbance results showed high percentage of inhibition in larvae of *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* AChE enzyme by compounds **1** and **2**. However, it was noted that compounds **3** exhibited lower inhibition of AChE at the same dosage (Figure 6.4). Compounds **1** and **2** mean AChE inhibition on *Ae. aegypti* enzyme in comparison with control was 433% and 426% higher than control. The *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* AChE enzyme inhibition percentage was similar to *Ae. aegypti* without any significant difference. Compound **3** mean AChE enzyme inhibition was lowest between the tested compounds with 60% on *Ae. aegypti*, 53% on *Ae. albopictus* and 32% on *Cx. quinquefasciatus*. Correlation study confirmed significant and negative correlation between the LC value and the AChE inhibition by **1**, **2** and **3**. *Ae. aegypti* correlation of compound **1** LC₉₅ and AChE mean activity was significant and negative (p > 0.05, r = -0.961). Similarly, compound **2** had meaningful negative correlation (r = -0.814) (Table 6.2).



Figure 6.4: Inhibition on acetylcholinesterase enzyme by compounds 1, 2 and 3 in comparison with their relative LC_{95} value on *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*.

Correlation study on *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* AChE interaction with **1**, **2** and **3** were similar (Table 6.2). Correlation of **1**, **2** and **3** with AChE inhibition was negative and significant against all three tested vectors larvae. The AChE assay result for all three compounds was similar to storage pests. This result indicated that there was meaningful and negative correlation between LC_{95} value and AChE inhibition mean activity in *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* larval stage (Figure 6.4)

AChE enzyme			
	Correlation coefficient		
	1	2	3
Ae. aegypti	-0.961	-0.814	-0.887
Ae. albopictus	-0.859	-0.943	-0.933
Cx.	-0.983	-0.974	-0.863
quinquefasciatus			

Table 6.2: Correlation coefficients between *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* AChE inhibition and the relative LC₉₅ of compounds **1**, **2** and **3**.

The de-attenuated correlation coefficient was calculated using $r = \frac{\mathbf{n}(\mathbf{x}\mathbf{y}) - (\mathbf{x})(\mathbf{y})}{|\mathbf{n} \mathbf{x}^2 - (\mathbf{x}^2)|\mathbf{n} \mathbf{y} \mathbf{y}^2 - (\mathbf{y}^2)|}$ x represent percentage of AChE mean percentage activity, y represent relative LC₉₅ of compounds **1**, **2** and **3** against *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*.

6.4.3 Glutathione S-transferases in Storage Pests

The mechanism of insects resistance and enzyme detoxification upon the activity of glutathione S- transferase (GST) to compounds **1**, **2** and **3** as an bioinsecticide were studied by determining the percentage of GST activity with biochemical enzyme microassay. The GST activity in each tested insects enzyme (*S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*) was determined using microplates reader 10 min after treatment. Results showed significant alteration of the GST activity in contrast to toxicity of tested compounds. However, the GST mean percentage enzyme's activity in *R. dominica* was significantly higher than *S. oryzae* with 34%. *P. interpunctella* had the highest mean GST enzyme activity with 24.6% higher activity than *R. dominica* and 67% higher than *S. oryzae*. UV absorbance of the homogenate enzyme in *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* in contrast with LC₉₅ value is shown in Figure 6.5 and 6.6. The correlation study for GST activity showed high involvement of GST in resistance ratio of LC₉₅ activity.



Figure 6.5: Glutathione S-transferase enzyme activities of *S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** relative LC₉₅ value on.



Figure 6.6: Glutathione S-transferase enzyme activities of *S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **3** relative LC₉₅ value on.

The correlation study for GST activity showed high involvement of GST in resistance ratio of LC_{95} activity. Correlation activity of GST showed significant (p > 0.05) positive correlation (higher GST activity resulted higher LC_{95}). Correlation of GST enzyme activity with compounds **1**, **2** and **3** are calculated as r values presented in

Table 6.3 respectively. Similarly, *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* showed relatively significant correlation of their level of GST activity with their resistance to the toxicant. *S. oryzae* correlation of **1**, **2** and **3** relative LC₉₅ with GST mean activity was significant and positive (p > 0.05, r = 0.972, r = 0.833 and r = 0.852) similar to *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* (Table 6.3). On other hand the elevated GST activity showed that the more susceptible individuals of this stage had lower GST enzyme activity (Figures 6.5 and 6.6).

Table 6.3: Correlation coefficients between S. oryzae, R. dominica	and P .
interpunctella GST activity and the relative LC95 of compounds 1, 2	and 3 .

GST enzyme	Correlation coefficient		
	1	2	3
S. oryzae	0.972	0.833	0.852
R. dominica	0.853	0.990	0.975
P. interpunctella	0.830	0.846	0.942

The de-attenuated correlation coefficient was calculated using $r = \frac{\mathbf{n}(\mathbf{x}\mathbf{y}) - (\mathbf{x})(\mathbf{y})}{|\mathbf{n} \mathbf{x}^2 - (\mathbf{x}^2)|\mathbf{n} \sum \mathbf{y}^2 - (\mathbf{y}^2)|}$, x represent percentage of GST mean percentage activity, y represent relative LC₉₅ of compounds **1**, **2** and **3** against *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*.

6.4.4 Glutathione S-transferases in Mosquito Larvae

The glutathione S-transferase (GST) activities during the larvae stage of the mosquitoes were studied in same way as storage pest and results shown in Figure 6.7 and 6.8. The data were expressed as mean percentage activities due their specific absorption level in comparison with the control. Previous assay on storage pest showed relative effect of GST on resistance to toxicity of each compound. The specific activities between mosquitoes larvae were relatively high. There was no significant difference between the levels of GST activity between *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus. Cx. quinquefasciatus* mean GST activity was higher than *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus* up

to 35%. This result could explain the higher LC value in *Cx. quinquefasciatus* compare to *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus*.



Figure 6.7: Glutathione S-transferase enzyme activities of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** relative LC₉₅ value.



Figure 6.8: Glutathione S-transferase enzyme activities of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **3** relative LC₉₅ value

The correlation study for mean GST activity confirmed the involvement of GST in resistance ratio. Correlation study of mean activity of GST of *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus. Cx. quinquefasciatus* with their relative LC₉₅ was significantly (p > 0.05) positive. Correlation coefficient of *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* with compounds **1**, **2** and **3** are demonstrated in Table 6.4. *Ae. aegypti* correlation of **1**, **2** and **3** relative LC₉₅ with GST mean activity was significant and positive (p > 0.05, r = 0.840, r = 0.947 and r = 0.930) similar to *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*.

GST enzyme	Correlation coefficient		
	1	2	3
Ae. aegypti	0.840	0.947	0.930
Ae. albopictus	0.902	0.976	0.984
Cx. quinquefasciatus	0.830	0.935	0.897

Table 6.4: Correlation coefficients between *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* GST activity and the relative LC_{95} of compounds **1**, **2** and **3**.

The de-attenuated correlation coefficient was calculated using $r = \frac{\mathbf{n}(\mathbf{x}\mathbf{y}) - (\mathbf{x})(\mathbf{y})}{|\mathbf{n} \mathbf{x}^2 - (\mathbf{x}^2)|\mathbf{n} \sum \mathbf{y}^2 - (\mathbf{y}^2)|}$, x represent percentage of GST mean percentage activity, y represent relative LC₉₅ of compounds 1, 2 and 3 against *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*

6.4.5 Non-specific Esterases on Storage Pests

The level of non-specific esterases were measured in homogenate samples of *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* from adults stages and larvae of *P. interpunctella*. In the experiment, each well of microtiter plate was evaluated quantitatively for optical density reading. The enzyme assay of non-specific esterases for compounds **1**, **2** and **3** were studied. The mean esterase activity expressed the level of the absorption of UV. The highest UV absorption was belonging to *P. interpunctella* < 0.5 OD (optical density). All tested storage pests inhibition percentage was below 0.1% relatively highly resistant. Interestingly, the mean value of the esterase expression did not show any dramatic increase or decrease in contrast with the LC₉₅. The results did not show any

significant increase (p < 0.05) in esterase levels which could correlated with LC₉₅ in tested insects (Figures 6.9 and 6.10). From the results, the quantitative scoring showed that color did not change and mean of absorption was 0.48 for *S. oryzae*, 0.36 for *R. dominica* and 0.45 for *P. interpunctella*.



Figure 6.9: Non-specific esterases enzyme activities of *S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** LC₉₅ value activity.



Figure 6.10: Non-specific esterases enzyme activities of *S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **3** LC₉₅ value activity.

There was no meaningful correlation between the LC₉₅ values of compounds **1**, **2** and **3** and non-specific esterases in *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* adults, and *P. interpunctella* larvae. *S. oryzae* correlation of **1**, **2** and **3** relative LC₉₅ with GST mean activity was significant and positive (p > 0.05, r = -0.361, r = -0.214 and r = -0.208). *R. dominica* adults, and *P. interpunctella* r value were similarly not meaningful in comparison with LC₉₅.

Thus, non-specific esterase activity in of *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* fell in the range of < 0.5 OD with mild purple colour. The frequencies of the replicates were all distributed below the resistance threshold and were not significantly higher than control. These result showed that non-specific esterase was not associated in resistance in tested insects (Figure 6.9 and 6.10) (Table 6.5).

Table 6.5: Correlation coefficients between *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* Non-specific esterases activity and the relative LC₉₅ of compounds **1**, **2** and **3**.

Correlation coefficient			
1	2	3	
-0.361	-0.214	-0.208	
-0.734	-0.393	-0.129	
-0.669	-0.337	-0.108	
	Correlation 1 -0.361 -0.734 -0.669	Correlation coefficie12-0.361-0.214-0.734-0.393-0.669-0.337	

The de-attenuated correlation coefficient was calculated using $r = \frac{\mathbf{n}(\mathbf{xy}) - (\mathbf{x})(\mathbf{y})}{|\mathbf{n} \mathbf{x}^2 - (\mathbf{x}^2)|\mathbf{n}\sum \mathbf{y}^2 - (\mathbf{y}^2)|}$, x represent percentage of Non-specific esterases mean percentage activity, y represent relative LC₉₅ of compounds 1, 2 and 3 against *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*

6.4.6 Non-specific Esterases on Mosquito Vectors Larvae

Resistance ratio of the levels of non-specific esterases in *Ae.aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison with compounds **1**, **2** and **3** LC_{95} value represented at (Figures 6.11 and 6.12). The comparison showed varied nonspecific esterases activity in comparison to lethal concentration dose. Mean percentage of non-specific esterases activity in *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* were moderate in comparison to control (Figures 6.11 and 6.12). The OD of mosquito larvae was the results did not show any significant increase (p < 0.05) in esterase levels between tested larvae. From the results, the quantitative scoring showed moderate change in color and mean of absorption was 0.38 for *Ae. aegypti*, 0.46 for *Ae. albopictus* 0.40 for *Cx. quinquefasciatus*. The highest LC₉₅ value belonged to *Cx. quinquefasciatus* and highest absorption of UV belonged to *Ae. albopictus*.



Figure 6.11: Non-specific esterases enzyme activities of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** LC₉₅ value activity.



Figure 6.12: Non-specific esterases enzyme activities of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **3** LC₉₅ value activity.

Correlation coefficient for non-specific esterase mean activity of *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* showed insignificant correlation for compounds **1**, **2** and **3** (p > 0.05). *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* correlation coefficient of non-specific esterases enzyme with their relative LC₉₅ of compounds **1**, **2** and **3** were not significant (there was no meaningful relationship between the mean percentage of the enzyme activity with the relative lethal concentration dosage) (Table 6.6).

Table 6.6: Correlation coefficients between *Ae.aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* Non-specific esterases activity and the relative LC_{95} of compounds 1, 2 and 3.

Non-specific esterases	Correlation	n coefficie	nt
	1	2	3
Ae. aegypti	-0.277	0.214	0.154
Ae. albopictus	0.271	-0.257	0.054
Cx.	0.130	0.143	0.042
quinquefasciatus			

The de-attenuated correlation coefficient was calculated using $r = \frac{\mathbf{n}(\mathbf{x}\mathbf{y}) - (\mathbf{x})(\mathbf{y})}{|\mathbf{n} \mathbf{x}^2 - (\mathbf{x}^2)|\mathbf{n} \sum \mathbf{y}^2 - (\mathbf{y}^2)|}$, x represent percentage of Non-specific esterases mean percentage activity, y represent relative LC₉₅ of compounds 1, 2 and 3 against *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*

6.4.7 Oxidases Enzyme Microassay in Storage Pests

The oxidases activity of *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and and *P. interpunctella* were not significantly different from the control. In all three assays, the mean absorption was ≤ 0.31 which was 3% higher than control. The oxidases mean percentage activity of *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* were not significant compare to the control. On the other hand correlation study of oxidases enzyme did not show any meaningful relation between the oxidases enzymes and the relative LC₉₅ value of **1**, **2** and **3** (p > 0.05).

Biochemical resistance detection indicated that there was no significant difference (p < 0.05) in oxidase level between *S. oryzae*, *R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* (Figures 6.13 and 6.14). All the tested insects exhibited insignificant oxidase activity. *S oryzae* with 13%, *R. dominica* with 9% and *P. interpunctella* with 11% mean percentage activity.

S. oryzae of oxidases activity correlation with **1**, **2** and **3** relative LC₉₅ with activity was not significant (p > 0.05, r = -0.261, r = -0.347 and r = 0.052). Results of correlation study on *R. dominica* adults, and *P. interpunctella* were similarly not meaningful in comparison with LC₉₅. These results proved that oxidase enzyme had no effects in detoxification of **1**, **2** and **3** in this study (Table 6.7).



Figure 6.13: Oxidases enzyme activity of *S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **1** and **2** using their relative LC₉₅.



Figure 6.14: Oxidases enzyme activity of *S. oryzae, R. dominica and P. interpunctella* in comparison of their relative **3** using their relative LC₉₅.
oxidase enzyme									
	Correlation coefficient								
	1	2	3						
S. oryzae	-0.261	-0.347	0.052						
R. dominica	-0.170	0.204	0.051						
P. interpunctella	0.504	0.189	0.062						

Table 6.7: Correlation coefficients between *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella* oxidases activity and the relative LC₉₅ of compounds **1**, **2** and **3**.

The de-attenuated correlation coefficient was calculated using $r = \frac{n(xy) - (x)(y)}{|n|^2 - (x^2)|n|^2 - (y^2)|}$, x represent percentage of oxidases mean percentage activity, y represent relative LC₉₅ of compounds 1, 2 and 3 against *S. oryzae, R. dominica* and *P. interpunctella*

6.4.8 Oxidases enzyme assay on mosquito vectors Larvae

The oxidases activity of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* were relatively moderate. In all three assays, the mean absorption was ≤ 0.42 which was 6% higher than control (Figures 6.15 and 6.16). The oxidases mean percentage activity of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* were not significant compare to the control. The correlation study of oxidases enzyme showed insignificant (p > 0.05) correlation between the enzyme and the LC₉₅ value. These results similarly did not meaningful correlation between oxidases activity in detoxifying compound 1, 2 and 3. (Table 6.8).



Figure 6.15: Oxidases enzyme activity of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **3** using their relative LC_{95}



Figure 6.16: Oxidases enzyme activity of *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus* in comparison of their relative **3** using their relative LC_{95} .

Ae. aegypti correlation of **1**, **2** and **3** relative LC₉₅ with oxidases enzyme mean activity was not significant (p > 0.05, r = -0.261, r = -0.347 and r = 0.052). Results of

correlation study on *Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* were similarly not meaningful in comparison with LC_{95} .

However there was no meaningful correlation between the LC_{95} values of active compounds with oxidases activity in tested mosquitoes in this study (Table 6.8).

Table 6.8: Correlation coefficients between *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* oxidases activity and the relative LC_{95} of compounds 1, 2 and 3.

Oxidases enzyme										
	Correlatio	Correlation coefficient								
	1	2	3							
Ae. aegypti	-0.063	-0.114	-0.065							
Ae. albopictus	-0.088	-0.773	-0.044							
Cx.	-0.331	-0.231	-0.565							
quinquefasciatus										

The de-attenuated correlation coefficient was calculated using $r = \frac{n(xy) - (x)(y)}{|n|x^2 - (x^2)|n|y^2 - (y^2)|}$, x represent percentage of oxidases mean percentage activity, y represent relative LC₉₅ of compounds 1, 2 and 3 against *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus*

6.5 DISCUSSION

Acetylcholinesterase (AChE) biochemical test revealed the inhibition of this enzyme in counter with compounds 1, 2 and 3. Compound 3 AChE inhibition was mild compare to 2 and 3. In AChE inhibition assay absorbance ≥ 1.00 revile the similar susceptibility in storage pest and mosquitoes. In all tested insects, AChE inhibition was high. This result concluded that compounds 1 and 2 had direct effect on nervous system of the adult insects and larvae. Similar inhibition from *P. sarmentosum* extracts have been reported (Chandar & Ganguly, 2013; Lee et al., 1990; Bijlsma et al., 2014). Inhibition of AChE by toxicant leads to the accumulation of acetylcholine in nerve synapses causing interruption in continuous and excessive stimulation of the nervous system. The interruption in nerves system potentially leading to the death of the insect pest (Mohamed et al., 2017; Pham et al., 2017).



Figure 6.17: Schematic procedure of AChE enzyme inhibition by 1, 2 and 3 at molecular level.

This indicates that increased level of AChE inhibition plays an important role in toxic mechanism in tested insects. Han et al., (2006) have reported that acetylcholinesterase played an important role in response of mosquitoes to malathion. In comparison, *P. interpunctella* and *R. dominica* GST activity was significantly (p < 0.05) higher than *S. oryzae*. Correlation study on interaction of LC₉₅ of **1**, **2** and **3** and GST activity on storage pest was significant and positive with their level of resistance. GST levels were present in high proportions and revealed a clear pattern in relation to resistance (Almli et al., 2002). Among three mosquitoes species, *Cx. quinquefasciatus*

showed higher GST. Since glutathione S- teransferase has direct effect on resistance mechanisms in individual insects, therefore these activities can confirm higher level of resistance between mosquitoes and storage pests. Apart from that, there was not any significant difference (p < 0.05) in non-specific esterase level. Similarly, level of oxidases in mosquitoes and storage pests were not significantly different. The correlation study on storage pest did not show the significant relationship between the level of oxidases and non-specific esterase enzyme activity with the level of insects resistance. In mosquito vectors, correlation study also did not show any significant relationship between oxidases and non-specific esterase to their response to active compounds. Lee (1990) revealed the role of elevated levels of non-specific esterase activity which were correlated with degree of malathion resistance (Hemingway & Georghiou, 1983). Since the nature of active compound in this study is different from malathion (Organothiophosphate) this could be the fact that non-specific esterase did not correlate with the resistance to toxic compounds (Osta, Rizk, Labbé, Weill, & Knio, 2012). On the other hand, since the tested insects were lab strain, their level of resistance and detoxifying enzyme may be reduced (Williamson, Denholm, Bell, & Devonshire, 1993). The role of esterase and GST in detoxifying the insects also depended upon the structure and concentration of insecticide and possibly the age of the insect under test (Thom, Dixon, Edwards, Cole, & Lapthorn, 2001). Pyrethroid resistance research on Puerto Rican strain of Ae. aegypti suggested that non-specific esterase did not associate with a quantitative change in esterase activity (Hemingway & Georghiou, 1983). The present study strongly supported that GST enzyme was higher in the insects with higher resistance and tolerance to active compounds (Hussey & Hayes, 1993). Ae. aegypti and Ae. albopictus had lower GST activity compared to Cx. quinquefasciatus. The result of correlation study indicated positive relationship between the GST activity and resistance to compounds 1 and 2. There could be other enzyme

detoxification mechanism involved involve in resistance such as insensitive AChE as in the case of *P. interpunctella*. In general the results of AChE inhibition and GST activity were in agreement with the insecticide toxicity test conducted earlier in Chapter 4 and 5.

6.6 CONCLUSION

Mechanism of action of compounds 1 and 2 may similar to organophosphate insecticides due to their strong AChE inhibition. All the three compounds inhibited AChE but in the different rates. Compound 3 had the lowest inhibition and relatively was the weakest in toxicity against tested insects. On the other hand, GST activity significantly revealed its importance in insects resistance. *P. interpunctella* with the highest resistance to 1, 2 and 3 had the highest GST. *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* had similar response to compounds 1 and 2, and their GST activity was relatively high. Correlation study showed significant and negative interaction between the GST and LC₉₅. Non-specific esterases and oxidases did not show any significant correlation with the level of the resistance of each tested pest. This may be due to use the lab strain which due to long time raring has become more susceptible. These results may help to understand the nature of action of 1, 2 and 3 and for better use in insect pests control in future.

CHAPTER 7: STRUCTURE-BASED INHIBITOR DOCKING VALIDATION ON ACETYLCHOLINESTERASE AND GLUTATHIONE S- TRANSFERASE

7.1 INTRODUCTION

In Chapter 6 the correlation of acetylcholinesterase (AChE) inhibition and response of insects to the toxicant by glutathione S-transferase (GST) with Asaricin 1, isoasarone 2, *trans*-asarone 3 and asaraldehyde were studied. In this chapter the relationship of AChE and GST enzyme with toxicant were studied at their molecular level to see the interaction of each compounds with the active site of the enzymes. This will give broad perspective for better understanding of their activity and will help in future work to compare their activity with current commercialised insecticides with similar mechanism of action.

The enzyme assays as presented in the previous chapter revealed the mode of action of the active phenylpropanoids; asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and *trans*-asarone 3 and their correlation with AChE and GST enzyme. The possible bonding pathways of each compound with AChE and GST were investigated in this chapter to understand the impact of toxic compound on the enzymes. C-docker program facilitated further characterization the efflux pathway. Molecular docking as computation method could evaluate how the compounds and the target enzyme fit together. Hence, this chapter hypothesis focuses on analyze the interaction study of 1, 2 and 3 with AChE and GST enzyme using online database and Autodock/Vina program. The study focus on interaction of 1, 2 and 3 with target enzymes and the stability of their interaction by determination of the level of their bonding energy between ligand and the enzymes.

The AChE and GST junction interaction with active sites were studied by docking each compound as ligand to 3D structure of each enzyme (Vitorović-Todorović, Koukoulitsa, Juranić, Mandić, & Drakulić, 2014). This work is computational recreating of similar reaction in insects in respond to AChE inhibition by toxins and detoxification process by GST.



Figure 7.1: General procedure of computation work on compounds 1, 2 and 3 with AChE and GST enzyme 3D structures.

7.2 LITERATURE REVIEW

Over the past three decades, the use of synthetic pesticides has significantly increased. This is particularly more significant in developing countries. Tropical countries in Asia and South America with rapid increasing population are in need for higher volume of agricultural products (Tavares et al., 2010; Tripathi, 2014). The agriculture industry uses pesticides such as organophosphates to combat insect pests. Because of broad spectrum use of insecticides, these chemicals poses threat to non-target insects and animals. The toxicity mode of action of insecticides has been demonstrated by many field and laboratory studies (Vassilakos, Athanassiou, Chloridis, & Dripps, 2014). The modes of action of organophosphates, carbamates and some bioinsecticides are mostly targeting acetylcholinesterase (AChE) enzyme. Enzymes are the most important proteins catalysing chemical reactions in all living organisms (Trott & Olson, 2010; Basiri et al., 2014).

These enzymes such as AChE have an essential role from transmitting the pulses between the neurons. For this matter computation analysis has developed for simulating the interaction of the micro molecules such as insecticides with an enzyme as macromolecule. The process is involve with docking process of the toxicant as ligand conformation and orientation (or posing) within a targeted active sites of enzyme (Vitorović-Todorović, Koukoulitsa, Juranić, Mandić, & Drakulić, 2014). In general, there result of docking studies will lead to prediction of activity of ligands. In view of these challenges, docking is generally devised as a multi-step process in which each step introduces one or more additional degrees of complexity (Renuga Parameswari et al., 2015). The process begins with the application of docking the ligand in the active site. The docking process is challenging, as even simple molecules can have several degrees of freedom. Each docking process must be performed with sufficient accuracy to the specific site identified as the pocket (Musilek et al., 2011). The best matches to the receptor structure will identify by comparison of the energy level of the binding. AutoDock/Vina analysis is complemented by evaluating the binding energy e through valuation of interactions between compounds and potential targets (Kalimuthu et al., 2013). Evaluating the energy level of the binding energy conformers are often further evaluated using more complex with hydrogen binding or van der Waals interactions (Vitorović-Todorović, Koukoulitsa, Juranić, Mandić, & Drakulić, 2014). It should also be noted that ligand-binding with 3D structure of the enzyme sometime only gives the rough idea about the events since not all the 3D structures of different insects enzymes are available ((Yang et al., 2013; Xu et al., 2008). In such cases the closest species will chose for the best simulation (Basiri et al., 2014).

7.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

7.3.1 Molecular Docking Study on AChE

The initial structure of *Drosophila melanogaster* acetylcholinesterase (AChE) was retrieved from protein data bank (http://www.pdb.org) with PDB ID:1QON. The enzyme was then prepared under the protein preparation protocol implemented in Discovery Studio (Accelry Inc, 2.5.5) (Discovery Studio. Version 2.5.5 ed. San Diego, CA, USA: Accelrys Inc.; 2009) in which missing atoms in the incomplete residues were added, alternate conformations were removed and the atom names were standardized. The missing residues from 103–135, 574–585 were not included in this model as the residues were located very far from the investigated binding sites. Prior to minimization using smart minimizer algorithm, molecular properties of both compounds and the enzyme were described by CHARMm forcefield (Brooks et al., 1983) with Momany-Rone for the partial charge setting. The complex of enzyme and compound was generated using Autodock/Vina (Trott & Olson, 2010) by allowing the ligand to be

flexible. The input site sphere was set at the three binding sites a) catalytic binding site which include three catalytic triads (CAS:S238,E367,H480), b) the peripheral site (PAS:E72,W271) which is above the active site and close to the mouth of the gorge on the protein surfaced, and c) anionic binding site (W83) (Leonetti et al., 2008). The docked complexes would be further minimized and calculated for their respective interaction energy per residue.

7.3.2 Molecular docking study on GST

The initial structure of *Drosophila melanogaster* for GST, the X-ray crystal structure from *Anopheles dirus* species B. (PDB ID: 1JLV) was used and the molecular docking was performed where the binding site was defined from the center of the ligand found in the X-ray structure. The enzyme was then prepared under the protein preparation protocol implemented in Discovery Studio 2.5 (Accelry Inc, 2.5.5) suite of program. The input protein underwent a series of processes including the missing atoms were added in incomplete residues, alternate conformations were removed, the atom names were standardized, and the water and X-ray inhibitors was removed. Prior to minimization, molecular properties both of the compound and the enzyme were described by CHARMm forcefield with Momany-Rone⁴⁷ for the partial charge setting. Smart minimizer algorithm was then employed for the minimization purpose. The molecular docking was performed using Autodock/Vina ⁴⁸ where the compound was flexible. The input site sphere was set at GSH-701 as its active site (Figure 7.1).

7.4 RESULTS

7.4.1 Computational investigation for phenylpropanoids compounds toward the three binding sites of AChE

Binding energy evaluation provided a correlation to the activity performed at the experimental stage. The best docked pose with the lowest binding energy was selected from series of poses generated after calculating their binding energy. The binding

energy follows the equation as Binding Energy = Energy of Complex—Energy of Ligand Energy of Receptor. The more negative the binding energy, the better the binding activity. In another word, the binding between the compound and the target will be more favourable. Binding affinity calculated from Autodock/Vina revealed that asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-asarone 3 bound in the anionic site stronger with -6.7 kcal/mol and -6.0 kcal/mol respectively as compared to CAS (asaricin 1: -4.7, isoasarone 2: -3.9 kcal/mol, trans-asarone 3: -3.9) and PAS (asaricin 1: -5.4, isoasarone 2: -5.2 kcal/mol, trans-asarone 3: -5.4) site (Table 7.1). Apart from the interaction energy of the enzyme and compounds at the active sites, interaction energy for the residues within 3 Å region was also calculated as a more precise indication on the binding strength of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-asarone 3. Summation of the interaction energy of each residue with asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-asarone 3 was compared in Tables 7.2 to 7.4. 3Å IE of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-asarone 3 in anionic site is -31.43 kcal/mol and -36.49 kcal/mol, respectively which is stronger than CAS (asaricin 1: -14.26, isoasarone 2: -16.51 kcal/mol, trans-asarone 3: -25.3) and PAS (asaricin 1: -20.43, isoasarone 2: -14.52 kcal/mol, trans-asarone 3:-14.74). Three binding sites of the enzyme AChE were illustrated in Figure 7.3, while Figures 7.4 and 7.5 facilitates visualization of the molecular interaction of compounds bounded in all the three binding pockets. Common residues in binding for both compounds with interaction energy lower than 2 kcal/mol are TYR 71, TRP 83 for CAS site, TYR71, TYR 73, TRP 321, TYR 324 and TYR 374 for PAS site, and TRP 83, TYR 148, GLU 237, SER 238 and TYR 370 for anionic site. Table 7.1 to 7.5, Figures 7.2 (a) and 7.2 (b) illustrates the binding pocket of the enzymes, AChE and GST while Figures 7.3 to 7.7 facilitates visualization of the molecular interaction of compounds bounded in the binding pocket.

7.4.2 Binding affinity of phenylpropanoids towards active site of GST by molecular docking

GST-ligand complex with the lowest calculated binding energy (Table 7.5) was selected from a series of poses after molecular docking for further analysis. Calculated binding energy would reveal the binding affinity of compounds at the binding site of GST The more negative the binding energy, the better the binding activity. Compound **1**, **2** and **3** are calculated to have similar binding affinity; -5 kcal/mol, - 4.8 kcal/mol and -4.7 kcal/mol respectively (Table 7.5). The superposition of the compounds **1**, **2** and **3** oriented in the binding pocket of GST were shown in Figures 7.6 and 7.7. Table 7.1 to 7.5 Figure 7.2 (a) and 7.2 (b) illustrates the binding pocket of the enzymes, AChE and GST while Figure 7.3 to 7.6 facilitates visualization of the molecular interaction of compounds bounded in the binding pocket.

Table 7.1: Binding interaction energy (kcal/mol) of compounds from Autodock/Vina toward different binding sites and their related experimental activities for AChE and GST.

Inhibitors	CAS site	PAS site	Anionic binding site (W83).	GST	AChE	GST
Compound 1	-4.7	-5.4	-6.7	-5.0	1.68//1.01/0.96	13.5/9.9/15.6
Compound 2	-3.9	-5.2	-6.0	-4.8	0.97/0.84/0.89	17.2/19.7/24.4
Compound 3	-3.9	-5.4	-6.1	-4.7	0.18/0.13/.12	120/133/173

Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics	Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics	Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics
	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)		(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)		(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)
AChE								$\mathbf{O}^{\mathbf{r}}$			
PAS											
1				2				3			
GLU 69	-8.36	-1.2	-7.16	GLU 69	5.06	-1.41	6.47	GLU 69	-1.07	-1.66	0.58
ARG 70	0.066	-0.28	0.35	ARG 70	-0.89	-0.89	0.0027	ARG 70	1.04	-0.43	1.47
TYR 71	-2.22	-1.53	-0.69	TYR 71	-9.35	-2.98	-6.37	TYR 71	-0.95	-2.79	1.84
TYR 73	-3.76	-0.96	-2.79	TYR 73	-5.42	-1.46	-3.96	TYR 73	-4.31	-1.99	-2.32
VAL 318	1.01	-0.71	1.72	VAL 318	0.082	-1.37	1.45	VAL 318	-1.53	-1.31	-0.22
TRP 321	-4.04	-5.4	1.36	TRP 321	-7.42	-7.85	0.43	TRP 321	-6.88	-5.54	-1.34
TYR 324	-2.85	-1.99	-0.86	TYR 324	-2.89	-2.045	-0.85	TYR 324	-2.19	-1.81	-0.37
TYR 374	-2.05	-0.59	-1.46	TYR 374	-3.36	-0.23	-3.13	TYR 374	-1.94	-0.69	-1.25
3Å IE	-20.43	-9.68	-10.74	3Å IE	-14.52	-15.66	1.13	3Å IE	-14.74	-13.29	-1.46
Surface IE	-22.20	-12.66	-9.53	Surface IE	-24.2	-18.24	-5.96	Surface IE	-17.83	-16.22	-1.61
Total IE	-66.33	-14.82	-51.51	Total IE	-78.41	-21.16	-57.25	Total IE	-84.39	-18.9	-65.5

Table 7.2: The interaction energy of phenylpropanoids compounds towards AChE peripheral.

Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics	Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics	Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics
	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)		(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)		(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)
AChE								0			
CAS site											
1				2				3			
ARG 70	2.02	-0.083	2.1	ARG 70	-1	-0.073	-0.93	ARG 70	1.86	-0.027	1.88
TYR 71	-6.27	-3.34	-2.93	TYR 71	-4.23	-3.39	-0.88	TYR 71	-2.84	-0.62	-2.23
GLU 80	3.29	-1.52	4.81	GLU 80	-1.41	-1.86	0.45	GLU 80	-2.13	-0.99	-1.14
TRP 83	-3.08	-2.72	-0.37	TRP 83	-2	-1.86	-0.14	TRP 83	-4.42	-2.72	-1.7
GLY 149	-1.2	-0.84	-0.36	GLY 149	-1.39	-1.64	0.24	GLY 149	-3.36	-1.8	-1.56
GLY 150	-0.34	-1.16	0.82	GLY 150	2.98	0.51	2.47	GLY 150	1.66	-0.92	2.58
GLY 151	0.14	-0.85	0.99	GLY 151	-0.11	-0.82	0.71	GLY 151	-0.77	-1.03	0.26
THR 154	-0.85	-0.46	-0.38	THR 154	-0.35	-0.54	0.19	THR 154	-0.51	-0.63	0.12
TYR 162	2.22	-0.38	2.6	TYR 162	1.66	-0.47	2.14	TYR 162	-3.91	-1.01	-2.9
GLU 237	-1.32	-0.32	-1	GLU 237	-0.0037	-0.55	0.55	GLU 237	-2.92	0.52	-3.44
SER 238	-2.81	-0.38	-2.43	SER 238	-2.81	-0.82	-1.99	SER 238	-1.62	-1.66	0.038
TYR 370	-1.46	-1.97	0.51	TYR 370	-5.04	-2.18	-2.86	TYR 370	-4.59	-2.49	-2.1
PHE 371	-2.45	-1	-1.45	PHE 371	-0.81	-1.49	0.69	PHE 371	-1.31	-1.22	-0.087
TYR 374	-2.85	-1.4	-1.45	TYR 374	2.08	-1.5	3.58	TYR 374	-4.89	-0.78	-4.11
TRP 472	-1.24	-0.87	-0.37	TRP 472	-1	-0.95	-0.045	TRP 472	-1.45	-1.04	-0.41
HIS 480	-1.05	-0.67	-0.38	HIS 480	-2.77	-1.25	-1.52	HIS 480	-1.72	-1.48	-0.24
GLY 481	-2.05	-0.35	-1.7	GLY 481	-1.57	-0.4	-1.17	GLY 481	-1.72	-1.04	-0.69
ILE 484	-1.32	-0.2	-1.13	ILE 484	-2.47	-0.31	-2.16	ILE 484	1.24	0.22	1.02
Surface IE	-20.62	-18.51	-2.12	Surface IE	-20.24	-19.59	-0.68	Surface IE	-33.4	-18.72	-14.71
3Å IE	-14.26	-14.83	0.56	3Å IE	-16.51	-17.25	0.71	3Å IE	-25.3	-15.18	-10.13
Total IE	-83.21	-21.27	-61.93	Total IE	-100.29	-22.81	-77.48	Total IE	-88.13	-22.92	-65.21

Table 7.3:	The interacti	on energy c	of phenylp	ropanoids	compo	unds t	owards	AChE	catalytic	site.

Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics	Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics	Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics
	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)		(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)		(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)
AChE											
Anioinc site								5			
1				2				3			
TYR 71	-0.79	-2.41	1.62	TYR 71	0.41	-0.78	1.19	TYR 71	-2.58	-2.13	-0.45
GLU 80	-0.69	-1.75	1.06	GLU 80	-6.62	-1.43	-5.19	GLU 80	-2.52	-3.11	0.59
TRP 83	-5.3	-5.034	-0.27	TRP 83	-6.31	-6.82	0.51	TRP 83	-8.14	-6.94	-1.2
ASN 84	-2.51	-1.53	-0.98	ASN 84	-1.96	-2.35	0.39	ASN 84	-1.27	-2.04	0.77
TYR 148	-4.18	-0.2	-3.99	TYR 148	-3.66	-0.83	-2.83	TYR 148	2.02	-0.19	2.21
GLY 149	-1.8	-1.21	-0.59	GLY 149	-0.075	-1.51	1.43	GLY 149	-2.55	-0.78	-1.77
GLY 150	-2.64	-1.87	-0.76	GLY 150	-1.93	-2.3	0.37	GLY 150	-3.14	-0.49	-2.65
GLY 151	0.68	-0.24	0.91	GLY 151	0.52	-0.23	0.75	GLY 151	-0.063	-0.22	0.16
THR 154	-0.99	-1.42	0.43	THR 154	-2.8	-2.27	-0.53	THR 154	-3.34	-2.38	-0.97
GLY 155	-0.24	-0.36	0.12	GLY 155	-2.42	-0.98	-1.44	GLY 155	-0.48	-0.65	0.18
SER 156	-1.25	-0.096	-1.16	SER 156	-2.86	-0.63	-2.23	SER 156	-1.3	-0.073	-1.24
TYR 162	-0.9	-0.51	-0.38	TYR 162	-4.93	-1.48	-3.45	TYR 162	-1.46	-0.24	-1.21
GLU 237	-6.71	-0.83	-5.88	GLU 237	-2.15	-0.45	-1.7	GLU 237	-0.7	-0.36	-0.34
SER 238	-3.18	-0.85	-2.33	SER 238	-2.24	-0.35	-1.88	SER 238	1.58	-0.61	2.18
TYR 370	-2.13	-1.98	-0.15	TYR 370	-3.33	-1.48	-1.84	TYR 370	-6.43	-3.4	-3.03
PHE 371	-1.26	-0.36	-0.9	PHE 371	0.36	-0.31	0.67	PHE 371	0.26	-0.33	0.59
TRP 472	1.78	-0.22	2	TRP 472	-1.84	-0.31	-1.53	TRP 472	-0.69	0.55	-1.24
HIS 480	-2.19	-1.24	-0.95	HIS 480	1.13	-0.65	1.78	HIS 480	-4.03	-1.03	-3
ILE 484	-2.5	-0.48	-2.03	ILE 484	-0.53	-0.37	-0.16	ILE 484	0.00664	-0.14	0.15
3Å IE	-31.43	-20.60	-10.83	3Å IE	-36.49	-22.86	-13.62	3Å IE	-35.17	-22.4	-12.77
Surface IE	-36.85	-22.59	-14.23	Surface IE	-41.24	-25.53	-15.69	Surface IE	-34.83	-24.56	-10.27
Total IE	-80.74	-26.569	-54.18	Total IE	-118.32	-29.94	-88.38	Total IE	-93.21	-30.03	-63.17311

Table 7.4:	The interaction	energy of phenyl	lpropanoids	compounds	towards.	AChE anioni	c site.

Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics	Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics	Residue	IE	VDW	Electrostatics
	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)		(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)		(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)	(kcal/mol)
GST								0			
1				2				3			
LEU 6	-1.29	-0.0074	-1.28	LEU 6	-3.68	-0.0091	-3.67	LEU 6	0.37	-0.0021	0.37
SER 9	0.46	-0.25	0.71	SER 9	0.19	-0.58	0.77	SER 9	-0.088	-0.17	0.081
ALA 10	-0.34	-0.23	-0.12	ALA 10	-0.74	-1.31	0.57	ALA 10	0.35	-0.75	1.1
PRO 11	-3.15	-3.44	0.28	PRO 11	-4.71	-4.77	0.057	PRO 11	-2.68	-2.32	-0.36
LEU 33	-0.01	-0.024	0.013	LEU 33	0.85	-0.026	0.88	LEU 33	0.67	-0.0095	0.68
GLN 49	-1.34	-0.43	-0.91	GLN 49	0.22	-0.38	0.59	GLN 49	-2.49	-1.15	-1.34
CYS 51	-0.1	-0.94	0.84	CYS 51	-1.71	-0.92	-0.79	CYS 51	-1.39	-0.93	-0.46
PRO 53	-2.38	-1.83	-0.55	PRO 53	-2.77	-0.56	-2.21	PRO 53	-1.94	-1.34	-0.61
GLU 64	-4.44	-2.79	-1.65	GLU 64	-6.49	-0.29	-6.19	GLU 64	-6	-1.91	-4.09
SER 65	-7.93	-2.14	-5.79	SER 65	-5.61	-1.45	-4.16	SER 65	-2.67	-0.87	-1.8
ARG 66	-1.41	-1.48	0.064	ARG 66	-21.36	0.68	-22.04	ARG 66	-7.6	-0.31	-7.29
MET 101	-0.12	-0.95	0.82	MET 101	2.06	-0.48	2.54	MET 101	0.33	-1.43	1.77
TYR 105	-5.54	-2.35	-3.19	TYR 105	-6.09	-3.26	-2.82	TYR 105	-7.64	-3.71	-3.94
GLN 106	-0.4	-0.47	0.066	GLN 106	-1.22	-0.16	-1.06	GLN 106	-1.56	-2.07	0.51
ALA 109	-0.77	-0.17	-0.6	ALA 109	-1.87	-0.17	-1.7	ALA 109	-0.56	-0.56	-0.00051
TYR 113	1.93	-0.23	2.17	TYR 113	0.57	-0.55	1.12	TYR 113	-1.72	-0.13	-1.59
PHE 117	0.019	-0.012	0.03	PHE 117	0.54	-0.024	0.57	PHE 117	-0.67	-0.0015	-0.67
PHE 203	-0.088	-0.045	-0.043	PHE 203	-1.62	-0.15	-1.47	PHE 203	-1.95	-0.03	-1.92
TYR 206	0.24	-0.0065	0.25	TYR 206	-0.18	-0.017	-0.16	TYR 206	0.38	-0.000084	0.34
3Å IE	-25.07	-15.92	-9.18	3Å IE	-46.52	-11.90	-34.60	3Å IE	-32.81	-15.67	-17.15
Surface IE	-26.66	-17.79	-8.89	Surface IE	-53.62	-14.43	-39.17	Surface IE	-36.86	-17.69	-19.22
Total IE	-45.96	-20.43	-25.53	Total IE	-79.69	-17.19	-62.50	Total IE	-69.26	-20.45	-48.81

Table 7.5: The interaction energy of phenylpropanoids compounds towards GST.



Figure 7.2: Binding residues of (a) three binding sites of AChE enzyme, blue, orange and lime green residues depict the anionic binding site, catalytic binding site and peripheral binding site respectively and (b) binding residues that interact with ligand within 3 Å.





Figure 7.3, continued'



Figure 7.3: Docking structures of compound (a) compound 1 (b) compound 2 (c) and compound 3 towards peripheral site of AChE and their closed contact residue interaction with the hydrogen bond interactions at TRP77:HH: ACO14 (2.17Å) and TRP77:HH: ACO12 (2.27Å) in (b) and TRP321:HE1: C1O22 (2.35Å) in (c). Only residue interacted with compound at < -2 kcal/mol are shown.



Figure 7.4, continued'



Figure 7.4: Docking structures of compound (a) compound 1 (b) compound 2 (c) and compound 3 toward Anionic site of AChE and their closed contact residue interaction. Only residue interacted with compound at < -2 kcal/mol are shown.









Figure 7.5: Docking structures of compound (a) compound 1 (b) compound 2 (c) and compound 3 towards Catalytic site of AChE and their closed contact residue interaction. Only residue interacted with compound at < -2 kcal/mol are shown.



Figure 7.6: Docking complexes of compounds 1 (blue), 2 (orange), and 3 (green) with GST.









Figure 7.7: Docking structures of compound (a) compound 1 (b) compound 2 (c) and compound 3 towards GST and their closed contact residue interaction with the hydrogen bond interactions at SER65HG:O9 in (a) SER65HG:O12, ARG66HH12:O14, ARG66HH12:O12 and ARG66H22:O14 in (b) ARG66HH12:O22 and ARG66HH22:O22 in (c) and TYR113OH:H30 in (d). Only residue interacted with compound at < -2 kcal/mol are shown.

7.5 DISCUSSION

7.5.1 Binding affinity of compounds 1, 2 and 3 towards AChE and GST

Binding energy evaluation provided a correlation to the activity testing performed at the experimental stage. The more negative the binding energy, the better the binding activity. In another word, the binding between the compound and the target will be more favorable (Atterwill & Neal, 1978). Binding energy and interaction energy computed from Autodock/Vina and Discovery Studio program, respectively would reveal the binding affinity and interaction mediated by the compounds within the binding sites of enzyme. The detailed interaction formed between the binding residues of enzyme towards the compounds could be dissected by calculating 3 Å interaction energy. Calculated interaction energy of both asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-*asarone* **3** exhibited a negative value and also implying the binding affinity of the compounds to anionic site is higher compared to CAS site and PAS site, as summarized in Tables 7.2 to 7.4. The calculated binding energies were well correlated with experimental data that both compounds are active against AChE. Therefore, further analysis on the intermolecular interactions would explain the differences in binding activity in different binding site as showed in Figures 7.3 to 7.5. There were similar study has been conducted on similar compounds such as Huperzine A which is found in an extract from a club moss that has been used for centuries in Chinese folk medicine. In previous study done by Badia et al., (1998) Huperzine A (HupA) showed high AChE inhibition and docking ability with AChE enzyme. Its action has been attributed to its ability to strongly inhibit acetylcholinesterase (AChE).

7.5.2 Molecular interaction of compounds 1, 2 and 3 towards AChE at the PAS binding site

Binding affinity of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-*asarone* 3 in catalytic binding site obtained from from Autodock/Vina is generally low, -4.7 kcal/mol, -3.9 kcal/mol and -3.9 kcal/mol, respectively (Table 7.2). It is also consistent with the high 3 Å interaction energy (IE) of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-*asarone* 3 at -14.26, -16.51 and -25.3 kcal/mol as tabulated in Table 7.2. The intermolecular interactions mostly contributed by aromatic-aromatic ring interactions (Renuga Parameswari et al., 2015) as the compounds containing aromatic rings that favoured the ring-ring interaction. Asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-*asarone* 3 were found interacting with TYR 71, TRO 83 and TYR 370 in similar manner. Stacking effect between the ring of

the compounds and the ring of TYR 71 gave rise to very low interaction energy. It is however, distance between the rings gave energy contribution at different magnitude.

7.5.3 Molecular interaction of 1, 2 and 3 toward AChE at the PAS binding site.

The binding affinity (Table 7.2) and 3 Å IE of the asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-asarone 3 in peripheral binding sites (PAS) is slightly higher than the catalytic site (Table 7.2). Although asaricin 1 did not form hydrogen bond with any of the binding residues, however due to its elongated structure, it penetrates deeper into the binding site and making contact with GLU 69 with a relatively low energy. Whereas isoasarone 2 formed two hydrogen bonds with residue TYR 71 through atom O12 and O14 at distance of 2.17Å and 2.27Å, respectively and therefore, very low interaction energy was observed, about -9.35 kcal/mol. trans-asarone 3 comparatively had higher energy bond -0.95 kcal/mol which means it is not as stable as 1 and 2. Apart from that, the -OH group of residue TYR 73 directed itself towards the aromatic ring of the asaricin 1 and isoasarone 2 as presented in Figure 7.4. The presence of electrondonating group -OCH₃ attached to the ring resulted in the electron density in the ring to be high and hence, created a negatively charged site that possibly come in contact with the hydrogen of the OH group of TYR 73 which was partially electron deficient. Distance between the ring of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and trans-asarone 3 hydrogen of TYR 73 gave rise to the difference in energy contribution. A great difference in opposition charge and short distance between the two interface groups would produce a tight binding. Another important binding residue was observed to be TRP 321. The ring structure of the two compounds interfaced with the rings of TRP 321 and therefore, initiated aromatic-aromatic interactions. Besides, isoasarone 2 was observed making a hydrogen contact with TRP 321 and it strengthens the interaction to a greater extend.

7.5.4 Molecular interaction of 1, 2 and 3 toward AChE at the anionic site.

Examining the binding affinities from anionic binding sites was selected for discussion due to the fact that other inhibitors in previous reports were exhibited the strongest binding affinity at this binding site which actually corresponding to the binding activity (Liew et al., 2015). The calculated binding affinity and 3 Å IE for asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and *trans*-asarone 3 when they are accommodated in anionic site are very much different from other binding sites. All three compounds are having the highest binding affinity, lower than -6 kcal/mol (Table 7.1) in this binding pocket despite the absence of hydrogen bond formation. TRP 83 is highlighted at the first place due to its distinctive low energy as tabulated in Table 7.4. The ring of compounds and the ring of TRP 83 have just come into right position that encouraged the stacking as displayed in Figure 7.4. Ring-ring interactions also occurred between the compounds and TYR 370. The side chain of isoasarone 2 that containing a double bond, together with its adjacent side chain were observed to form a very large interactive surface to interact with the residues of the enzyme, THR 154, GLY 155, SER 156, TYR 162 within the binding site. It is therefore contributed to a lower 3 Å IE as compared to asaricin 1 and trans-asarone 3. On the other hand, the elongated structure of asaricin 1 and trans-asarone 3 enabled it to be embedded deeper into the binding pocket to interact with GLU 237, SER 238 and ILE 484 with a much lower energy. Within the 3 Å binding vicinity, van der Waals interactions are more vital than electrostatics forces to accommodate the ligand in the binding site. The 1, 2 and 3 are found to be most active in this binding site most probably due to the ability in mediating interactions with more residues within 3 Å using a lower energy.

7.5.5 Molecular interaction of phenylpropanoids compounds toward GST

A compound may be less effective as an insecticide if it binds strongly and readily with GST. That particular insect may be able to get rid of the insecticidal compound before the compound could affect the targets. Total interaction energy and interaction energy (IE) within 3 Å residues (as highlighted in Table 7.6) indicated that highest interaction energy obtained from compound 1 (-25.07 kcal/mol) followed by compound 3 (-32.81 kcal/mol) and compound 2 (-46.52 kcal/mol). Figure 7.6 and 7.7 has illustrated the detailed interactions, in particular, hydrogen bonds of compounds formed in the binding cavity and denoted by green dotted line. All the compounds 1, 2 and 3 were found to form hydrogen bond(s) with the binding residues within the active Compound 2 formed four hydrogen bonds through SER65HG:O12, site. ARG66HH12:O14, ARG66HH12:O12 and ARG66H22:O14, (Figure 7.7b), compound 3 formed two hydrogen bonds via ARG66HH12:O22 and ARG66HH22:O22 (Figure 7.7c) whereas compound 1 formed one hydrogen bond with the binding residues through SER65HG:O9 (Figure 7.7a). Hydrogen bond formed would accommodate a ligand tightly in the binding region and the interactions would be strengthened when number of hydrogen bonds increased. That explained a distinctive low IE recorded at residue ARG 66 when it interacted with compound 2 due to formation of 3 hydrogen bonds. Important residues that are commonly interacting with all the 3 compounds within 3 Å had been located, PRO11, GLU64, SER65, ARG66, and TYR105 with IE < -2 kcal/mol. Electrostatic contribution is dominating van der Waals contribution as a summation of IE in compounds 2 and 3 but not in compound 1.

7.6 CONCLUSION

The binding affinity of the **1**, **2** and **3** towards the three binding pockets of AChE were explored and compared. Binding affinity from Auto-dock/Vina suggested that

peripheral binding site might be the most possible target site that **1**, **2** and **3** interacted with. This was further supported by calculated surface interaction energy and 3Å interaction energy. The low surface interaction energy implied that compounds **1** and **2** were actually bounded in the peripheral binding pocket readily and were with higher affinity compared to **2**. The interaction energy of the **1**, **2** and **3** was very comparable to the one contributed by previous researches, indicating that all three compounds were active. In addition, binding affinity of the **1**, **2** and **3** towards the detoxifying enzyme, GST was evaluated. All the compounds were observed to have a relatively low affinity towards GST. Compound **1** interacted with GST with the highest energy which suggested that it might not be easily neutralized by GST which affects its inhibitory activity. It might suggest that **1** could be the most potent toxic compound. Hence, the **1** and **2** were highly potent inhibitors as they could interact with target site AChE at a considerably low binding energy and it was consistent with the assay results from laboratory. On other hand and **3** was had low binding affinity and this was not correlate with it low activity and this may due to other detoxifying

CHAPTER 8: GENERAL DISCUSSION

Many medicinal plants from Piper family such as *Piper auritum*, *Piper aduncum Aegle marmelos* and *Piper retrofractum* are known to have insecticidal activities against insects pests (Yadav et al., 2009). *Piper sarmentosum* is medicinal local plant in Malaysia with insecticidal activities. The use of local medicinal plant extracts for storage insects pest and mosquito control will reduce dependence on expensive imported products and maximize the local efforts to enhance public health (Burkill, 1966; Nair & Burke, 1990). The insecticidal activity assays against tested insects indicated the high potency of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and mild activity of *trans*asarone 3. Based on the LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ values and their respective 95% confidence intervals, 1 and 2 was found to be significantly effective towards *S. oryzae* and *R. dominica* adults and *P. interpunctella* larvae. Although the LC₅₀ and LC₉₅ values for all three species were variable but they were highly potent with LC₅₀ \leq 5.6 µg/mL to LC₅₀ \leq 17.3 µg/mL and LC₉₅ \leq 14.3 µg/mL to LC₉₅ \leq 37.7 µg/mL. In addition showing potent repellency and residual toxicity make the compounds 1 and 2 activity even more significant (Koul., 2004; Huangetal., 1997).

Similarly *in vivo* assays against *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* larvae proved that the dosage that can cause 50% mortality was ≤ 7 µg/mL and 100% mortality was observed at concentration of ≤ 15 µg/mL which were relatively low for asaricin 1 and isoasarone 2. Although *Cx. quinquefasciatus* larvae showed slightly highest resistance asaricin 1 and isoasarone 2 could cause 100% mortality to its larvae at low dosage µg/mL. In previous studies on Piper family including *P. sarmentosum*, ovicidal activity of extracts and essential oils has been reported (Silvia et al., 2008; Anees, 2008). Asaricin 1 and isoasarone 2 showed reliable ovicidal activity against three mosquito species; *Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus* and *Cx.*

quinquefasciatus. It is possible that this activity be significantly improved by future studies on formulation of the above compounds (Stroh et al., 1998). Although the repellent activity was not as significant but due to the structure of these compounds (hydrophilic head and hydrophobic tail) they may be useful in combining with other known natural repellent.

Toxic action of these compounds could be the result of enzyme inhibition related to hydrophobicity and the generation of organic radicals and reactive oxygen species (Kamaraj et al. 2010). To clarify the mechanism of action of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and *trans*-asarone 3, acetylcholinesterase (AChE), glutathione Stransferases (GST), oxidases and non-specific esterases activities were evaluated for tested insects. Asaricin 1, and isoasarone 2 showed the high AChE inhibition while trans-asarone 3 AChE inhibition were moderate. The statistic analysis of these result indicated that there is meaningful and negative correlation between LC₉₅ value and AChE inhibition value of tested storage insects pests and mosquito vectors larvae (Hemingway, 2000). The significant negative correlation of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and *trans*-asarone **3** toxicity with AChE inhibition suggest that asaricin 1 and isoasarone 2 can considered as neuron toxic compounds (Barry & Polavarapu, 2004; Bass et al., 2014). Trans-asarone 3 had lower AChE inhibition activity but still its result had meaning full correlation means that its mechanism of activity is similar to asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 but in lower range. To the author's knowledge, this is the first report the larvicidal AChE inhibition on and activity of asaricin 1, isoasarone 2 and *trans*-asarone 3 against tested storage pest insects and mosquito vectors.

As the GST participates in detoxification and the regulation in the cellular level it was essential to examine the relation between GST and **1**, **2** and **3** (Kotze et al., 2014).

All tested insects GST activity was significant in enzyme test. The GST activity was significantly higher in the tested insects with higher resistance to **1**, **2** and **3**; *P*. *interpunctella* and *Cx. quinquefasciatus* latvea. The GST activity in tested mosquito was positively correlated with **1**, **2** and **3** relative LC_{95} value means. These results showed the GST role in the detoxification as one of the important factor in insects resistance (Almli et al., 2002). Oxidases and non-specific esterases did not show any meaningful activities in respond to **1**, **2** and **3**.

To study the binding affinity and interaction mediated by the compounds within the binding sites of enzymes Autodock/vina and Discovery Studio programme, were assisted. Calculated interaction energy of **1**, **2** and **3** exhibited a negative value and also implying the binding affinity of the compounds to anionic site was higher compared to CAS site and PAS site, as summarized in (Vitorović-Todorović et al., 2014). The calculated binding energies were well correlated with experimental data that both compounds are active against AChE. Asaricin **1**, isoasarone **2** and *trans*-asarone **3** were found interacting well at anionic site with TYR 71, TRO 83 and TYR 370 residue in similar manner. The **1** and **2** compounds are found to be most active in this binding site most probably due to the ability in mediating interactions with more residues within 3 Å using a lower energy.

On the other hand the GST computational analysis did show the interaction of 1, 2 and 3 with GST and the importance of PRO11. The analysy suggested that 1, 2 and 3 had stronger binding with GST enzyme PRO11, GLU64 and TYR105 residue compare SER65 and ARG66 residues (Zhang, Modén, Tars, & Mannervik, 2012). Although all three compounds could bond with GST enzyme but they still could have strong insecticidal activity. This may be due to their binding pocket as compare to previous researchs mostly toxicant bind to SER65 and ARG66 residues while in this case they prefer PRO11, GLU64 and TYR105 (Hemingway et al, 2004 and Nkya et al, 2012).

In near future biopesticides will play larger and more important role in controlling agriculture and health related pests control (Peshin, Jayaratne & Sharma 2014). Since the compounds 1, 2 and 3 are natural occurring compounds and have not been used as bioinsecticide therefore insects may not develop resistance as quickly as synthetic insecticide (Senghor, Liang & Ho, 2007). On other hand their isolation process can be done at low cost compare to common biopesticide such as azadirachtin and rotenone (Wright, 2014). Therefore 1, 2 and 3 have high potential to be used as biopesticide in near future. The current search for new bioinsecticides from *P*. *sarmentosum* is based on this philosophy.

CHAPTER 9: GENERAL CONCLUSION

Out of three extracts screening from Piper sarmentosum for efficacy as ecofriendly bioinsecticide, hexane and methanol were the most effective. Further bioassay guided separation study lead to identify the active fraction and isolation of four phenylpropanoids; Asaricin 1, isoasarone 2, trans-asarone 3 and asaraldehyde 4. Compounds 1, 2 and 3 were relatively isolated form hexane and methanol extracts of roots and aerial part while asaraldehyde 4 was only isolated from aerial part. Bioassay on tested storage insect pests showed that 1 and 2 were highly potent against Sitophilus orvzae, Rhvzopertha dominica adults and Plodia interpunctella larvae whereas 3 had mild activity. In addition having strong repellency activity followed by favorable residual toxicity brings high value to compounds 1 and 2 as natural storage grain protection. Compound 3 had very high LC value but more consistent activity within 60 days of residual test which can be consider in future investigation. In addition 1 and 2 were the main derivatives that showed strong larvicidal and ovicidal activity against Aedes aegypti, Aedes albopictus and Culex quinquefasciatus larvae. Compound 3 larvicidal activities were moderate and did not show strong ovicidal activity and compound 4 was not active. The low LC values of 1 and 2 against Ae. aegypti, Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus late 3rd early 4th instar larvae was remarkable. 1, 2 and 3 were not highly active as adulticide and repellent. Since the compounds were used in their pure form it's possible that there adulticide activities improve by formulation in future work. The biochemical assay revealed the strong acetylcholinesterase (AChE) inhibition by 1 and 2. Although compound 3 was able to inhibit the AChE as well its level of inhibition was significantly lower. The significant negative correlation between the AChE inhibition and LC_{95} can imply that 1, 2 and 3 toxicity are by disrupting the insects nervous system. Further biochemical assay on GST enzyme reveal high level of
activity in all tested insects (*S. oryzae*, *R. dominica*, *P. interpunctella*, *Ae. aegypti*, *Ae. albopictus and Cx. quinquefasciatus*). The GST activity in all tested insects was positively correlated with compounds **1**, **2** and **3** relative LC₉₅. These results showed the GST role in the detoxification as one of the important factor in insects resistance. The computation work on ducking the compounds **1**, **2** and **3** with AChE and GST enzyme showed the interaction between toxicants and the enzymes. The compounds **1**, **2** and **3** binding with active catalytic and anionic site of AChE showed their strong inhibition ability. In the GST docking study, **1**, **2** and **3** bind with PRO11, GLU64 and TYR105 which were different from known active residue of SER65 and ARG66. This can explain that although **1** and **2** bind to GST enzyme but they do not bind to the essential residue so they won't detoxify easily. Understanding the mechanism of action of **1**, **2** and **3** can help for controlling the resistance of insects pests in future work.

P. sarmentosum has been used in local cuisine for decades and did not show any mammalian toxicity. With global insects resistance and pollution problem finding a sustainable and environmental friendly bioinsecticide with natural origin is essential in IPM. With this context, the current study introduced potential candidates for future biopesticide investigation and formulation.

REFERENCES

- Abbott, W.S. (1925), A method for computing the effectiveness of an insecticid, Journal of Economic Entomology, 18, 265-267
- Abbott, W. S. (1987). A method of computing the effectiveness of an insecticide. 1925. *Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association*, 3(2), 302-303.
- Abd El-latif, A. O. (2015). Isolation and purification of a papain inhibitor from Egyptian genotypes of barley seeds and its in vitro and in vivo effects on the cowpea bruchid, *Callosobruchus maculatus* (F.). *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 105(2), 412-3.
- Abrol, D. P. (2014). *Integrated Pest Management*. (2nd edition ed. Vol.2). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Addo, M. G., Cossard, R., Pichard, D., Obiri-Danso, K., Rötig, A., & Delahodde, A. (2010). Caenorhabditis elegans, a pluricellular model organism to screen new genes involved in mitochondrial genome maintenance. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease, 1802*(9), 765-773.
- Adel, M. M., & Sehnal, F. (2000). Azadirachtin potentiates the action of ecdysteroid agonist RH-2485 in Spodoptera littoralis. Journal of Insect Physiology, 46(3), 267-274.
- Aïzoun, N., Ossè, R., Azondekon, R., Alia, R., Oussou, O., Gnanguenon, V., . . . Akogbéto, M. (2013). Comparison of the standard WHO susceptibility tests and the CDC bottle bioassay for the determination of insecticide susceptibility in malaria vectors and their correlation with biochemical and molecular biology assays in Benin, West Africa. *Parasites & Vectors*, 6(1), 1-10.
- Akhtar, Y., Yeoung, Y. R., & Isman, M. B. (2008). Comparative bioactivity of selected extracts from Meliaceae and some commercial botanical insecticides against two noctuid caterpillars, *Trichoplusia ni* and *Pseudaletia unipuncta*. *Phytochemistry Reviews*, 7(1), 77-88.
- Alfthan, K., Kenttämaa, H., & Zukale, T. (1989). Characterization and semiquantitative estimation of organophosphorus compounds based on inhibition of cholinesterases. *Analytica Chimica Acta*, 217, 43-51.
- Almli, B., Egaas, E., Christiansen, A., Eklo, O. M., Lode, O., & Källqvist, T. (2002). Effects of three fungicides alone and in combination on glutathione S-

transferase activity (GST) and cytochrome P-450 (CYP 1A1) in the liver and gill of brown trout (Salmo trutta). *Marine Environmental Research*, 54(3–5), 237-240.

- Álvarez Colom, O., Neske, A., Popich, S., & Bardón, A. (2007). Toxic effects of annonaceous acetogenins from *Annona cherimolia* (Magnoliales: Annonaceae) on *Spodoptera frugiperda* (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Journal of Pest Science*, 80(1), 63-67.
- Amran, A., Zakaria, Z., Othman, F., Das, S., Raj, S., & Nordin, N.-A. (2010). Aqueous extract of *Piper sarmentosum* decreases atherosclerotic lesions in high cholesterolemic experimental rabbits. *Lipids in Health and Disease*, 9(1), 1-6.
- Anees, A. M. (2008). Larvicidal activity of Ocimum sanctum Linn. (Labiatae) against Aedes aegypti (L.) and Culex quinquefasciatus (Say). Parasitology Research, 103(6), 1451-1453.
- Angajala, G., Ramya, R., & Subashini, R. (2014). In-vitro anti-inflammatory and mosquito larvicidal efficacy of nickel nanoparticles phytofabricated from aqueous leaf extracts of *Aegle marmelos* Correa. *Acta Tropica*, 135, 19-26.
- Aouinty, B., Oufara, S., Mellouki, F., & Mahari, S. (2006). Preliminary evaluation of larvicidal activity of aqueous extracts from leaves of *Ricinus communis* L. and from wood of *Tetraclinis articulata* (Vahl) Mast. on the larvae of four mosquito species: *Culex pipiens* (Linné), *Aedes caspius* (Pallas), *Culiseta longiareolata* (Aitken) and *Anopheles maculipennis* (Meigen). *Biotechnology, Agronomy and Society and Environment, 10*(2), 67-71.
- Aradottir, G. I., Bailey, K. L., Balakrishnan, N., Bruce, T. J. A., DeFauw, S. L., English, P. J., Wright, M. G. (2014). List of Contributors. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 53-67). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Aronson, J. K. (2014). 76 Plant Poisons and Traditional Medicines. In J. F. J. H. J. K. L. J. White (Ed.), *Manson's Tropical Infectious Diseases (Twenty-Third Edition)* (pp. 1128-1150.e1126). London: W.B. Saunders.
- Arroyo, J., Miller, C. A., Catalan, J., & Monath, T. P. (2001). Yellow fever vector livevirus vaccines: West Nile virus vaccine development. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, 7(8), 350-354.
- Arthur, F. H. (1996). Grain protectants: Current status and prospects for the future. Journal of Stored Products Research, 32(4), 293-302.

- Arthur, F. H. (2002). Survival of *Sitophilus oryzae* (L.) on wheat treated with diatomaceous earth: Impact of biological and environmental parameters on product efficacy. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 38(3), 305-313.
- Athanassiou, C. G., Kavallieratos, N. G., Vayias, B. J., Tsakiri, J. B., Mikeli, N. H., Meletsis, C. M., & Tomanović, Z. (2008). Persistence and efficacy of *Metarhizium anisopliae* (Metschnikoff) Sorokin (Deuteromycotina: Hyphomycetes) and diatomaceous earth against *Sitophilus oryzae* (L.) (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) and *Rhyzopertha dominica* (F.) (Coleoptera: Bostrychidae) on wheat and maize. *Crop Protection*, 27(10), 1303-1311.
- Atterwill, C. K., & Neal, M. J. (1978). Subcellular distribution of [3H]choline, choline acetyltransferase, acetylcholinesterase and butyrylcholinesterase activities in rabbit retina. *Experimental Eye Research*, 27(6), 659-672.
- Bachrouch, O., Ferjani, N., Haouel, S., & Jemâa, J. M. B. (2015). Major compounds and insecticidal activities of two *Tunisian artemisia* essential oils toward two major coleopteran pests. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 65, 127-133.
- Badia, A., Baños, J. E., Camps, P., Contreras, J., Görbig, D. M., Muñoz-Torrero, D., ... Vivas, N. M. (1998). Synthesis and evaluation of tacrine–Huperzine a hybrids as acetylcholinesterase inhibitors of potential interest for the treatment of alzheimer's disease. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry*, 6(4), 427-440.
- Bagavan, A., Rahuman, A. A., Kamaraj, C., & Geetha, K. (2008). Larvicidal activity of saponin from Achyranthes aspera against *Aedes aegypti* and *Culex quinquefasciatus* (Diptera: Culicidae). *Parasitology Research*, 103(1), 223-229.
- Balasubramanian, S., Tyagi, R. D. (2017). 3 Biopesticide Production From Solid Wastes Current Developments in Biotechnology and Bioengineering (pp. 43-58): Elsevier.
- Bárbara Viviana de O. S and Maria Célia de O. C. (2000). Assignments of 1H And 13C Resonante Signals in 2-Methoxy-4,s-Methylenedioxypropiophenone with the Assistance of 1D And 2D NMR Experiments. *Acta. Farnz. Botiaeretise*, 19(1), 45-8.
- Barry J.D., Polavarapu S. 9. (2004). Feeding activity and attraction of blueberry maggot (Diptera: Tephritidae) to protein baits, ammonium acetate, and sucrose. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, 97(4),1269–1277.

- Basiri, A., Murugaiyah, V., Osman, H., Kumar, R. S., Kia, Y., Hooda, A., & Parsons, R.
 B. (2014). Cholinesterase inhibitory activity versus aromatic core multiplicity: A facile green synthesis and molecular docking study of novel piperidone embedded thiazolopyrimidines. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry*, 22(2), 906-916.
- Basit, M., Saeed, S., Saleem, M. A., & Sayyed, A. H. (2013). Can resistance in *Bemisia* tabaci (Homoptera: Aleyrodidae) be overcome with mixtures of neonicotinoids and insect growth regulators? *Crop Protection*, 44, 135-141.
- Bass, C., Puinean, A. M., Zimmer, C. T., Denholm, I., Field, L. M., Foster, S. P., ... Williamson, M. S. (2014). The evolution of insecticide resistance in the peach potato aphid, Myzus persicae. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 51, 41-51.
- Berenbaum, M. R. (1981). Patterns of furanocoumarin production and insect herbivory in a population of wild parsnip (Pastinaca sativa L.). *Oecologia*, 49(2), 236-244.
- Bernard, C. B., Krishanmurty, H. G., Chauret, D., Durst, T., Philogène, B. J. R., Sánchez-Vindas, P., Arnason, J. T. (1995). Insecticidal defenses of Piperaceae from the neotropics. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 21(6), 801-814.
- Bernier, U. R., Furman, K. D., Kline, D. L., Allan, S. A., & Barnard, D. R. (2005). Comparison of contact and spatial repellency of catnip oil and N,N-diethyl-3methylbenzamide (Deet) against mosquitoes. *Journal of Medical Entomology*, 42(3), 306-311.
- Beuckmann, C., Fujimori, K., Urade, Y., & Hayaishi, O. (2000). Identification of Mu-Class Glutathione Transferases M2-2 and M3-3 as Cytosolic Prostaglandin E Synthases in the Human Brain. *Neurochemical Research*, 25(5), 733-738.
- Beugnet, F., & Chardonnet, L. (1995). Tick resistance to pyrethroids in New Caledonia. *Veterinary Parasitology*, *56*(4), 325-338.
- Bezerra, D. P., Moura, D. J., Rosa, R. M., de Vasconcellos, M. C., e Silva, A. C. R., de Moraes, M. O., Saffi, J. (2008). Evaluation of the genotoxicity of piplartine, an alkamide of *Piper tuberculatum*, in yeast and mammalian V79 cells. *Mutation Research - Genetic Toxicology and Environmental Mutagenesis*, 652(2), 164-174.
- Bijlsma, E. Y., Chan, J. S. W., Olivier, B., Veening, J. G., Millan, M. J., Waldinger, M. D., & Oosting, R. S. (2014). Sexual side effects of serotonergic antidepressants:

Mediated by inhibition of serotonin on central dopamine release? *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior, 121*, 88-101.

- Bisaglia, M., Soriano, M. E., Arduini, I., Mammi, S., & Bubacco, L. (2010). Molecular characterization of dopamine-derived quinones reactivity toward NADH and glutathione: Implications for mitochondrial dysfunction in Parkinson disease. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease, 1802*(9), 699-706.
- Bocquené, G., Roig, A., & Fournier, D. (1997). Cholinesterases from the common oyster (Crassostrea gigas): Evidence for the presence of a soluble acetylcholinesterase insensitive to organophosphate and carbamate inhibitors. *Febs Letters*, 407(3), 261-266.
- Boege, K., & Dirzo, R. (2004). Intraspecific variation in growth, defense and herbivory in *Dialium guianense* (Caesalpiniaceae) mediated by edaphic heterogeneity. *Plant Ecology*, 175(1), 59-69.
- Bohlmann, D. F., & Jakupovic, J. (1990). Progress in the chemistry of the Vernonieae (Compositae). In T. J. Mabry & G. Wagenitz (Eds.), *Research Advances in the Compositae* (Vol. 4, pp. 3-43): Springer Vienna.
- Bohm, B., & Stuessy, T. (2001). Flavonoids at Infraspecific Levels *Flavonoids of the Sunflower Family (Asteraceae)* (pp. 511-541): Springer Vienna.
- Bowditch, T. G., & Madden, J. L. (1996). Spatial and temporal distribution of *Ephestia cautella* (Walker) (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) in a confectionery factory: Causal factors and management implications. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 32(2), 123-130.
- Boyer, S., Foray, C., & Dehecq, J. S. (2014). Spatial and temporal heterogeneities of *Aedes albopictus* density in La Reunion Island: Rise and weakness of entomological indices. *PLoS ONE*, 9(3).
- Brewer, J. G. (1974). Incompatibility relationship in pyrethrum (Chrysanthemum cinerariaefolium vis.). *Euphytica*, 23(1), 45-47.
- Briggs, L. H., Colebrook, L. D., Fales, H. M., Wildman, W. C. (1957). Infrared absorption spectra of methylenedioxy and aryl ether groups. *Analytical Chemistry*, 29(6), 904–11.

- Brooks, B. R. B., Olafson, B. D. (1983). A program for macromolecular energy minimization and dynamics calculations. *Journal of Computational Chemistry*, 4(2).
- Bryant, B., & Raikhel, A. S. (2011). Programmed autophagy in the fat body of *Aedes aegypti* is required to maintain egg maturation cycles. *PLoS ONE*, 6(11).
- Burkill, H.I., 1966. Dictionary of the economic products of the Malay Peninsula. Ministry of Agriculture and Coop., Kuala Lumpur, p 2345.
- Burton, M. J., Mellor, I. R., Duce, I. R., Davies, T. G. E., Field, L. M., & Williamson, M. S. (2011). Differential resistance of insect sodium channels with kdr mutations to deltamethrin, permethrin and DDT. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 41(9), 723-732.
- Caputo, I., Barone, M. V., Lepretti, M., Martucciello, S., Nista, I., Troncone, R., ... Esposito, C. (2010). Celiac anti-tissue transglutaminase antibodies interfere with the uptake of alpha gliadin peptide 31–43 but not of peptide 57–68 by epithelial cells. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease*, 1802(9), 717-727.
- Céspedes, C. L., Marín, J. C., Domínguez, M., Avila, J. G., & Serrato, B. (2006). Plant growth inhibitory activities by secondary metabolites isolated from Latin American flora. In T. H. K. Mahmud & A. Arjumand (Eds.), Advances in Phytomedicine (Vol. Volume 2, pp. 373-410): Elsevier.
- Champagne, D., Isman, M., Downum, K., & Towers, G. H. N. (1993). Insecticidal and growth-reducing activity of foliar extracts from Meliaceae. *Chemoecology*, 4(3-4), 165-173.
- Chan, T.-F., Ji, K.-M., Yim, A. K.-Y., Liu, X.-Y., Zhou, J.-W., Li, R.-Q., Tsui, S. K.-W. The draft genome, transcriptome, and microbiome of *Dermatophagoides farinae* reveal a broad spectrum of dust mite allergens. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*, 35(2), 539-48.
- Chandar, N. B., & Ganguly, B. (2013). A first principles investigation of aging processes in soman conjugated AChE. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 204(3), 185-190.
- Charlet, S., Bensaddek, L., Raynaud, S., Gillet, F., Mesnard, F., Fliniaux, M. A. (2002). An HPLC method for the quantification of anhydrosecoisolariciresinol. Application to the evaluation of flax lignan content, *Plant Physiology and Biochemistry*, 40, 225-229.

- Chattopadhyay, G. K., Sengupta, A. K., Verma, A. K., Sen, S. K., & Saratchandra, B. (2001). Esterase isozyme polymorphism, specific and nonspecific esterase, syngenic lines development and natural occurrence of a thermostable esterase in the tropical silkworm Bombyx mori L. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 31(12), 1191-1199.
- Cheikh, R. B., Berticat, C., Berthomieu, A., Pasteur, N., Cheikh, H. B., & Weill, M. (2008). Characterization of a novel high-activity esterase in tunisian populations of the mosquito *Culex pipiens*. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, 101(2), 484-491.
- Chen, M., Han, Z., Qiao, X., & Qu, M. (2007). Resistance mechanisms and associated mutations in acetylcholinesterase genes in *Sitobion avenae* (Fabricius). *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 87(3), 189-195.
- Chimichi, S., Bambagiotti-Alberti, M., Coran, S.A., Giannellini, V. and Biddau, B. (1999). Complete assignment of the 1H and 13C NMR spectra of secoisolariciresinol diglucoside, a mammalian lignan precursor isolated from *Linum usitatissimum, Magnetic Resonance in Chemistry*, 37, 860-863.
- Conti, B., Canale, A., Bertoli, A., Gozzini, F., & Pistelli, L. (2010). Essential oil composition and larvicidal activity of six Mediterranean aromatic plants against the mosquito Aedes albopictus (Diptera: Culicidae). Parasitology Research, 107(6), 1455-1461.
- Conti, B., Canale, A., Cioni, P., Flamini, G., & Rifici, A. (2011). *Hyptis suaveolens* and *Hyptis spicigera* (Lamiaceae) essential oils: qualitative analysis, contact toxicity and repellent activity against *Sitophilus granarius* (L.) (Coleoptera: Dryophthoridae). *Journal of Pest Science*, 84(2), 219-228.
- Cordeiro, A. B., Sugahara, V. H., Stein, B., & Leite Junior, R. P. (2014). Evaluation by PCR of *Xylella fastidiosa* subsp. pauca transmission through citrus seeds with special emphasis on lemons (Citrus limon (L.) Burm. f). *Crop Protection, 62*, 86-92.
- Coombs, C.W., Billings, C.J., Porter, J.E., 1977. The effect of yellow split-peas (Pisum sativum) and other pulses on the productivity of certain strains of *Sitophilus oryzae* (L.) (Col. Curculionidae) and the ability of other strains to breed thereon. *Journal of Stored Products Research 13*, 53–58.
- Cùany, A., Pralavorio, M., Pauron, D., Berge, J. B., Fournier, D., Blais, C., . . . Lange, R. (1990). Characterization of microsomal oxidative activities in a wild-type and

in a DDT resistant strain of Drosophila melanogaster. *Pesticide Biochemistry* and *Physiology*, 37(3), 293-302.

- da Costa, F., de Siqueira Neves, F., de Oliveira Silva, J., & Fagundes, M. (2011). Relationship between plant development, tannin concentration and insects associated with Copaifera langsdorffii (Fabaceae). *Arthropod-Plant Interactions*, 5(1), 9-18.
- Da Silva, R. Z., Yunes, R. A., De Souza, M. M., Monache, F. D., & Cechinel-Filho, V. (2010). Antinociceptive properties of conocarpan and orientin obtained from Piper solmsianum C. DC. var. solmsianum (Piperaceae). *Journal of Natural Medicines*, 64(4), 402-408.
- Daglish, G. J., Holloway, J. C., & Nayak, M. K. (2013). Implications of methoprene resistance for managing *Rhyzopertha dominica* (F.) in stored grain. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 54, 8-12.
- Damsud, T., Adisakwattana, S., & Phuwapraisirisan, P. (2013). Three new phenylpropanoyl amides from the leaves of *Piper sarmentosum* and their α -glucosidase inhibitory activities. *Phytochemistry Letters*, 6(3), 350-354.
- Degenhardt, D. C., Refi-Hind, S., Stratmann, J. W., & Lincoln, D. E. (2010). Systemin and jasmonic acid regulate constitutive and herbivore-induced systemic volatile emissions in tomato, Solanum lycopersicum. *Phytochemistry*, 71(17–18), 2024-2037.
- Delobel, B., & Grenier, A. M. (1993). Effect of non-cereal food on cereal weevils and tamarind pod weevil (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 29(1), 7-14.
- Delporte, A., Van Holle, S., & Van Damme, E. J. M. (2013). Qualitative and quantitative analysis of the Nictaba promoter activity during development in *Nicotiana tabacum. Plant Physiology and Biochemistry*, 67, 162-168.
- Dembélé, K., Haubruge, E., & Gaspar, C. (1999). Recovery of Acetylcholinesterase Activity in the Common Carp (Cyprinus carpio L.) After Inhibition by Organophosphate and Carbamate Compounds. *Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, 62(6), 731-742.

Discovery Studio. Version 2.5.5 ed. San Diego, CA, USA: Accelrys Inc., (2009).

- Di Toto Blessing, L., Álvarez Colom, O., Popich, S., Neske, A., & Bardón, A. (2010). Antifeedant and toxic effects of acetogenins from *Annona montana* on *Spodoptera frugiperda. Journal of Pest Science*, 83(3), 307-310.
- Dumont, Y., & Tchuenche, J. M. (2012). Mathematical studies on the sterile insect technique for the Chikungunya disease and Aedes albopictus. Journal of Mathematical Biology, 65(5), 809-854.
- Damsud, T., Adisakwattana, S., & Phuwapraisirisan, P. (2013). Three new phenylpropanoyl amides from the leaves of Piper samentosum and their α -glucosidase inhibitory activities. *Phytochemistry Letters*, 6(3), 350-354.
- Dyer, L. A., Dodson, C. D., Stireman, J. O., Tobler, M. A., Smilanich, A. M., Letourneau, D. K. (2003). Synergistic effects of three Piper amides on generalist and specialist herbivores. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 29(4), 2499-2514.
- Dyer, L., Richards, J., & Dodson, C. (2004). Isolation, Synthesis, and Evolutionary Ecology of *Piper amides*. In L. Dyer & A. N. Palmer (Eds.), *Piper: A Model Genus for Studies of Phytochemistry, Ecology, and Evolution* (pp. 117-139): Springer US.
- Ebada, S., Lajkiewicz, N., Porco, J., Jr., Li-Weber, M., & Proksch, P. (2011). Chemistry and Biology of Rocaglamides (Flavaglines) and Related Derivatives from Aglaia Species (Meliaceae). In A. D. Kinghorn, H. Falk & J. Kobayashi (Eds.), Progress in the Chemistry of Organic Natural Products, 94(94), 1-58.
- Edriss, A. E., Satti, A. A., & Alabjar, Z. A. (2013). Larvicidal properties of two asclepiadaceous plant species against the mosquito Anopheles arabiensis Patton (Diptera: Culicidae). Journal of the Saudi Society of Agricultural Sciences, 12(1), 59-66.
- Edwards, M. J., Severson, D. W., & Hagedorn, H. H. (1998). Vitelline envelope genes of the yellow fever mosquito, *Aedes aegypti. Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 28(12), 915-925.
- Ee, G. C. L., Lim, C. M., Lim, C. K., Rahmani, M., Shaari, K., & Bong, C. F. J. (2009). Alkaloids from *Piper sarmentosum* and *Piper nigrum*. *Natural Product Research*, 23(15), 1416-1423.
- El-Abbassi, A., Saadaoui, N., Kiai, H., Raiti, J., Hafidi, A. (2017). Potential applications of olive mill wastewater as biopesticide for crops protection. *Science of the Total Environment*, 576, 10-21.

- El-Maghraby, S., Nawwar, G. A., Bakr, R. F. A., Helmy, N., & Kamel, O. M. H. M. (2012). Toxicological studies for some agricultural waste extracts on mosquito larvae and experimental animals. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine*, 2(7), 558-563.
- El-Wakeil, N. E. (2013). Botanical Pesticides and Their Mode of Action. *Gesunde Pflanzen*, 65(4), 125-149.
- El Maghrbi, A. A., & Hosni, M. M. (2014). Influence of some plant extracts on the oviposition behavior of *Aedes fluviatilis* and *Culex quinquifasciatus*. *International Journal of Veterinary Science and Medicine*, 2(1), 95-98.
- Elango, G., Rahuman, A. A., Kamaraj, C., Bagavan, A., & Zahir, A. A. (2012). Adult emergence inhibition and adulticidal activity of leaf crude extracts against Japanese encephalitis vector, *Culex tritaeniorhynchus*. Journal of King Saud University - Science, 24(1), 73-80.
- Elimam, A. M., Elmalik, K. H., & Ali, F. S. (2009). Efficacy of leaves extract of Calotropis procera Ait. (Asclepiadaceae) in controlling Anopheles arabiensis and Culex quinquefasciatus mosquitoes. Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences, 16(2), 95-100.
- Ellouze, W., Hamel, C., Cruz, A. F., Ishii, T., Gan, Y., Bouzid, S., & St-Arnaud, M. (2012). Phytochemicals and spore germination: At the root of AMF host preference? *Applied Soil Ecology*, 60, 98-104.
- El-Nahal, A.K.M., Schmidt, G.H., Risha, E.M., 1989. Vapours of Acorus calamus oil a space treatment for stored product insects. *Journal of Stored Products Research 25*, 211–216.
- Elumalai, K., Ali, M. A., Elumalai, M., Eluri, K., & Srinivasan, S. (2015). Acetylcholinesterase enzyme inhibitor activity of some novel pyrazinamide condensed 1,2,3,4-tetrahydropyrimidines. *Biotechnology Reports*, *5*, 1-6.
- Ezcurra, E., Gómez, J. C., & Becerra, J. (1987). Diverging patterns of host use by phytophagous insects in relation to leaf pubescence in (Ericaceae). *Oecologia*, 72(3), 479-480.
- Fagundes, M. (2014). Galling Insect Community Associated with Copaifera langsdorffii (Fabaceae): The Role of Inter- and Intra-annual Host Plant Phenology. In G. W. Fernandes & J. C. Santos (Eds.), *Neotropical Insect Galls* (pp. 163-177): Springer Netherlands.

- Fang, J., Wu, P., Yang, R., Gao, L., Li, C., Wang, D.(2003). Du, G.-H. Inhibition of acetylcholinesterase by two genistein derivatives: kinetic analysis, molecular docking and molecular dynamics simulation. *Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica*, 4(6), 430-437.
- Fang, L., Subramanyam, B., & Arthur, F. H. (2002). Effectiveness of spinosad on four classes of wheat against five stored-product insects. *Journal of Economic Entomology*, 95(3), 640-650.
- Ffrench-Constant, R. H., & Bonning, B. C. (1989). Rapid microtitre plate test distinguishes insecticide resistant acetylcholinesterase genotypes in the mosquitoes Anopheles albimanus, An. nigerrimus and Culex pipiens. Medical and Veterinary Entomology, 3(1), 9-16.
- Fields, P. G. (2006). Effect of Pisum sativum fractions on the mortality and progeny production of nine stored-grain beetles. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 42(1), 86-96.

Finney, D.J. (1971). Probit Analysis, 3rd ed. Cambridge University Press, UK.

- Fischer, N. H., Olivier, E. J., & Fischer, H. D. (1979). The Biogenesis and Chemistry of Sesquiterpene Lactones. In W. Herz, H. Grisebach & G. W. Kirby (Eds.), Fortschritte der Chemie organischer Naturstoffe / Progress in the Chemistry of Organic Natural Products (Vol. 38, pp. 47-320): Springer Vienna.
- Florence, N. T., Benoit, M. Z., Jonas, K., Alexandra, T., Désiré, D. D. P., Pierre, K., & Théophile, D. (2014). Antidiabetic and antioxidant effects of *Annona muricata* (Annonaceae), aqueous extract on streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Journal* of *Ethnopharmacology*, 151(2), 784-790.
- Floyd, R., Hauxwell, C., Griffiths, M., Horak, M., Sands, D. A., Speight, M., . . . Wylie,
 F. R. (2003). Taxonomy, Ecology, and Control of Hypsipyla Shoot Borers of Meliaceae. In A. Lugo, J. Figueroa Colón & M. Alayón (Eds.), *Big-Leaf Mahogany* (Vol. 159, pp. 381-394): Springer New York.
- Ford, C., & Johnson, S. (2008). Floral traits, pollinators and breeding systems in Syncolostemon (Lamiaceae). *Plant Systematics and Evolution*, 275(3-4), 257-264.
- Forget, J., Livet, S., & Leboulenger, F. (2002). Partial purification and characterization of acetylcholinesterase (AChE) from the estuarine copepod Eurytemora affinis

(Poppe). Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part C: Toxicology & Pharmacology, 132(1), 85-92.

- Fournier, D., & Mutero, A. (1994). Modification of acetylcholinesterase as a mechanism of resistance to insecticides. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part C: Pharmacology, Toxicology and Endocrinology, 108(1), 19-31.
- Gahukar, R. T. (2014). Chapter 8 Potential and Utilization of Plant Products in Pest Control. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 125-139). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Gandhi, S., & Gopalkrishna, N. (1957). "The atemoya", a promising new annona hybrid. *Proceedings of the Indian Academy of Sciences Section B*, 45(5), 234-246.
- Gaur, R., & Kumar, K. (2010). Insect growth-regulating effects of *Withania somnifera* in a polyphagous pest, *Spodoptera litura*. *Phytoparasitica*, 38(3), 237-241.
- Gonzalez-Coloma, A., Reina, M., Diaz, C. E., Fraga, B. M., & Santana-Meridas, O. (2013). Natural Product-Based Biopesticides for Insect Control *Reference Module in Chemistry, Molecular Sciences and Chemical Engineering*: Elsevier.
- Gorb, E., Voigt, D., Eigenbrode, S., & Gorb, S. (2008). Attachment force of the beetle *Cryptolaemus montrouzieri* (Coleoptera, Coccinellidae) on leaflet surfaces of mutants of the pea Pisum sativum (Fabaceae) with regular and reduced wax coverage. *Arthropod-Plant Interactions*, 2(4), 247-259.
- Gregorc, A., & Poklukar, J. (2003). Rotenone and oxalic acid as alternative acaricidal treatments for Varroa destructor in honeybee colonies. *Veterinary Parasitology*, *111*(4), 351-360.
- Gunning, R., & Moores, G. (2001). Insensitive Acetylcholinesterase as Sites for Resistance to Organophosphates and Carbamates in Insects: Insensitive Acetylcholinesterase Confers Resistance in Lepidoptera. In I. Ishaaya (Ed.), *Biochemical Sites of Insecticide Action and Resistance* (pp. 221-238): Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Gutierrez, R. M. P., Gonzalez, A. M. N., & Hoyo-Vadillo, C. (2013). Alkaloids from piper: A review of its phytochemistry and pharmacology. *Mini-Reviews in Medicinal Chemistry*, 13(2), 163-193.

- Hafizah, A., Zaiton, Z., Zulkhairi, A., Mohd Ilham, A., Nor Anita, M., & Zaleha, A. (2010). *Piper sarmentosum* as an antioxidant on oxidative stress in human umbilical vein endothelial cells induced by hydrogen peroxide. *Journal of Zhejiang University SCIENCE B*, 11(5), 357-365.
- Hall, J. (2011). Natural Forest Silviculture for Central African Meliaceae. In S. Günter, M. Weber, B. Stimm & R. Mosandl (Eds.), *Silviculture in the Tropics* (Vol. 8, pp. 215-225): Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Han, M. K., Kim, S. I., & Ahn, Y. J. (2006). Insecticidal and antifeedant activities of medicinal plant extracts against Attagenus unicolor japonicus (Coleoptera: Dermestidae). *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 42(1), 15-22.
- Han, Y. F., Li, C. P. L., Chow, E., Wang, H., Pang, Y. P., & Carlier, P. R. (1999). Dualsite binding of bivalent 4-aminopyridine- and 4-aminoquinoline-based AChE inhibitors: contribution of the hydrophobic alkylene tether to monomer and dimer affinities. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry*, 7(11), 2569-2575.
- Harris, E. (1995). Inflorescence and floral ontogeny in asteraceae: A synthesis of historical and current concepts. *The Botanical Review*, 61(2-3), 93-278.
- Hegazy, U. M., Tars, K., Hellman, U., & Mannervik, B. (2008). Modulating Catalytic Activity by Unnatural Amino Acid Residues in a GSH-Binding Loop of GST P1-1. Journal of Molecular Biology, 376(3), 811-826.
- Hemingway, J. (2000). The molecular basis of two contrasting metabolic mechanisms of insecticide resistance. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 30(11), 1009-1015.
- Hemingway, J., & Georghiou, G. P. (1983). Studies on the acetylcholinesterase of Anopheles albimanus resistant and susceptible to organophosphate and carbamate insecticides. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology, 19*(2), 167-171.
- Hirai, M., Kamimura, M., Kikuchi, K., Yasukochi, Y., Kiuchi, M., Shinoda, T., & Shiotsuki, T. (2002). cDNA cloning and characterization of Bombyx mori juvenile hormone esterase: an inducible gene by the imidazole insect growth regulator KK-42. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 32(6), 627-635.
- Hitmi, A., Barthomeuf, C., & Sallanon, H. (1999). Rapid mass propagation of Chrysanthemum cinerariaefolium Vis. by callus culture and ability to synthesise pyrethrins. *Plant Cell Reports, 19*(2), 156-160.

- Holloway, G. J. (1986). The potency and effect of phytotoxins within yellow splitpea(Pisum sativum) and adzuki bean (Vigna angularis) on survival and reproductive potential of *Sitophilus oryzae* (L.) (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). *Bulletin of Entomological Research* 76, 287–295.
- Hostettmann, K., Marston, A., Ndjoko, K., & Wolfender, J. L. (2000). The potential of African plants as a source of drugs. *Current Organic Chemistry*, 4(10), 973-1010.
- Hou, X., Taylor, W., Fields, P.G., (2006). Effect of pea flour and pea flour extracts on *Sitophilus oryzae. The Canadian Entomologist 138*, 95–103.
- Houk, E. J., & Hardy, J. L. (1981). p-nitrophenylacetate hydrolysis by nonspecific esterases of the mosquito *Culex tarsalis* coquillett. *Insect Biochemistry*, 11(1), 97-102.
- Huang, Y., Tan, J. M. W. L., Kini, R. M., & Ho, S. H. (1997). Toxic and antifeedant action of nutmeg oil against *Tribolium castaneum* (Herbst) and *Sitophilus zeamais* Motsch. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 33(4), 289-298.
- Hussain, K., Ismail, Z., Sadikun, A., & Ibrahim, P. (2010). Standardization and in vivo antioxidant activity of ethanol extracts of fruit and leaf of *Piper sarmentosum*. *Planta Medica*, *76*(5), 418-425.
- Hussey, A. J., & Hayes, J. D. (1993). Human Mu-class glutathione S-transferases present in liver, skeletal muscle and testicular tissue. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Protein Structure and Molecular Enzymology*, 1203(1), 131-141.
- Islam, M.S., Talukder, F.A., 2005. Toxic and residual effects of *Azadirachta indica*, *Tagets erecta* and *Cynodon dactylon* extracts against *Tribolium castaneum*. *Journal of Plant Diseases and Protection*, *12*, 594-60.
- Isman, M., Matsuura, H., MacKinnon, S., Durst, T., Towers, G. H. N., & Arnason, J. (1996). Phytochemistry of the Meliaceae. In J. Romeo, J. Saunders & P. Barbosa (Eds.), *Phytochemical Diversity and Redundancy in Ecological Interactions* (Vol. 30, pp. 155-178): Springer US.
- Jacques, & Miège, M.-N. (1978). Cordeauxia Edulis A caesalpiniaceae of arid zones of east africa. *Economic Botany*, 32(3), 337-345.

- Jadeja, G. C., Maheshwari, R. C., & Naik, S. N. (2011). Extraction of natural insecticide azadirachtin from neem (Azadirachta indica A. Juss) seed kernels using pressurized hot solvent. *Journal of Supercritical Fluids*, *56*(3), 253-258.
- Kalha, C. S., Singh, P. P., Kang, S. S., Hunjan, M. S., Gupta, V., & Sharma, R. (2014). Chapter 12 - Entomopathogenic Viruses and Bacteria for Insect-Pest Control. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 225-244). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Kalimuthu, K., Wang, C. H., Liu, S. M., Tseng, L. C., Murugan, K., & Hwang, J. S. (2013). Mosquito larvicidal activity of Broussonetia papyrifera compound marmesin by blocking protein AESCP-2, docking strategies, and combined effect of copepod Megacyclops formosanus against dengue vector *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae). *Journal of Marine Science and Technology (Taiwan)*, 21(4), 308-315.
- Kaliyaperumal, K., Askual, G., & Samuel Fekadu, H. (2014). Mosquito repellent activity of essential oil of Ethiopian ethnomedicinal plant against Afro-tropical malarial vector Anopheles arabiensis. *Journal of King Saud University -Science*, 26(4), 305-310.
- Kamaraj, C., Rahuman, A. A., & Bagavan, A. (2008). Antifeedant and larvicidal effects of plant extracts against Spodoptera litura (F.), Aedes aegypti L. and Culex quinquefasciatus Say. Parasitology Research, 103(2), 325-331.
- Kamaraj, C., Rahuman, A. A., Bagavan, A., Mohamed, M. J., Elango, G., Rajakumar, G., . . . Marimuthu, S. (2010). Ovicidal and larvicidal activity of crude extracts of Melia azedarach against Haemonchus contortus (Strongylida). *Parasitology Research*, 106(5), 1071-1077.
- Kannathasan, K., Senthilkumar, A., Chandrasekaran, M., & Venkatesalu, V. (2007). Differential larvicidal efficacy of four species of Vitex against *Culex quinquefasciatus* larvae. *Parasitology Research*, *101*(6), 1721-1723.
- Keeley, S. C., & Jansen, R. K. (1994). Chloroplast DNA restriction site variation in theVernonieae (Asteraceae), an initial appraisal of the relationship of New and Old World taxa and the monophyly ofVernonia. *Plant Systematics and Evolution*, 193(1-4), 249-265.
- Kelly, S., Mutch, E., Williams, F., & Blain, P. (1994). Electrophysiological and biochemical effects following single doses of organophosphates in the mouse. *Archives of Toxicology*, 68(7), 459-466.

- Kim, J. H. (1997). Variation of monoterpenoids inartemisia feddei andArtemisia scoparia. *Journal of Plant Biology*, 40(4), 267-274.
- Kim, S. I., Park, C., Ohh, M. H., Cho, H. C., & Ahn, Y. J. (2003). Contact and fumigant activities of aromatic plant extracts and essential oils against Lasioderma serricorne (Coleoptera: Anobiidae). *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 39(1), 11-19.
- Kitayama, T., Yasuda, K., Kihara, T., Ito, M., Fukumoto, H., & Morimoto, M. (2013). Piperine analogs in a hydrophobic fraction from Piper ribersoides (Piperaceae) and its insect antifeedant activity. *Applied Entomology and Zoology*, 48(4), 455-459.
- Kleinjans, J. C. S. (2003). Principles in toxicological risk analysis. *Toxicology Letters*, 140, 311-315.
- Knudsen, A. B. (1995). Global distribution and continuing spread of *Aedes albopictus*. *Parassitologia*, *37*(2-3), 91-97.
- Koekemoer, L., Spillings, B., Christian, R., Wood, O., Kaiser, M., Norton, R., . . . Coetzee, M. (2010). Characterization of multiple insecticide resistance in Anopheles gambiae (Diptera: Culicidae) from Pointe Noire, Republic of the Congo. *Malaria Journal*, 9(Suppl 2), 1-1.
- Kolli, G. R., Balakrishnan, Vijayan, & Sundararajan, R. (2013). Evaluation of larvicidal activity of Pongamia pinnata extracts against three mosquito vectors. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine*, *3*(11), 853-858.
- Kolliopoulou, A., & Swevers, L. (2010). Recent progress in RNAi research in Lepidoptera: intracellular machinery, antiviral immune response and prospects for insect pest control. *Current Opinion in Insect Science* 6,28–34.
- Koradaa, R. R., Naskara, S. K., & Edison, S. (2010). Insect pests and their management in yam production and storage: A world review. *International Journal of Pest Management*, 56(4), 337-349.
- Korayem, A. M., Hasabo, S. A., & Ameen, H. H. (1993). Effects and mode of action of some plant extracts on certain plant parasitic nematodes. *Anzeiger für Schädlingskunde Pflanzenschutz Umweltschutz*, 66(2), 32-36.
- Kotze, A. C., Hunt, P. W., Skuce, P., von Samson-Himmelstjerna, G., Martin, R. J., Sager, H., . . . Prichard, R. K. (2014). Recent advances in candidate-gene and

whole-genome approaches to the discovery of anthelmintic resistance markers and the description of drug/receptor interactions. *International Journal for Parasitology: Drugs and Drug Resistance*, 4(3), 164-184.

- Kubo, I., & Klocke, J. A. (1982). An insect growth inhibitor fromTrichilia roka (Meliaceae). *Experientia*, 38(6), 639-640.
- Kwon, D. H., Clark, J. M., & Lee, S. H.(2014). Toxicodynamic mechanisms and monitoring of acaricide resistance in the two-spotted spider mite. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology 13*(21), 97-101.
- Leatemia, J. A., & Isman, M. (2004). Insecticidal activity of crude seed extracts of Annona spp., Lansium domesticum and Sandoricum koetjape against lepidopteran larvae. *Phytoparasitica*, 32(1), 30-37.
- Lee, S. E., Park, B. S., Kim, M. K., Choi, W. S., Kim, H. T., Cho, K. Y., . . . Lee, H. S. (2001). Fungicidal activity of pipernonaline, a piperidine alkaloid derived from long pepper, Piper longum L., against phytopathogenic fungi. *Crop Protection*, 20(6), 523-528.
- Lee, S. E. (2000). Mosquito larvicidal activity of pipernonaline, a piperidine alkaloid derived from long pepper, Piper longum. *Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association*, 16(3), 245-247.
- Lee, S. H., Chang, Y., Na, J. H., & Han, J. (2017). Development of anti-insect multilayered films for brown rice packaging that prevent *Plodia interpunctella* infestation. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 72, 153-160.
- Lee, S. H., Kim, Y. H., Kwon, D. H., Cha, D. J., & Kim, J. H. (2014). Mutation and duplication of arthropod acetylcholinesterase: Implications for pesticide resistance and tolerance. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, *120*,118-24.
- Lemes, M., Grattapaglia, D., Grogan, J., Proctor, J., & Gribel, R. (2007). Flexible mating system in a logged population of Swietenia macrophylla King (Meliaceae): implications for the management of a threatened neotropical tree species. *Plant Ecology*, 192(2), 169-179.
- Leonetti, F., Catto, M., Nicolotti, O., Pisani, L., Cappa, A., Stefanachi, A., & Carotti, A. (2008). Homo- and hetero-bivalent edrophonium-like ammonium salts as highly potent, dual binding site AChE inhibitors. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry*, 16(15), 7450-7456..

- Lewis, Z., Lizé, A., & Wedell, N. (2013). The interplay between different stages of reproduction in males of the moth *Plodia interpunctella*. *Animal Behaviour*, 86(5), 917-922.
- Liew, S. Y., Khaw, K. Y., Murugaiyah, V., Looi, C. Y., Wong, Y. L., Mustafa, M. R., . . Awang, K. (2015). Natural indole butyrylcholinesterase inhibitors from Nauclea officinalis. *Phytomedicine*, 22(1), 45-48.
- Liu, T., Xia, Z., Zhang, W.-W., Xu, J., Ge, X., Li, J., . . . Chen, H. Z. (2013). Bis(9) (-)-nor-meptazinol as a novel dual-binding AChEI potently ameliorates scopolamine-induced cognitive deficits in mice. *Pharmacology Biochemistry* and Behavior, 104(1), 138-143.
- Liu, Z. L., & Ho, S. H. (1999). Bioactivity of the essential oil extracted from Evodia rutaecarpa Hook f. et Thomas against the grain storage insects, *Sitophilus zeamais* Motsch. and *Tribolium castaneum* (Herbst). *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 35(4), 317-328.
- Lombardero, M. J., Alonso-Rodríguez, M., & Roca-Posada, E. P. (2012). Tree insects and pathogens display opposite tendencies to attack native vs. non-native pines. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 281(3), 121-129.
- Lopez, S., Lima, B., Agüero, M. B., Lopez, M. L., Hadad, M., Zygadlo, J., ... Tapia, A. Chemical composition, antibacterial and repellent activities of Azorella trifurcata, Senecio pogonias, and Senecio oreophyton essential oils. *Arabian Journal of Chemistry* 5(3), 87-34.
- Lounibos, L. P., O'Meara, G. F., Escher, R. L., Nishimura, N., Cutwa, M., Nelson, T., . . Juliano, S. A. (2001). Testing Predictions of Displacement of Native Aedes by the Invasive Asian Tiger Mosquito *Aedes albopictus* in Florida, USA. *Biological Invasions*, 3(2), 151-166.
- Lümmen, P. (2013). Chapter Five Calcium Channels as Molecular Target Sites of Novel Insecticides. In C. Ephraim (Ed.), Advances in Insect Physiology (Vol. Volume 44, pp. 287-347): Academic Press.
- Ma, E.-B., He, Y.-P., & Zhu, K. Y. (2004). Comparative studies of acetylcholinesterases purified from two field populations of the oriental migratory locust (Locusta migratoria manilensis): implications of insecticide resistance. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 78(1), 67-77.
- Maciel, M. V., Morais, S. M., Bevilaqua, C. M. L., Camurça-Vasconcelos, A. L. F., Costa, C. T. C., & Castro, C. M. S. (2006). Ovicidal and larvicidal activity of

Melia azedarach extracts on Haemonchus contortus. Veterinary Parasitology, 140(1-2), 98-104.

- Maduell, P., Callejas, R., Cabrera, K. R., Armengol, G., & Orduz, S. (2002). Distribution and Characterization of Bacillus thuringiensis on the Phylloplane of Species of Piper (Piperaceae) in Three Altitudinal Levels. *Microbial Ecology*, 44(2), 144-153.
- Maestre-Serrano, R., Gomez-Camargo, D., Ponce-Garcia, G., & Flores, A. E. (2014). Susceptibility to insecticides and resistance mechanisms in *Aedes aegypti* from the Colombian Caribbean Region. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 116, 63-73.
- Malcolm, C. A. (1988). Current status of pyrethroid resistance in anophelines. *Parasitology Today*, 4(7), S13-S15.
- Malone, L., Gatehouse, A. R., & Barratt, B. P. (2008). Beyond Bt: Alternative Strategies for Insect-Resistant Genetically Modified Crops. In J. Romeis, A. Shelton & G. Kennedy (Eds.), *Integration of Insect-Resistant Genetically Modified Crops within IPM Programs* (Vol. 5, pp. 357-417): Springer Netherlands.
- Martin, K. P., & Madassery, J. (2005). Direct and indirect somatic embryogenesis on cotyledon explants of Quassia amara L., an antileukaemic drug plant. *In Vitro Cellular & Developmental Biology Plant, 41*(1), 54-57.
- Massoud, A. M., Labib, I. M., & Rady, M. (2001). Biochemical changes of *Culex* pipiens larvae treated with oil and oleo-resin extracts of Myrrh Commiphora molmol. Journal of the Egyptian Society of Parasitology, 31(2), 517-529.
- Mathieu-Daudé, F. (2014). Correction: Salivary gland proteome analysis reveals modulation of anopheline unique proteins in insensitive acetylcholinesterase resistant anopheles gambiae mosquitoes. *PLoS ONE*, 9(11).
- Mauchline, A., Birkett, M., Woodcock, C., Pickett, J., Osborne, J., & Powell, W. (2008). Electrophysiological and behavioural responses of the pollen beetle, Meligethes aeneus, to volatiles from a non-host plant, lavender, Lavandula angustifolia (Lamiaceae). Arthropod-Plant Interactions, 2(2), 109-115.
- Mazur, W., Fotsis, T., Wähälä, K., Ojala, S., Salakka, A., Adlercreutz, H. 1996. Isotope dilution gas chromatographic-mass spectrometric method for the determination of isoflavonoids, coumestrol, and lignans in food samples, *Analytical Biochemistry*, 233,169-180.

- McCarroll, L., Paton, M. G., Karunaratne, S. H. P. P., Jayasuryia, H. T. R., Kalpage, K. S. P., & Hemingway, J. (2000). Insecticides and mosquito-borne disease: Insecticide resistance in mosquitoes can also interfere with developing parasites. *Nature*, 407(6807), 961-962.
- McKenna, M., Hammad, E.-F., & Farran, M. (2013). Effect of Melia azedarach (Sapindales: Meliaceae) fruit extracts on Citrus Leafminer Phyllocnistis citrella (Lepidoptera: Gracillariidae). *SpringerPlus*, 2(1), 1-6.
- Mewis, I., & Ulrichs, C. (2001). Action of amorphous diatomaceous earth against different stages of the stored product pests Tribolium confusum, Tenebrio molitor, Sitophilus granarius and Plodia interpunctella. Journal of Stored Products Research, 37(2), 153-164.
- Meyer, J. N., & Di Giulio, R. T. (2003). Heritable adaptation and fitness costs in killifish (Fundulus heteroclitus) inhabiting a polluted estuary. *Ecological Applications*, 13(2), 490-503.
- Mgbeahuruike, E. E., Yrjönen, T., Vuorela, H., & Holm, Y. (2017). Bioactive compounds from medicinal plants: Focus on Piper species. *South African Journal of Botany*, *112*, 54-69.
- Mikolajczak, K. L., & Reed, D. K. (1987). Extractives of seeds of the meliaceae: Effects on *Spodoptera frugiperda* (J.E. Smith), Acalymma vittatum (F.), and Artemia salina Leach. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 13(1), 99-111.
- Mittova, V., Theodoulou, F. L., Kiddle, G., Gómez, L., Volokita, M., Tal, M., . . . Guy, M. (2003). Coordinate induction of glutathione biosynthesis and glutathionemetabolizing enzymes is correlated with salt tolerance in tomato. *FEBS Letters*, 554(3), 417-421.
- Mogi, M., & Tuno, N. (2014). Impact of climate change on the distribution of *Aedes* albopictus (Diptera: Culicidae) in Northern Japan: Retrospective analyses. Journal of Medical Entomology, 51(3), 572-579.
- Mohamed, M. A., Mahdy, E. S., Ghazy, A. E., Ibrahim, N. M., El-Mezayen, H. A., & Ghanem, M. M. E. (2017). Acetylcholinesterases from entomopathogenic nematode Heterorhabditid bacteriophora: Susceptibility to insecticides and immunological characteristics. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 135, 27-34.

- Mohandass, S., Arthur, F. H., Zhu, K. Y., & Throne, J. E. (2007). Biology and management of *Plodia interpunctella* (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) in stored products. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 43(3), 302-311.
- Mohankumar, S., Balakrishnan, N., & Samiyappan, R. (2014). Chapter 17 -Biotechnological and Molecular Approaches in the Management of Non-Insect Pests of Crop Plants. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 337-369). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Mohankumar, S., & Ramasubramanian, T. (2014). Chapter 18 Role of Genetically Modified Insect-Resistant Crops in IPM: Agricultural, Ecological and Evolutionary Implications. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 371-399). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Moral-Naranjo, M. T., Montenegro, M. F., Muñoz-Delgado, E., Campoy, F. J., & Vidal, C. J. (2010). The levels of both lipid rafts and raft-located acetylcholinesterase dimers increase in muscle of mice with muscular dystrophy by merosin deficiency. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease*, 1802(9), 754-764.
- Mordue, A. J., Evans, K. A., & Charlet, M. (1986). Azadirachtin, ecdysteroids and ecdysis in Locusta migratoria. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology. Part C, Comparative, 85*(2), 297-301.
- Moshi, A. P., Matoju, I. (2017). The status of research on and application of biopesticides in Tanzania. Review. *Crop Protection*, 92, 16-28.
- Mouhouche, F., Fleurat-Lessard, F. (2004). Variability in the susceptibility of chickpea varieties to the attack and the development of an adapted insect species Callosobruchus maculatus (F.) and of two different ecotypes of the non-adapted weevil *Sitophilus oryzae* (L). *Sciences des Aliments*, *22*, 643-657.
- Müller, T. C., Rocha, J. B. T., Morsch, V. M., Neis, R. T., & Schetinger, M. R. C. (2002). Antidepressants inhibit human acetylcholinesterase and butyrylcholinesterase activity. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease, 1587*(1), 92-98.
- Munhenga, G., Masendu, H. T., Brooke, B. D., Hunt, R. H., & Koekemoer, L. K. (2008). Pyrethroid resistance in the major malaria vector Anopheles arabiensis from Gwave, a malaria-endemic area in Zimbabwe. *Malaria Journal*, 7 (28), 71-247.

- Murthy, H. N., Georgiev, M. I., Park, S.-Y., Dandin, V. S., & Paek, K.-Y. (2015). The safety assessment of food ingredients derived from plant cell, tissue and organ cultures: A review. *Food Chemistry*, *176*, 426-432.
- Musilek, K., Komloova, M., Holas, O., Horova, A., Pohanka, M., Gunn-Moore, F., ... Kuca, K. (2011). Mono-oxime bisquaternary acetylcholinesterase reactivators with prop-1,3-diyl linkage—Preparation, in vitro screening and molecular docking. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry*, 19(2), 754-762.
- Naik, D. G., Vaidya, H. S., & Namjoshi, T. P. (2013). Essential oil of indian propolis: Chemical composition and repellency against the honeybee apis florea. *Chemistry and Biodiversity*, 10(4), 649-657.
- Nair, M. G., & Burke, B. A. (1990). Antimicrobial Piper metabolite and related compounds. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 38(4), 1093-1096.
- Napoleão, T. H., Belmonte, B. d. R., Pontual, E. V., de Albuquerque, L. P., Sá, R. A., Paiva, L. M., . . . Paiva, P. M. G. (2013). Deleterious effects of Myracrodruon urundeuva leaf extract and lectin on the maize weevil, *Sitophilus zeamais* (Coleoptera, Curculionidae). *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 54, 26-33.
- Naranjo, S. E., Ellsworth, P. C., Chu, C. C., & Henneberry, T. J. (2002). Conservation of predatory arthropods in cotton: role of action thresholds for Bemisia tabaci (Homoptera: Aleyrodidae). *Journal of Economic Entomology*, 95(4), 682-691.
- Nattudurai, G., Paulraj, M. G., & Ignacimuthu, S. (2012). Fumigant toxicity of volatile synthetic compounds and natural oils against red flour beetle Tribolium castaneum (Herbst) (Coleopetera: Tenebrionidae). *Journal of King Saud University - Science*, 24(2), 153-159.
- Nawrot, J., Harmatha, J., Kostova, I., & Ognyanov, I. (1989). Antifeeding activity of rotenone and some derivatives towards selected insect storage pests. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology*, *17*(1), 55-57.
- Ndomo-Moualeu, A. F., Ulrichs, C., Radek, R., & Adler, C. (2014). Structure and distribution of antennal sensilla in the Indianmeal moth, *Plodia interpunctella* (Hübner, 1813) (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae). *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 59, 66-75.
- Neuefeind, T., Huber, R., Reinemer, P., Knäblein, J., Prade, L., Mann, K., & Bieseler, B. (1997). Cloning, sequencing, crystallization and X-ray structure of glutathione S-transferase-III from Zea mays var. mutin: a leading enzyme in

detoxification of maize herbicides. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 274(4), 577-587.

- Ni, L.-J., Xu, X.-L., Zhang, L.-G., & Shi, W.-Z. (2014). Quantitative evaluation of the in vitro effect and interactions of active fractions in Yaotongning-based formulae on prostaglandin E2 production. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 154(3), 807-817.
- Nilsson, L. A., Jonsson, L., Rason, L., & Randrianjohany, E. (1985). Pollination of Plectranthus vestitus (Lamiaceae) by trap-lining hovering bees in Madagascar. *Plant Systematics and Evolution, 150*(3-4), 223-236.
- Nkya, T. E., Akhouayri, I., Kisinza, W., & David, J. P. (2013). Impact of environment on mosquito response to pyrethroid insecticides: Facts, evidences and prospects. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 43(4), 407-416.
- Nongonierma, A. B., Mooney, C., Shields, D. C., & FitzGerald, R. J. (2013). Inhibition of dipeptidyl peptidase IV and xanthine oxidase by amino acids and dipeptides. *Food Chemistry*, 141(1), 644-653.
- Nurdiana, S., 'Izzati, S. N., Khairiyah, M. H. S., Zulaikha, M. S. N., Kamaruddin, M. S., & Norashirene, M. J. (2013). Repopulation of the Atrophied Uterine in Diabetic Rats by Azadirachta excelsa Leaves Extract. *IERI Procedia*, 5, 166-171.
- Nwaubani, S. I., Opit, G. P., Otitodun, G. O., & Adesida, M. A. (2014). Efficacy of two Nigeria-derived diatomaceous earths against *Sitophilus oryzae* (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) and *Rhyzopertha dominica* (Coleoptera: Bostrichidae) on wheat. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 59, 9-16.
- Obara, A., Höft, M., & Höft, R. (2004). Neem, Azadirachta indica A. Juss. (meliaceae), and its potential for sustainable woodcarving in Kenya. *Economic Botany*, 58(1), 98-111.
- Oberlander, H., Silhacek, D. L., Shaaya, E., & Ishaaya, I. (1997). Current status and future perspectives of the use of insect growth regulators for the control of stored product insects. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 33(1), 1-6.
- Olesen, J., Forfang, A.-S., & Báez, M. (1998). Stress-induced male sterility and mixed mating in the island plantCedronella canariensis (Lamiaceae). *Plant Systematics and Evolution*, 212(4), 159-176.

- Oliver, S. V., & Brooke, B. D. (2014). The effect of multiple blood-feeding on the longevity and insecticide resistant phenotype in the major malaria vector Anopheles arabiensis (Diptera: Culicidae). *Parasites and Vectors*, 7(1).
- Orr, D., & Lahiri, S. (2014). Chapter 23 Biological Control of Insect Pests in Crops. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 531-548). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Osta, M. A., Rizk, Z. J., Labbé, P., Weill, M., & Knio, K. (2012). Insecticide resistance to organophosphates in *Culex pipiens* complex from Lebanon. *Parasites and Vectors*, 5(1).
- Pan, C., Zhou, Y., & Mo, J. (2009). The clone of laccase gene and its potential function in cuticular penetration resistance of *Culex pipiens* pallens to fenvalerate. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 93(3), 105-111.
- Pang, L., Gao, Z., Zhang, S., Li, Y., Hu, S., & Ren, X. (2016). Preparation and anti-UV property of modified cellulose membranes for biopesticides controlled release. Industrial Crops and Products, 89, 176-181.
- Parmar, V. S., Jain, S. C., Bisht, K. S., Jain, R., Taneja, P., Jha, A., . . . Boll, P. M. (1997). Phytochemistry of the genus Piper. *Phytochemistry*, 46(4), 597-673.
- Pasteur, N., Georghiou, G. P., & Iseki, A. (1984). Variation in organophosphate resistance and esterase activity in *Culex quinquefasciatus* Say from California. *Genetics Selection Evolution*, 16(3), 1-13.
- Patra A, Mitra AK. (1981) Constituents of Acorus calamus: Structure of Acoramone. Carbon-13 NMR Spectra of Cis- and Trans-Asarone. Journal of Natural Products, 44(6), 668–9.
- Pereira, C. M., Moura, M. O., & Da-Silva, P. R. (2014). Insect Seed Predators in Erythrina falcata (Fabaceae): Identification of Predatory Species and Ecological Consequences of Asynchronous Flowering. *Neotropical Entomology*, 43(3), 193-200.
- Perez, J., Eigenbrode, S., Hilje, L., Tripepi, R., Aguilar, M., & Mesén, F. (2010). Leaves from grafted Meliaceae species affect survival and performance of Hypsipyla grandella (Zeller) (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) larvae. *Journal of Pest Science*, 83(2), 95-104.

- Peshin, R., Jayaratne, K. S. U., & Sharma, R. (2014). Chapter 22 IPM Extension: A Global Overview. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 493-529). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Petrić, D., Bellini, R., Scholte, E., Rakotoarivony, L., & Schaffner, F. (2014). Monitoring population and environmental parameters of invasive mosquito species in Europe. *Parasites & Vectors*, 7(1), 1-14.
- Peungvicha, P., Thirawarapan, S., Temsiririrkkul, R., Watanabe, H., Kumar Prasain, J., Kadota, S. (1998). Hypoglycemic effect of the water extract of *Piper* sarmentosum in rats. Journal of Ethnopharmacology, 60, 27–32.
- Pham, B., Miranda, A., Allinson, G., & Nugegoda, D. (2017). Evaluating the non-lethal effects of organophosphorous and carbamate insecticides on the yabby (Cherax destructor) using cholinesterase (AChE, BChE), Glutathione S-Transferase and ATPase as biomarkers. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 143, 283-288.
- Potgieter, C. J., Edwards, T. J., Miller, R. M., & Van Staden, J. (1999). Pollination of seven Plectranthus spp. (Lamiaceae) in southern Natal, South Africa. *Plant Systematics and Evolution*, 218(1-2), 99-112.
- Prajapati, V., Tripathi, A. K., Aggarwal, K. K., & Khanuja, S. P. S. (2005). Insecticidal, repellent and oviposition-deterrent activity of selected essential oils against *Anopheles stephensi*, *Aedes aegypti* and *Culex quinquefasciatus*. *Bioresource Technology*, 96(16), 1749-1757.
- Prapanthadara, L., Promtet, N., Koottathep, S., Somboon, P., & Ketterman, A. J. (2000). Isoenzymes of glutathione S-transferase from the mosquito Anopheles dirus species B: the purification, partial characterization and interaction with various insecticides. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 30(5), 395-403.
- Predojević, D. Z., Vukajlović, F. N., Tanasković, S. T., Gvozdenac, S. M., & Pešić, S. B. (2017). Influence of maize kernel state and type on life history of *Plodia* interpunctella (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae). Journal of Stored Products Research, 72, 121-127.
- Prophiro, J., da Silva, M., Kanis, L., da Rocha, L. P., Duque-Luna, J., & da Silva, O. (2012). First report on susceptibility of wild *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae) using *Carapa guianensis* (Meliaceae) and Copaifera sp. (Leguminosae). *Parasitology Research*, 110(2), 699-705.

- Prota, N., Mumm, R., Bouwmeester, H. J., & Jongsma, M. A. (2014). Comparison of the chemical composition of three species of smartweed (genus Persicaria) with a focus on drimane sesquiterpenoids. *Phytochemistry*, 108, 129-136.
- Pugazhendhi, A., Dhanarani, S., Shankar, C., Prakash, P., Ranganathan, K., Saratale, R. G., & Thamaraiselvi, K. (2017). Electrophoretic pattern of glutathione S-transferase (GST) in antibiotic resistance Gram-positive bacteria from poultry litter. *Microbial Pathogenesis*, 110, 285-290.
- Quesada-Moraga, E., García-Tóvar, E., Valverde-García, P., & Santiago-Álvarez, C. (2004). Isolation, geographical diversity and insecticidal activity of Bacillus thuringiensis from soils in Spain. *Microbiological Research*, 159(1), 59-71.
- Raghavendra, K., Barik, T. K., Bhatt, R. M., Srivastava, H. C., Sreehari, U., & Dash, A.
 P. (2011). Evaluation of the pyrrole insecticide chlorfenapyr for the control of *Culex quinquefasciatus* Say. *Acta Tropica*, *118*(1), 50-55.
- Rahuman, A. A., Gopalakrishnan, G., Venkatesan, P., & Geetha, K. (2008). Larvicidal activity of some Euphorbiaceae plant extracts against *Aedes aegypti* and *Culex quinquefasciatus* (Diptera: Culicidae). *Parasitology Research*, 102(5), 867-873.
- Rahuman, A. A., & Venkatesan, P. (2008). Larvicidal efficacy of five cucurbitaceous plant leaf extracts against mosquito species. *Parasitology Research*, 103(1), 133-139.
- Rajakumar, G., & Abdul Rahuman, A. (2011). Larvicidal activity of synthesized silver nanoparticles using Eclipta prostrata leaf extract against filariasis and malaria vectors. *Acta Tropica*, *118*(3), 196-203.
- Rajashekar, Y., Vijay Kumar, H., Ravindra, K. V., & Bakthavatsalam, N. (2013). Isolation and characterization of biofumigant from leaves of Lantana camara for control of stored grain insect pests. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 51, 224-228.
- Rajendran, V., Rong, S.-B., Saxena, A., Doctor, B. P., & Kozikowski, A. P. (2001). Synthesis of a hybrid analog of the acetylcholinesterase inhibitors huperzine A and huperzine B. *Tetrahedron Letters*, 42(32), 5359-5361.
- Rajkumar, S., & Jebanesan, A. (2009). Larvicidal and oviposition activity of Cassia obtusifolia Linn (Family: Leguminosae) leaf extract against malarial vector, Anopheles stephensi Liston (Diptera: Culicidae). *Parasitology Research*, 104(2), 337-340.

- Ramos, C., Souza, L. J., Kato, M., & Batista, R. (2012). Biotransformation of 4nerolidylcatechol by Heraclides brasiliensis (Lepidoptera: Papilionidae) reduces the toxicity of Piper umbellata (Piperaceae). *Chemoecology*, 22(1), 39-45.
- Ramos, C., Vanin, S., & Kato, M. (2009). Sequestration of prenylated benzoic acid and chromenes by Naupactus bipes (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) feeding on Piper gaudichaudianum (Piperaceae). *Chemoecology*, 19(2), 73-80.
- Rattan, R. S. (2010). Mechanism of action of insecticidal secondary metabolites of plant origin. *Crop Protection*, 29(9), 913-920.
- Razazzian, S., Hassani, M. R., Imani, S., & Shojai, M. (2015). Life table parameters of *Plodia interpunctella* (Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) on four commercial pistachio cultivars. *Journal of Asia-Pacific Entomology*, 18(1), 55-59.
- Rembold, H., & Puhlmann, I. (1993). Phytochemistry and Biological Activity of Metabolites from Tropical Meliaceae. In K. Downum, J. Romeo & H. Stafford (Eds.), *Phytochemical Potential of Tropical Plants*, 27, 153-165.
- Renuga Parameswari, A., Rajalakshmi, G., & Kumaradhas, P. (2015). A combined molecular docking and charge density analysis is a new approach for medicinal research to understand drug-receptor interaction: Curcumin–AChE model. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, 225, 21-31.
- Riahi, L., Ghazghazi, H., Ayari, B., Aouadhi, C., Klay, I., Chograni, H., . . . Zoghlami, N. (2015). Effect of environmental conditions on chemical polymorphism and biological activities among Artemisia absinthium L. essential oil provenances grown in Tunisia. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 66, 96-102.
- Ridtitid, W., Rattanaprom, W., Thaina, P., Chittrakarn, S., & Sunbhanich, M. (1998). Neuromuscular blocking activity of methanolic extract of *Piper sarmentosum* leaves in the rat phrenic nerve-hemidiaphragm preparation. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 61(2), 135-142.
- Roca-Pérez, L., Boluda, R., Gavidia, I., & Pérez-Bermúdez, P. (2004). Seasonal cardenolide production and Dop5βr gene expression in natural populations of Digitalis obscura. *Phytochemistry*, *65*(13), 1869-1878.
- Roubik, D., Holbrook, N. M., & Parra, G. V. (1985). Roles of nectar robbers in reproduction of the tropical treelet Quassia amara (Simaroubaceae). *Oecologia*, 66(2), 161-167.

- Rufingier, C., Pasteur, N., Lagnel, J., Martin, C., & Navajas, M. (1999). Mechanisms of insecticide resistance in the aphid Nasonovia ribisnigri (Mosley) (Homoptera: Aphididae) from France. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 29(4), 385-391.
- Rukachaisirikul, T., Siriwattanakit, P., Sukcharoenphol, K., Wongvein, C., Ruttanaweang, P., Wongwattanavuch, P., & Suksamrarn, A. (2004). Chemical constituents and bioactivity of *Piper sarmentosum*. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 93(2–3), 173-176.
- Saeaue, L., Morales, N. P., Komalamisra, N., & Vargas, R. E. M. (2011). Antioxidative systems defense against oxidative stress induced by blood meal in *Aedes* aegypti. Southeast Asian Journal of Tropical Medicine and Public Health, 42(3), 542-549.
- Samuel, L., Lalrotluanga, Muthukumaran, R. B., Gurusubramanian, G., & Senthilkumar, N. (2014). Larvicidal activity of Ipomoea cairica (L.) Sweet and Ageratina adenophora (Spreng.) King & amp; H. Rob. plant extracts against arboviral and filarial vector, *Culex quinquefasciatus* Say (Diptera: Culicidae). *Experimental Parasitology*, 141, 112-121.
- Sánchez, S., Vera, B., Montagna, C., & Magnarelli, G. (2014). Characterization of placental cholinesterases and activity induction associated to environmental organophosphate exposure. *Toxicology Reports*, 41, 117-12.
- Santos, B.V., Da-Cunha, E.V., Chaves, M.C., de O. Gray, A.I. (1998) Phenylalkanoids from *Piper Marginatum*. *Phytochemistry*, 49(5),1381–4.
- Santos, G. K. N., Dutra, K. A., Lira, C. S., Lima, B. N., Napoleão, T. H., Paiva, P. M. G., . . . Navarro, D. M. A. F. (2014). Effects of Croton rhamnifolioides essential oil on *Aedes aegypti* oviposition, larval toxicity and trypsin activity. *Molecules*, 19(10), 16573-16587.
- Satariah, H., Hapipah, M.A. Khalijah, A. K., Abdul Aziz, A.K. Habsah, M. and Hadi, A.H., (1999). Chemical constituents and insecticidal activity of Piper sormentosum. In A. Manaf Ali, S. Khozirah and Z. Zuriati (Eds.), *Phytochemicaland Biopharmaceutins from the Malaysian Rain Forest* (pp.62-66). Forest Research Institute Malaysia, Kepong.
- Sawangjaroen, N., Sawangjaroen, K., & Poonpanang, P. (2004). Effects of Piper longum fruit, *Piper sarmentosum* root and Quercus infectoria nut gall on caecal amoebiasis in mice. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 91(2-3), 357-360.

- Scemes, E., Mendes, E. G., & Chaimovich, H. (1982). Absence of cholinesterase activity in body wall homogenates from the sea anemone Bunodosoma caissarum Corrêa. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part C: Comparative Pharmacology*, 73(2), 415-418.
- Schiller, J., Zedler, P., & Black, C. (2000). The effect of density-dependent insect visits, flowering phenology, and plant size on seed set of the endangered vernal pool plant Pogogyne abramsii (Lamiaceae) in natural compared to created vernal pools. *Wetlands*, 20(2), 386-396.
- Schjøth, J., Visconti, A., & Sundheim, L. (2009). Fumonisins in Maize in Relation to Climate, Planting Time and Hybrids in Two Agroecological Zones in Zambia. *Mycopathologia*, 167(4), 209-219.
- Schleifer, K. H. (2009). Phylum XIII.Firmicutes Gibbons and Murray 1978, 5 (Firmacutes [sic] Gibbons and Murray 1978, 5). In P. De Vos, G. Garrity, D. Jones, N. Krieg, W. Ludwig, F. Rainey, K.-H. Schleifer & W. Whitman (Eds.), *Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology* (pp. 19-1317): Springer New York.
- Schmutterer, H. (1990). Properties and potential of natural pesticides from the neem tree, Azadirachta indica. *Annual Review of Entomology*, 35, 271-297.
- Scott, I.M., Gagnon, N., Lesabe, L., Philogene, B.J.R., Arnason, J.T. (2005). Efficacy of botanical insecticides from Piper species (Piperaceae) extracts for control of European chafer (Coleoptera: Scarabaeidae). *Journal of Economic Entomology*, 98, 845-855.
- Scott, I.M., Helson, B.V., Struns, G.M., Finlay, H., Sanchez, P.E., Poveda, L. (2007). Efficacy of *Piper nigrum* (Piperaceae) extract for control of insect defoliators of forest and ornamental trees. *The Canadian Entomologist*, 139(1), 513-522.
- Scott, I., Jensen, H., Philogène, B. R., & Arnason, J. (2008). A review of Piper spp. (Piperaceae) phytochemistry, insecticidal activity and mode of action. *Phytochemistry Reviews*, 7(1), 65-75.
- Seaman, F. (1982). Sesquiterpene lactones as taxonomic characters in the asteraceae. *The Botanical Review*, 48(2), 121-594.
- Semeao, A. A., Campbell, J. F., Hutchinson, J. M. S., Whitworth, R. J., & Sloderbeck, P. E. (2013). Spatio-temporal distribution of stored-product insects around food processing and storage facilities. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 165*, 151-162.

- Senghor, A. L., Liang, W. J., & Ho, W. C. (2007). Integrated control of Collectorichum gloeosporioides on mango fruit in Taiwan by the combination of Bacillus subtilis and fruit bagging. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*, 17(8), 865-870.
- Senthil Nathan, S., Choi, M. Y., Paik, C. H., Seo, H. Y., Kim, J. D., & Kang, S. M. (2007). The toxic effects of neem extract and azadirachtin on the brown planthopper, Nilaparvata lugens (Stål) (BPH) (Homoptera: Delphacidae). *Chemosphere*, 67(1), 80-88.
- Senthil Nathan, S., Young Choi, M., Yul Seo, H., Hoon Paik, C., Kalaivani, K., & Duk Kim, J. (2008). Effect of azadirachtin on acetylcholinesterase (AChE) activity and histology of the brown planthopper Nilaparvata lugens (Stål). *Ecotoxicology* and Environmental Safety, 70(2), 244-250.
- Senthilkumar, N., Gurusubramanian, G., & Murugan, K. (2014). Joint Insecticidal Action of *Bacillus thuringiensis* kurstaki with *Annona squamosa* L. and *Prosopis juliflora* Swartz DC on *Helicoverpa armigera* (Hübner) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Proceedings of the Zoological Society*, 67(1), 8-17.
- Serit, M., Ishida, M., Hagiwara, N., Kim, M., Yamamoto, T., & Takahashi, S. (1992). Meliaceae and rutaceae limonoids as termite antifeedants evaluated using Reticulitermes speratus kolbe (Isoptera: Rhinotermitidae). *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 18(4), 593-603.
- Shang, S.-Z., Xu, W.-X., Li, L., Tang, J.-G., Zhao, W., Lei, P., ... Yang, G.-Y. (2015). Antiviral isocoumarins from the roots and stems of Nicotiana tabacum. *Phytochemistry Letters*, 11, 53-56.
- Sharma, H. C., & Prabhakar, C. S. (2014). Chapter 2 Impact of Climate Change on Pest Management and Food Security. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 23-36). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Sharma, P., Mohan, L., & Srivastava, C. N. (2006). Phytoextract-induced developmental deformities in malaria vector. *Bioresource Technology*, 97(14), 1599-1604.
- Shemarova, I. V., Maizel', E. B., & Khovanskikh, A. E. (2000). Comparative study of effects of cadmium cations in free and chelated forms on activity of glutathione S-transferase, growth, and endocytosis in culture of the infusoriumTetrahymena pyriformis. *Journal of Evolutionary Biochemistry and Physiology*, 36(2), 111-117.

- Shukor, S. A., Wajidi, M. F. F., Avicor, S. W., & Jaal, Z. (2014). Purification and expression of glutathione S-transferase from a Malaysian population of *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae). *Biologia (Poland)*, 69(4), 530-535.
- Siddiqui, B., Gulzar, T., Begum, S., Afshan, F., & Sultana, R. (2008). A new natural product and insecticidal amides from seeds of Piper nigrum Linn. *Natural Product Research*, 22(13), 1107-1111.
- Silvia, W.J, Doria, G.A., Maia R.T., Nunes, R.S, Carvalho, G.A., Blank, A.F., (2008). Effect of essential oil on *Aedes aegypti* larvae: alternatives to environmentally safe insecticides, biores. *Journal of Bioresource Technology*. 99(2), 3251-3255.
- Simelane, D. O. (2006). Effect of herbivory by Teleonemia scrupulosa on the performance of Longitarsus bethae on their shared host, Lantana camara. *Biological Control, 39*(3), 385-391.
- Singh, H., Kaur, S., Mittal, S., Batish, D., & Kohli, R. (2009). Essential Oil of Artemisia scoparia Inhibits Plant Growth by Generating Reactive Oxygen Species and Causing Oxidative Damage. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 35(2), 154-162.
- Skinner, M., Parker, B. L., & Kim, J. S. (2014). Chapter 10 Role of Entomopathogenic Fungi in Integrated Pest Management. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 169-191). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Smart, L. E., Aradottir, G. I., & Bruce, T. J. A. (2014). Chapter 6 Role of Semiochemicals in Integrated Pest Management. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 93-109). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Smith, D. T., Hosken, D. J., Rostant, W. G., Yeo, M., Griffin, R. M., Bretman, A., ... Wedell, N. (2011). DDT resistance, epistasis and male fitness in flies. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 24(6), 1351-1362.
- Sohrab, S. S., Bhattacharya, P. S., Rana, D., Kamal, M. A., & Pande, M. K. Development of interspecific Solanum lycopersicum and screening for Tospovirus resistance. *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences*, *54*(5), 151-372.
- Sokhna, C., Ndiath, M. O., & Rogier, C. (2013). The changes in mosquito vector behaviour and the emerging resistance to insecticides will challenge the decline of malaria. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection, 19*(10), 902-907.

- Steel, R., Elmouttie, D., & Hamilton, G. (2012). Geostatistical analysis of adult *Rhyzopertha dominica* (F.) (Coleoptera: Bostrichidae) in wheat stored at constant temperatures. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 50, 8-14.
- Stohr, J. R., Xiao, P. G., & Bauer, R. (1999). Isobutylamides and a new methylbutylamide from *Piper sarmentosum*. *Planta Medica*, 65(2), 175-177.
- Stout, J. (2007). Pollination of invasive Rhododendron ponticum (Ericaceae) in Ireland. *Apidologie, 38*(2), 198-206.
- Stout, M. J. (2014). Chapter 1 Host-Plant Resistance in Pest Management. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 1-21). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Stroh, J., Wan, M. T., Isman, M. B., & Moul, D. J. (1998). Evaluation of the acute toxicity to juvenile pacific coho salmon and rainbow trout of some plant essential oils, a formulated product, and the carrier. *Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, 60(6), 923-930.
- Su, H. C. F., & Horvat, R. (1981). Isolation, identification, and insecticidal properties of Piper nigrum amides. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 29(1), 115-118.
- Suvitha, A., Periandy, S., & Gayathri, P. (2015). NBO, HOMO–LUMO, UV, NLO, NMR and vibrational analysis of veratrole using FT-IR, FT-Raman, FT-NMR spectra and HF–DFT computational methods. Spectrochimica Acta Part A: Molecular and Biomolecular Spectroscopy, 138, 357-369.
- Tadkowski, T. M., Jones, J. C., & Firman, J. (1977). The fine structure of the imaginal oenocytes of *Aedes aegypti*. *Annals of the Entomological Society of America*, 70(6), 837-840.
- Talukder, F. A., & Howse, P. E. (1993a). Deterrent and insecticidal effects of extracts of pithraj, *Aphanamixis polystachya* (Meliaceae), against Tribolium castaneum in storage. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 19(11), 2463-2471.
- Talukder, F. A., & Howse, P. E. (1993b). Deterrent and insecticidal effects of extracts of pithraj, Aphanamixis polystachya (Meliaceae), againstTribolium castaneum in storage. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 19(11), 2463-2471.
- Tang, P.-A., Xue, H., Ju, X. R., Song, W., Zhang, Q. L., & Yuan, M. L. (2017). Characterization of transcriptome in the Indian meal moth *Plodia interpunctella*

(Lepidoptera: Pyralidae) and gene expression analysis during developmental stages. *Gene*, 622, 29-41.

- Tankam, J. M., & Ito, M. (2013). Inhalation of the essential oil of piper guineense from cameroon shows sedative and anxiolytic-like effects in mice. *Biological and Pharmaceutical Bulletin*, *36*(10), 1608-1614.
- Tas,kin, V., & Kence, M. (2004). The Genetic Basis of Malathion Resistance in Housefly (Musca domestica L.) Strains From Turkey. *Russian Journal of Genetics*, 40(11), 1215-1222.
- Tavares, W. S., Costa, M. A., Cruz, I., Silveira, R. D., Serrao, J. E., & Zanuncio, J. C. (2010). Selective effects of natural and synthetic insecticides on mortality of *Spodoptera frugiperda* (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) and its predator Eriopis connexa (Coleoptera: Coccinellidae). *Journal of environmental science and health*, 45(6), 557-561.
- Tavares, W. S., Grael, C. F. F., Menezes, C. W. G., Cruz, I., Serrão, J. E., & Zanuncio, J. C. (2012). Residual effect of extracts of native plants from brazil and a synthetic insecticide, chlorpyrifos, on coleomegilla maculata, cycloneda sanguinea, and eriopis connexa (coleoptera: Coccinellidae). *Vie et Milieu*, 62(3), 115-120.
- Tewari, S., Leskey, T. C., Nielsen, A. L., Piñero, J. C., & Rodriguez-Saona, C. R. (2014). Chapter 9 - Use of Pheromones in Insect Pest Management, with Special Attention to Weevil Pheromones. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 141-168). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Thom, R., Dixon, D. P., Edwards, R., Cole, D. J., & Lapthorn, A. J. (2001). The structure of a zeta class glutathione S-transferase from Arabidopsis thaliana: characterisation of a GST with novel active-site architecture and a putative role in tyrosine catabolism. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, *308*(5), 949-962.
- Thuillier, A., Roret, T., Favier, F., Gelhaye, E., Jacquot, J. P., Didierjean, C., & Morel-Rouhier, M. (2013). Atypical features of a Ure2p glutathione transferase from Phanerochaete chrysosporium. *FEBS Letters*, 587(14), 2125-2130.
- Touhara, K., Bonning, B. C., Hammock, B. D., & Prestwich, G. D. (1995). Action of juvenile hormone (JH) esterase on the JH-JH binding protein complex. an in vitro model of JH metabolism in a caterpillar. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 25(6), 727-734.

- Toxopeus, H. J. (1952). Studies in the breeding of Derris elliptica and Derris malaccensis. *Euphytica*, 1(1), 34-42.
- Tripathi, R. S. (2014). Chapter 20 Integrated Management of Rodent Pests. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 419-459). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Trott O, Olson AJ. (2010) AutoDock Vina: improving the speed and accuracy of docking with a new scoringfunction, efficient optimization and multithreading. *Journal of Computational Chemistry*, *31*(2), 455–61.
- Uejio, C. K., Hayden, M. H., Zielinski-Gutierrez, E., Lopez, J. L. R., Barrera, R., Amador, M., . . . Waterman, S. H. (2014). Biological control of mosquitoes in scrap tires in Brownsville, Texas, USA and Matamoros, Tamaulipas, Mexico. *Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association*, 30(2), 130-135.
- Ugaki, M., Shono, T., & Fukami, J.-i. (1985). Metabolism of fenitrothion by organophosphorus-resistant and -susceptible house flies, Musca domestica L. *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 23(1), 33-40.
- Ugusman, A., Zakaria, Z., Hui, C., & Megat Mohd Nordin, N. (2011). *Piper* sarmentosum inhibits ICAM-1 and Nox4 gene expression in oxidative stressinduced human umbilical vein endothelial cells. *BMC Complementary and* Alternative Medicine, 11(1), 1-8.
- Valkiūnas, G., Kazlauskienė, R., Bernotienė, R., Palinauskas, V., & Iezhova, T. (2013). Abortive long-lasting sporogony of two Haemoproteus species (Haemosporida, Haemoproteidae) in the mosquito Ochlerotatus cantans, with perspectives on haemosporidian vector research. *Parasitology Research*, 112(6), 2159-2169.
- Van Essen, P. H., Kemme, J. A., Ritchie, S. A., & Kay, B. H. (1994). Differential responses of *Aedes* and *Culex* mosquitoes to octenol or light in combination with carbon dioxide in Queensland, Australia. *Medical and Veterinary Entomology*, 8(1), 63-67.
- Vassilakos, T., Athanassiou, C., Chloridis, A., & Dripps, J. (2014). Efficacy of spinetoram as a contact insecticide on different surfaces against stored-product beetle species. *Journal of Pest Science*, 87(3), 485-494.
- Vayias, B. J., Athanassiou, C. G., Milonas, D. N., & Mavrotas, C. (2009). Activity of spinosad against three stored-product beetle species on four grain commodities. *Crop Protection*, 28(7), 561-566.

- Verboven, H. A. F., Brys, R., & Hermy, M. (2012). Sex in the city: Reproductive success of Digitalis purpurea in a gradient from urban to rural sites. *Landscape* and Urban Planning, 106(2), 158-164.
- Villaseñor, J., Delgadillo, C., & Ortiz, E. (2006). Biodiversity Hotspots from a Multigroup Perspective: Mosses and Senecios in the Transmexican Volcanic Belt. *Biodiversity & Conservation*, 15(13), 4045-4058.
- Villaverde, J. J., Sevilla-Morán, B., Sandín-España, P., López-Goti, C., & Alonso-Prados, J. L. (2014). Chapter 15 - Challenges of Biopesticides Under the European Regulation (EC) No. 1107/2009: An Overview of New Trends in Residue Analysis. In R. Atta ur (Ed.), *Studies in Natural Products Chemistry*, 43, 437-482.
- Vitorović-Todorović, M. D., Koukoulitsa, C., Juranić, I. O., Mandić, L. M., & Drakulić, B. J. (2014). Structural modifications of 4-aryl-4-oxo-2-aminylbutanamides and their acetyl- and butyrylcholinesterase inhibitory activity. Investigation of AChE–ligand interactions by docking calculations and molecular dynamics simulations. *European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry*, 81, 158-175.
- Vos, W. T., Edwards, T. J., & van Staden, J. (1994). Pollination biology of annual and perennialLeonotis species (Lamiaceae). *Plant Systematics and Evolution*, 192(1-2), 1-9.
- Wakil, W., Riasat, T., & Lord, J. C. (2013). Effects of combined thiamethoxam and diatomaceous earth on mortality and progeny production of four Pakistani populations of *Rhyzopertha dominica* (Coleoptera: Bostrichidae) on wheat, rice and maize. *Journal of Stored Products Research*, 52, 28-35.
- Walker, A. N., Golden, R., & Horst, M. N. (2010). Morphologic effects of in vivo acute exposure to the pesticide methoprene on the hepatopancreas of a non-target organism, Homarus americanus. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety*, 73(8), 1867-1874.
- Wan-Norafikah, O., Nazni, W. A., Lee, H. L., Zainol-Ariffin, P., & Sofian-Azirun, M. (2013). Development of permethrin resistance in *Culex quinquefasciatus* Say in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia. *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences*, 20(3), 241-250.
- Weaver, D., & Subramanyam, B. (2000). Botanicals. In B. Subramanyam & D. Hagstrum (Eds.), Alternatives to Pesticides in Stored-Product IPM (pp. 303-320): Springer US.
- Wei, S. H., Clark, A. G., & Syvanen, M. (2001). Identification and cloning of a key insecticide-metabolizing glutathione S-transferase (MdGST-6A) from a hyper insecticide-resistant strain of the housefly Musca domestica. *Insect Biochemistry* and Molecular Biology, 31(12), 1145-1153.
- World Health Organization. (1996). Report of the WHO Informal Consultation on the evaluation and testing of insecticides. Geneva. Retrieved from, http://apps. who.int/iris/ bitstream/ 10665/65962/1/CTD WHOPES IC 96.1.
- World Health Organization. (1995). Vector Control for Malaria and Other Mosquito Borne Diseases. *Report* of a WHO study group. *WHO Technical Report Series*, 857.
- World Health Organization. (1992). Vectore resistance to pesticides. Fifteen reposts of the expert committee on vector biology and control. WHO Technical Report Series, 818, 1-55.
- World Health Organization. (1970) Instructions for determining the susceptibility or resistance of adult mosquitoes to organochlorine insecticides. *WHO Technical Report Series*, 443, 0047–0056.
- World Health Organization. (1981). Instructions for Determining the Susceptibility or Resistance of Mosquito Larvae to Insecticides. Geneva: World Health Organization, Retrieved from, http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/80139/1/ 97892 41505154_eng.pdf 14.3.2015 4:34.
- Willers, J. L., DeFauw, S. L., English, P. J., & Jenkins, J. N. (2014). Chapter 3 -Application of Remote Sensing in Integrated Pest Management. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 37-58). San Diego: Academic Press.
- Williamson, M., Denholm, I., Bell, C., & Devonshire, A. (1993). Knockdown resistance (kdr) to DDT and pyrethroid insecticides maps to a sodium channel gene locus in the housefly (Musca domestica). *Molecular and General Genetics MGG*, 240(1), 17-22.
- Woods, W. (1992). Phytophagous insects collected fromParkinsonia aculeata [Leguminosae: Caesalpiniaceae] in the Sonoran desert region of the southwestern United States and Mexico. *Entomophaga*, *37*(3), 465-474.
- Wright, M. G. (2014). Chapter 14 Biological Control of Invasive Insect Pests. In D. P. Abrol (Ed.), *Integrated Pest Management* (pp. 267-281). San Diego: Academic Press.

- Xu, Y., Colletier, J. P., Weik, M., Jiang, H., Moult, J., Silman, I., & Sussman, J. L. (2008). Flexibility of Aromatic Residues in the Active-Site Gorge of Acetylcholinesterase: X-ray versus Molecular Dynamics. *Biophysical Journal*, 95(5), 2500-2511.
- Yadav, S., Mittal, P. K., Saxena, P. N., & Singh, R. K. (2009). Effect of synergist piperonyl butoxide (PBO) on the toxicity of some essential oils against mosquito larvae. *Journal of Communicable Diseases*, 41(1), 33-38.
- Yang, F., Kerns, D. L., Leonard, B., Oyediran, I., Burd, T., Niu, Y., & Huang, F. (2015). Performance of Agrisure Viptera 3111 corn against Helicoverpa zea (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) in seed mixed plantings. *Crop Protection*, 69, 77-82.
- Yang, M., Zhang, J., Zhu, K. Y., Xuan, T., Liu, X., Guo, Y., & Ma, E. (2008). Increased activity and reduced sensitivity of acetylcholinesterase associated with malathion resistance in a field population of the oriental migratory locust, Locusta migratoria manilensis (Meyen). *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 91(1), 32-38.
- Yang, Y.-x., Niu, L.-z., & Li, S.-n. (2013). Purification and studies on characteristics of cholinesterases from Daphnia magna. *Journal of Zhejiang University SCIENCE B*, 14(4), 325-335.
- Yee, D. (2008). Tires as habitats for mosquitoes: A review of studies within the eastern United States. *Journal of Medical Entomology*, 45(4), 581-593.
- Yu, K.-X., Wong, C.-L., Ahmad, R., & Jantan, I. (2015). Larvicidal activity, inhibition effect on development, histopathological alteration and morphological aberration induced by seaweed extracts in *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae). Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Medicine, 8(12), 1006-1012.
- Zainal Ariffin, S., Wan Omar, W., Zainal Ariffin, Z., Safian, M., Senafi, S., & Megat Abdul Wahab, R. (2009). Intrinsic anticarcinogenic effects of *Piper* sarmentosum ethanolic extract on a human hepatoma cell line. Cancer Cell International, 9(1), 1-9.
- Zakaria, Z. A., Patahuddin, H., Mohamad, A. S., Israf, D. A., & Sulaiman, M. R. (2010). In vivo anti-nociceptive and anti-inflammatory activities of the aqueous extract of the leaves of *Piper sarmentosum*. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 128(1), 42-48.

- Zangerl, A., & Berenbaum, M. (2004). Genetic Variation in Primary Metabolites of Pastinaca sativa; Can Herbivores Act as Selective Agents? *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 30(10), 1985-2002.
- Zhang, W., Modén, O., Tars, K., & Mannervik, B. (2012). Structure-Based Redesign of GST A2-2 for Enhanced Catalytic Efficiency with Azathioprine. *Chemistry & Biology*, 19(3), 414-421.
- Zhang, Y.-W., Robert, G., Wang, Y., & Guo, Y.-H. (2007). Nectar robbing of a carpenter bee and its effects on the reproductive fitness of Glechoma longituba (Lamiaceae). *Plant Ecology*, 193(1), 1-13.
- Zhao, M., Dong, Y., Ran, X., Wu, Z., Guo, X., Zhang, Y., . . . Zhao, T. (2014). Point mutations associated with organophosphate and carbamate resistance in chinese strains of *Culex pipiens quinquefasciatus* (Diptera: Culicidae). *PLoS ONE*, 9(5).
- Zhou, J., Xie, G., & Yan, X. (2011a). Volume 3 Isolated Compounds (H-M) Encyclopedia of Traditional Chinese Medicines - Molecular Structures, Pharmacological Activities, Natural Sources and Applications (pp. 1-669): Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Zhou, J., Xie, G., & Yan, X. (2011b). Volume 5 Isolated Compounds (T-Z) References TCM Plants and Congeners Encyclopedia of Traditional Chinese Medicines -Molecular Structures, Pharmacological Activities, Natural Sources and Applications (pp. 1-601): Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Zhu, G., Zhou, H., Li, J., Tang, J., Bai, L., Wang, W., . . . Gao, Q. (2014). The colonization of pyrethroid resistant strain from wild Anopheles sinensis, the major Asian malaria vector. *Parasites & Vectors*, 7(1), 1-8.
- Zhu, K. Y., & He, F. (2000). Elevated Esterases Exhibiting Arylesterase-like Characteristics in an Organophosphate-Resistant Clone of the Greenbug, Schizaphis graminum (Homoptera: Aphididae). *Pesticide Biochemistry and Physiology*, 67(3), 155-167.
- Zhu, Y., Li, H., Long, C., Hu, L., Xu, H., Liu, L., . . . Shao, F. (2007). Structural Insights into the Enzymatic Mechanism of the Pathogenic MAPK Phosphothreonine Lyase. *Molecular Cell*, 28(5), 899-913.
- Ziaee, M., Moharramipour, S., & Francikowski, J. (2014). The synergistic effects of Carum copticum essential oil on diatomaceous earth against Sitophilus granarius and Tribolium confusum. Journal of Asia-Pacific Entomology, 17(4), 817-822.

- Zoubiri, S., & Baaliouamer, A. (2014). Potentiality of plants as source of insecticide principles. *Journal of Saudi Chemical Society*, *18*(6), 925-938.
- Zoubiri, S., Baaliouamer, A., Seba, N., & Chamouni, N. (2014). Chemical composition and larvicidal activity of Algerian Foeniculum vulgare seed essential oil. *Arabian Journal of Chemistry*, 7(4), 480-485.